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THE VETERANS' JOB TRAINING PROGRAM

Monday, June 15, 1987

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON EDUCATION, TRAINING

AND EMPLOYMENT,
COMMITTEE ON VETERANS' AFFAIRS,

Washington, D.C.
The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:10 a.m., at the

Holiday Inn, Galesburg, IL, Hon. Wayne Dowdy (chairman of the
subcommittee) presiding.

Present: Representatives Dowdy, Evans and Jontz.

OPENING STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN DOWDY
Mr. DOWDY. The subcommittee will come to order.
As chairman of the House Subcommittee on Education, Training

and Employment, we are pleased to be with you in Galesburg, IL
this morning. It is my understanding that the subcommittee, before
I became chairman of the subcommittee, held a hearing in Gales-
burg about 2 years ago, and we are pleased to be back.

Those of you who represent veterans' organizations and groups, I
am from Mississippi and I bring you warm wishes from a fellow
Mississippian, Sonny Montgomery, another member of our delega-
tion who, as you know, is chairman of the Veterans' Affairs Com-
mittee of the U.S. House of Representatives.

Before we proceed with the witnesses who will be testifying
before the subcommittee this morning, I want to introduce the
other members of the panel. We will be conducting hearings here
this morning and then later in the State of Indiana this afternoon.

A very important member of the Veterans' Affairs Committee of
the United States House of Representatives is my friend, Lane
Evans, from Illinois. Lane is a Vietnam veteran. We were all par-
ticularly impressed, when he was first elected to the Congress, by
his determination to get an appointment to the Veterans' Affairs
Committee. Since that time, I would say, probably more than any
other member of our committeeperhaps save the chairman,
Sonny Montgomery of MississippiLane Lvans has been most
active and outspoken and has worked the hardest in the areas of
veterans' legislation. He is, as you know, chairman of the Subcom-
mittee on Oversight and Investigations, the investigatory arm of
the Veterans' Affairs Committee of the U.S. House of Representa-
tives. So I will introduce for opening remarks our host, my friend
and colleague, Lane Evans.

(1)
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OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. LANE EVANS
Mr. EVANS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am particularly grateful

for you coming into our district, and Congressman Jontz as well. I
know that you all have individual problems going on back home in
your districts, and I know Congressman Jontz' district is very simi-
lar to mine, coming from Indiana. The farm problems and unem-
ployment problems that he faces are very similar to ours here in
the 17th Congressional District.

Congressman Dowdy, I appreciate you coming because y )11're the
author of the legislation that would continue the Veterans' Job
Training Act and authorize badly-needed additional funding. It has
been a pleasure to work with you on this issue, as on so many
other issues. We have had a very "gong ho" subcommittee since
Wayne has assumed the chairmanship.

In addition to reauthorizing this legislation through the Veter-
ans' Affairs Committee and taking it to the floor very soon, we
have already passed a GT bill program for today's veterans, for
people going into the Armed Forces, which we think has benefited
past generations of veterans and can now benefit the new people
going into the Armed Forces. It has also helped us attract and
retain very highly-qualified people in our Armed Forces.

I also want to thank everyone for coming to today's hearing. I
am very pleased that we can hold hearings like this in our area
when we have the opportunity because I think it is just another
way that we, as Members of Congress, can learn about Cie concerns
of average, everyday people and how we can improve the way their
Government operates to make sure it is working for our citizens.

The subject of today's hearing is vitally important to our area
and our country. As everyone is aware, the problems of unemploy-
ment continue to batter our towns and cities. In many areas, the
numbers of those out of work are high and not getting any better.
Even where there has been some progress, many people are still
unable to gain employment, or must take lower-paying jobs that
fail to match their skills or abilities.

As we are also aware, the "official" statistics fail to tell the
whole story about unemployment and severely understate our local
problems. Not counted are the many who stopped looking for work,
or exhausted their benefits, or must work pant time because full-
time jobs are simply not available. Behind these statistics, however,
are peopleour friends and neighbors% ho suffer daily as they
are unable to achieve their hopes and dreams. It is a human trage-
dy that is too often repeated.

Many of our people who suffer from joblessness are veterans. The
people who fight our wars and defended our country in time of war
now face continued battles to gain good jobs, earn a good living,
and provide for their i:amilies. A number of them confront prob-
lems similar to the rest of our citizensa huge trade imbalance
that closes factories and turns people out of work through no fault
of their own, our continuing agricultural crisis, and a punishing
budget deficit created through tax cuts to the wealthy at the ex-
pense of the average citizens of this country.

As we work to cure these problems, we must also ensure that the
veterans who fought and defended this county are not, in effect,

7
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penalized as a result of their service to this country. We cannot fail
these individuals, ilor ignore their problems. What we need are so-
lutions.

The Veterans' Job Training Act is an important tool that can
help our Nation's military veterans leave the ranks of the unem-
ployed. Many people already consider the VJTA a successful and
important program. I think it is an excellent example of how Gov-
ernment and business can form a partnership to promote and
create employment opportunities. Here in Illinois, 29,000 veterans
have been approved to participate in the program, and nearly 1,500
veterans have been placed into job training.

But I think we can do more to make this program effective and
to enlist greater participation by employers and veterans. Although
veterans have indicated a strong interest in this program, we on
the subcommittee are concerned that the placement rate is not
higher.

We will have four panels of individuals who will talk about their
experiences with this program. From their comments and testimo-
ny, I hope we can come away with suggestions and strategies to
make sure that this program delivers job opportunities for out citi-
zens, our veterans, and our district.

So I want to thank all of you for coming. I want to thank my two
colleagues from the committee for coming, and I want to thank all
the staff people on the House Veterans Affairs Committee that
gave up time to come into Galesburg. They had a good time at
"Railroad Days" yesterday. They enjoyed that and enjoyed being
here. Also, on my subcommittee staff of the Veterans' Affairs Com-
mittee that came in, and my congressional staff as well, working
with so many of you to make this a success.

We do have to leave here by 11:15 so that we can go to Congress-
man Jontz' district in Indiana and hold a similar hearing about the
effects of this program in Indiana. So we are kind of on a tight
time schedule and we're going to ask the witnesses to keep their
remarks to 5 minutes.

We also will be receiving written testimony from Mayor Stacy
King of Silvis. Mayor, if you would stand up, we would like to wel-
come you. We appreciate you sending us the written testimony.

[The statement of Mayor Stacy King appears at p. 81.]
Mr. EVANS. Senator Paul Simon tried to make our hearing today

but couldn't. He is also submitting written testimony.
[See p. 83.]
I just would like to also recognize all the members of my Veter-

ans Advisory Council, led by Eddie Joe Sperry. If they could stand
up, I would like to give them a round of applause for all the hard
work that they do.

[Applause.]
Thank you.
There are two unrelated items I wanted to mention. On August

7-9, 1987, the Vietnam Veterans of America, Chapter 299 of the
Quad Cities, is holding a series of events to honor Vietnam-era vet-
erans in the Quad Cities area. If you can come, we want maximum
participation in that event, as we would like to see in Macomb on
September 11-17, when the moving memorial wall comes to
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Macomb. If you can attend those events, we would appreciate it.
We do appreciate your attendance today.

Thank you again, Mr. Chairman, for coming into our district.
[The prepared statement of Hon. Lane Evans appears at p. 78.]
Mr. DOWDY. Thank you very much, Lane.
I have learned, in the several terms that I have been in the Con-

grets, that being from Mississippi and the Deep South, I sometimes
have trouble communicating with some of the Members of Con-
gress, from New York, California, and other places. But Lane talks
right and I can understand what he says.

[Laughter.]
But just in caseI met a number of you beforehand, and I met a

Mr. Pullin, who is originally from Mississippi. Mr. Pullin, will you
raise your hand? Will you be an interpreter for me just in case?

[Laughter.]
In addition to the Mayor's comments, which, without objection,

will be made a part of the record, Senator Paul Simon has also in-
troduced some remarks for the record. We have also received mate-
rial from Mr. Richard Johnson, Mr_ Charles Powell, Mr. David
Crisp, and Mr. Gerald Wilson. If there is no objection, these materi-
als will be submitted and made a part of the official record. With-
out objection, so ordered.

[The material appears at pp. 87-90.]
Mr. Downy. We are pleased to have with us today another

member of the subcommittee, my friend Jim Jontz. Jim is from the
Fifth District of Indiana. Later this afternoon we will have an op-
portunity to go into Jim's district.

When we undertook the preparation of the Montgomery GI bill,
which was signed into law last week in a bill signing ceremony in
the White House, we had several field visits to Fort Knox, KY,
Lackland Air Force Base in Texas, at Parris Island, SC, and Orlan-
do, FL. Jim Jontz participated in those visits and I found Jim to be
a very hard-working member of our subcommittee and the full
committee. So, Jim, we welcome you and appreciate very much
your participation in the hearing and would receive any opening
remarks you may have at this time.

Mr. JJrrrz. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I simply want to say how pleased I am to be in Galesburg on this

occasion in your company and also in the company of our host,
Congressman Evans, whose commitment to the veterans of our
Nation is unsurpassed in the Congress. I am impressed by the
crowd we have this morning and I am looking forward to hearing
the testimony.

Mr. DOWDY. Thank you very much.
Through the years the Congress has approved a comprehensive

program of rights and benefits for veterans in recognition of their
special contribution to our Nation. Congressional responsibility for
these programs, however, does not end when a bill is signed into
law. It is the responsibility of the members of the Committee on
Veterans' Affair, to ensure that programs are implemented and
administered by the agencies involved as intended by the Congress.
This monitoring process Is carried out at oversight hearings held
both in Washilgton and the field, as we are doing today. These
types of hearings are particularlj important because they provide

f 9
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us with the opportunity to hear from the people who work with
these programs at the grassroots level.

As we will be pointing out later in the hearing, the hearing that
was held here in Galesburg 2 years agounder the then chairmanof the subcommittee, now U.S. Senator, Tom Daschleresulted in
substantive changes, significant changes being made in Federal leg-islation.

Today we will review the program of on-the-job training for Viet-
nam-era and Korean conflict veterans established under the Veter-ans' Job Training Act, Public Law 98-77. This program was devel-oped in response to the severe employment difficulties experienced
by these veterans. The harsh recession and fundamental structural
changes in the American economy served to exacerbate pre-exist-
ing employment problems and contributel to the highest unem-
ployment rate ever recorded for Vietnam-era veterans. As the econ-
omy has improved, many veterans have been able to reestablish
themselves in the work force. Too many others, however, as shown
by recent Department of Labor statistics, are still unemployed. InMarch of this year, over 405,000that's 406,000Vietnam-era vet-
erans were still out of work and looking for work.

VJTA, as the program is popularly known, has prover to be veryeffective and is widely accepted by both veterans and employers.
As of May 30, 1987, 48,000 veterans nationwide had been trainedunder VJTA.

Although VJTA is an excellent program, it can do better. Last
week the Veterans' Affairs Committee approved legislation, H.R.
1504, which was developed by Lane Fvans, Jim Jontz, and othermembers of our subcommittee. This bill, which I expect will bevoted on in the full House of Representatives as early as next
week, would amend the Veterans' Job Training Act as follows:

It would extend the deadline by which a veteran must apply to
participate in VJTA from July 2, 1987, to September 30, 1990.

It would extend the deadline by which a veteran participant in
VJTA must be enrolled in a job training program from January 2,
1988, to March 30, 1991.

It would authorize $30 million for fiscal year 1987 and $60 mil-
lion for fiscal years 1988, 1989, and 1990.

The bill would set aside 5 percent of the funds appropriated forVJTA to establish a program of employability training and coun-seling for VJTA participants. This was an amendment that was of-fered by subcommittee member Joe Kennedy of Massachusetts.
And finally, H.R. 1504 would require the VA and the Depart-

ment of Labor to do an in-depth analysis of VJTA so that we will
have more information regarding those who are being served under
this program and be better able to assess how effectively these vet-erans are being served.

We look forward to hearing your comments on these provisions
and other aspects of VJTA. Your first-hand experience with thisprogram will help us evaluate the strengths and weaknesses ofVJTA and will assist us in determining what additional changes, if
any, would improve this program.

I understand that some of you have written statements. These
statements will appear in the official hearing record in their en-tirety. We would greatly appreciate it if, in the interest of time,

0
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you would limit your opening remarks to about 5 minutes. `.12..lis
will give us an opportunity to follow up your statements with some
questions.

Our first panel will consist of Mr. Michael Bates, who is the edu-
cational liaison representative at the Chicago VA Regional Office.
Mr. Bates, we welcome you. We did not request written testimony
from you.

Do you have a written statement?
Mr. BATES. No, I do not, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. DOWDY. All right. We thank you for being here, Mr. Bates,

and would ask that you proceed. Then we would like to have an
opportunity to follow that up with questions.

STATEMENT OF MICHAEL BATES, EDUCATIONAL LIAISON
REPRESENTATIVE, CHICAGO VA REGIONAL OFFICE

Mr. BATES. I really have no statement, Mr. Chairman. I am
pleased to be here today and I appreciate the invitation very much.
I would be happy to answer any questions you may have about how
the VA is trying to administer VJTA here in Illinois.

Mr. DOWDY. All right. We thank you.
I would ask that Mr. Evans proceed first with questions of the

witness.
Mr. EVANS. Mr. Bates, as the chairman indicated, we are con-

cerned particularly about the difference, between the number of
veterans who are certified to participate in the program and the
number of veterans who are actually being placed. Can you offer
any explanations for the difference and what, in your opinion,
could we do to make the program more effective?

Mr. BATES. Okay, sir.
I think one of the primary reasons for the disparLy between the

number of approved programs and the number of approved employ-
ers we have versus the number of placements is that this program,
on a nationwide basis, I understand, has primarily appealed to very
small employers. We had employers, unfortunately, who applied
very early on, optimistically expecting to be able to take some on
in their employment. We have had a significant percentage, frank-
ly, of employers we have approved who we have found out later no
longer are in business.

As was pointed out a couple of years ago by the Department of
Labor representative, we had an employer in the city of Chicago
who estimated they were going to lure 50 people in an approved
program. That employer ended up laying off about 200 people that
they already had employed. So obviously they were not going to
pick up any hires there.

I would attribute the relatively low placement rate on paper to
some fairly soft numbers, frankly, in terms of how many real jobs
there are that we have approved. Just for your information, sir, we
have had thus far 1,578 separate employers in the State of Illinois
apply. They have submitted applfitions for 2,126 training posi
tions, for different jobs. We have been able to approve 2,936 of
those. On paper, the number of job slots totally is 4,572. But again,
I would emphasize the fact that many of those employers no longer
are in business. A number of them were making projections that

11
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they were going to be able to hire and were apparently overly opti-
mistic. That, from my limited perspective as the person who ap-
proves the employers applications, is the primary reason for the
relatively low placement.

Mr. EVANS. What could we do to change the progrm to deal with
that? I understand that some of these numbers are soft. I guess the
program is oriented toward the smaller businesses.

Arc there other improvements we can do to make it maybe more
advantageous or maybe more stable for even larger businesses to
get involved?

Mr. BATES. A personal suggestion of my own would beas you
know, currently, to be approved, .1n employer needs to fall into one
of three general categoriesthat is for the job they are proposing.
One such category is training which requires the significant use of
new technological skills. Frankly, we have not approved a whole
lot of those here in Illinois. The :thers are employers who are in-
volved with growth industrie,< as determined by the Department of
Labor statistics, and then employers, who are going to hire people
for jobs in which demand exceeds 7apply for that particular job.

We have had some contact:: with veterans employment repre-
sentatives who have had some very decent jobs. For example, I can
think of one position, that of a police officer in a municipality fur-
ther downstate from here. Because these type of positions don't fr.11
into one of those three main categories, it is very hard for us toapprove them.

So I think that if the criteria concerning what is approvable,
were to be liberalized to a point where it is any realistic job were
covered, that would be quite a bit of help insofar as our approvals
go.

Mr. EVANS. If counseling were made available to both the veter-
an and employer during the job training period, would this beuseful? This is something that the chairman indicated we have
added through Joe Kennedy's amendment. Would you think that
would be helpful?

Mr. BATES. Yes, sir. As I am sure you know, there was a provi-
sion in the law that would allow for peep'' who applied for a certif-
icate of eligibility under this program receive counseling, VA
counseling, with our Vocatio .al Counseling and Rehabilitation Di-
vision representatives. In Illinois, we had over 6,000 people who
availed themselves of that particular counseling.

Some of the concern I would have pertaining to that is the
people who apply for counseling, I am told, thought that this was
going to lead to a direct job referral; rather, the people they were
dealing with from our office were counseling psychologists who pro-
vided them with testing services and made suggestions as to what
kinds of jobs might be appropriate for them to apply for.

Mr. EVANS. Could you comment on how much time is generally
required to secure the various approvals needed for the program,
how much time is needed for veterans certification, employer ap-
proval, and the commitment of financial assistance to an employer,
and is it possible to be more efficient in that process?

Mr. BATES. Yes, sir. As I mentioned, I am responsible for the ap-
proval of the employers. I think that we have done fairly well in
terms of timeliness on those.
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I would imagine that somewhere between 80 to 90 percent of our
applications, if they need no further development, are approved in
our office within 5 working days. In cases where it's an emergency
situation, where an employer has requested expeditious handling,
we have approved a number of applications, frankly, in one day.

In terms of applications for certificates of eligibility, there is a
wide time frame. There is really no set time, since whether or not
we can expeditiously issue a certificate of eligibility to an individ-
ual veteran depends upon a number of factors, including whether
or not they have applied for VA benefits before, whether we have a
claims folder in our office, whether we have to go to another re-
gional office to secure that, whether we have had evidence of their
military service.

Mr. EVANS. How do we speed that up, because it seems to me
that is one of the major problems. An employer who is interested
in hiring somebody is not going to wait forever, or even a short
period, really, to wait. If they're ready to go, they're going to want
that person probably onboard today, if not tomorrow.

Mr. BATES. I would point out, sir, that under our current proce-
dures, if a person were to be hired by an employer tomorrow, as
long as they apply for a certificate of eligibility before the day they
actually went to work, even if it took us, because of administrative
delays, a month or longer to issue it, that person would still have a
valid certificate of eligibility. The primary way of expediting this
would be if the individual claimant were to be able to provide us
with either an original. Department of Defense form 214 or a certi-
fied copy of that form. That's the area of

Mr. EVANS. How long does the certificate of eligibility last? How
long is it good for?

Mr. BATES. It is currently good for 90 days.
Mr. EVANS. Thank you.
Mr. Chairman, I have no further questions.
Mr. DOWDY. Thank you, Mr. Evans.
Mr. Jontz.
Mr. Jowrz. I just have one question.
I know that here in Illinois, as is the case in Indiana, we have a

large number of dislocated workers, with closings of r,lants in the
agricultural implement industry or the auto industry or the steel
industry. This has produced thousands of dislocated workers. In
fact, the statistics I have seen indicate that some 26 percent of dis-
located workers nationally are veterans.

Can you make any recommendations about how this program
could be better designed to serve the particular problems facing
dislocated workers?

Mr. BATES. Outreach for this particular program, sir, is the re-
sponsibility of the DOL working through the individual, so it is
really not an area of our jurisdiction.

[Subsequently, the Veterans' Administration furnished the fol-
lowing clarifying information:]

Both the Veterans' Administration and the Department of Labor have responsibil-
ity in outreach under the VJTA: The Veterans' Administration to veterans and the
Department of Lab ,r to employers. As a practical matter, however, both the Veter-
ans' Administration and the Department of Labor will outreach to either party.

13
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Mr. Jorrrz. So it would take the representative from the Depart-
ment of Labor to really answer that question; from your perspec-
tive, you have no recommendations as far as meeting the needs of
veterans who are dislocated workers?

Mr. BATES. No, sir.
[Subsequently, the Veterans' Administration furnished the fol-

lowing additional information:]
The Veterans' Administration currently has no specific remmmendations con-

cerning dislocated workers, but since the passage of Public Law W-77, our approach
to administering the jobs bill has undergone many changes that we believe have en-
hanced the veterans' chances for gainful employment.

Mr. Jorrrz. Thank you.
I have no further questions, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. DOWDY. One question, Mr. Bates.
You said there were 6,000 veterans who had gone through a

counseling process in the State of Illinois. Over what period of time
was that?

Mr. BATES. Since the inception of the program, sir; roughly No-
vember of 1983.

Mr. DOWDY. And what does the counseling program, as it now
exists in Illinois, consist of?

Mr. BATES. It consists of either a group meeting or one meeting
with a counseling psychologist from the Veterans Administration.
In some cases, it gets very much in depth insofar as the person is
given extensive testing. Hints on how to approach employers, what
kinds of jobs the person should be seeking, basic job-seeking skills,
are disseminated during those meetings. We hold them around the
State. A person from that division routinely schedules them, de-
pending upon the need in various parts of the State.

Mr. DOWDY. Have you done any sort of study to determine how
effective the counseling program in Illinois has been with the 6,000
you have served?

Mr. BATES. Not to my knowledge, sir.
Mr. DOWDY. Any other questions of Mr. Bates? Thank you very

much for appearing before us this morning.
Mr. BATES. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. DOWDY. Is Mr. Parks present? Come forward, Mr. Parks.
Our next witness is Mr. Samuel Parks, who is State Director for

Veterans' Employment and Training with the U.S. Department of
Labor.

Mr. Parks, again we welcome you. We appreciate your attend-
ance before the subcommittee for this hearing this morning.

Do you, Mr. Parks, have a written statement that you wish in-
cluded in the record?

Mr. PARKS. Yes, I would like to give my opening statement, if I
may.

Mr. DOWDY. All right. Do you have it prepared?
Mr. PARKS. Yes, I do.
Mr. DOWDY. All right.

1 4
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STATEMENT OF SAMUEL L. PARKS, STATE DIRECTOR FOR VET-
ERANS' EMPLOYMENT AND TRAINING, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF
LABOR

Mr. PARKS. Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee,
thank you for the opportunity to appear before you today to discuss
the Veterans' Job Training Program.

As you are aware, Mr. Chairman, the implementation and ad-
ministration of this program was a cooperative effort of the Depart-
ment of Labor and the Veterans' Administration. Since its incetion
in December, 1983, the program has had the highest priority
among all of our program activities. It was aimed at reducing long-
term unemployment among veterans of the Korean conflict and
Vietnam-era by reimbursing employers 50 percent of the starting
wages, up to a maximum of $10,000, for each veteran hired for a
permanent job requiring significant training.

The Veterans' Administration was responsible for certifying the
eligibility of veterans, approval of employer training programs, and
making payments to employers. The Department of Labor was
given the responsibility for job development and job placement ac-
tivities. The Department of Labor also accepted primary responsi-
bility for employer outreach and promoting the program through
public information.

The responsibility for performing outreach and job-generating ac-
tivities was performed through our network of Local Veteran Em-
ployment Representatives and Disabled Veteran Outreach Program
Specialists. This network of special program staff are funded
through the Department of Labor and are mandated by title 38,
U.S.C. to generte, develop and maintain jobs and job training ini-
tiatives to maximize employment opportunities for veterans. They
are employees of the Illinois Department of Employment Security,
housing in Illinois local. Job Service offices.

The success of the Illinois' VJTA program is largely due to the
team effort on the part of the entire local Job Service office staff,
at each local office, working together to promote this program on
behalf of the targeted veteran population in Illinois.

Mr. Chairman, according to the latest data provided to us from
the Veterans' Administration as of Friday, June 12, 1987, 1,438 vet-
erans have entered training programs as a result of the program.

Mr. Chairman, this concludes my statement. I am open for any
questions you may have. Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Samuel L. Parks appears at p. 91.]
Mr. DOWDY. Thank you very much, Mr. Parks, for your testimo-

ny.
Mr. Evans, if you would proceed with your questions.
Mr. EVANS. I guess I have the same questions, Mr. Parks, that I

had of Mr. Bates. I might say the Job Set vice has done a very good
job here in Knox County, and we're going to hear about that in a
few minutes.

But how do we make it more effective in terms of the difference
between the number of veterans that are served? Would you agree
with Mr. Bates about the sort of factors he indicated, that there
are bu3inesses that may not be too stable or solid being a part of

15
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the reason why we haven't placed as many people, despite the eligi-
ble veteransand the numbers of certified employers?

Mr. BATES. Mr. Evans, I agree with Mr. Bates totally, because we
work very close together and we have attempted to come up with
solutions to some of the problems we have. Basically, as he said,
employers have the intent to hire people but, not knowing what
the market is going to be at a later date, they have had to cancel
their job orders that they have placed with us, their training slots.
I think that is one of the major problems that we've had. Again,
though, I think that Illinois as a whole has done a very good job as
far as VJT is concerned.

Mr. EVANS. Do you agree that there is a better need for counsel-
ing that should be made available to the veterans and employers
both before and during the employment training process?

Mr. PARKS. Yes. The VA has been very cooperative in providing
that type counselling, and we also have available through the Illi-
nois Joe Service officesI was talking to my people from Washing-
ton about some new legislation. There will be what they call a case
manager project going on if the legislation is passed. Yes, I think it
should be.

Mr. EVANS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. DOWDY. Mr. Jontz.
Mr. Jorrrz. Parks, you may recall my question to Mr. Bates

about the specific needs for assistance to veterans who may be dis-
located workers as a result of plant closings.

Do you have any recommendations about how that population
could be better served through the VJTA program?

Mr. PARKS. Well, as far as the VJT program is concerned, I think
it is a very effective program as far as unemployed veterans. If
you're speaking in terms of the dislocated veteran worker concept,
we have programs in JTPA, the Job Training Partnership Act, that
could possibly tie in with VJT as far as assisting those particular
individuals.

Mr. Jorrrz. Maybe I should ask the question in a different way.
Have you had any experience in the community where there has

been a substantial number of dislocated workers as a result of a
plant closing, where you knew there were a large number of veter-
ans in that population? Has anything different been done in order
to market the NTJTA1 program to the dislocated workers or to the
employers in the community in order to take advantage of the pro-
gram?

I get the impression that there are still a lot of people who are
not aware of this program, and when you have a concentration of
unemployed and dislocated workers in a community as a result of a
plant closing, and you know there is a specific need there in a cer-
tain period of time, it just seems logical to me that some special
effort could be madewhether through the Department of Labor
or the Veterans' Administration or bothto see that the benefits
of the VJTA program were made known to the employers in the
area and also the dislocated workers who are veterans.

Let me ask it this way. Has any special effort of this sort been
made, or do you think it would be of any benefit if it were?

Mr. PARKS. Well, the answer to your question is yes. There has
been quite an extensive amount of that type activity taking place.

16
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For example, in the southeast side of Chicago, you have got the
closing of the steel mills. We have been very aggressive in that
area in marketing the VJT program. We have also marketed in
that particular area the Job Training Partnership Act program.
We have marketed in that area on TV, radio, you know, and PSAs.

Mr. Jorrrz. Do you have any statistical analysis of how many
former steelworkers, for instance, have been successfully employed
through VTJA?

Mr. PARKS. No, I don't have those statistics readily available. I
am certain there has been quite a number of former steelworkers
that have been placed through the VJTA program. For example,
we dealt with the Greyhound Corporation in Chicago to place some
of these people. But to give you an actual number or statistical
data on that, I do not have it.

Mr. Jorrrz. You have not done a follow up, per se, on any specific
plant closing or specific

Mr. PARKS. No, we have not.
Mr. Jorrrz. Thank you.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. DOWDY. Mr. Parks, in your testimony, so that I understand

it, there have been 1,438 veterans in the State of Illinois since the
inception of the VJTA program?

Mr. PARKS. Yes.
Mr. DOWDY. Does that number indicate those veterans who have

gone the full cycle of the VJTA training period?
Mr. PARKS. Well, I wouldn't say have gone the full cycle. I would

say that those are the people that we have actually gotten notice of
intent to hire from the VA in Houston, TX, from their data proc-
essing system.

Mr. Downy. So this is the number of those that have been
placed?

Mr. PARKS. Yes.
Mr. DOWDY. In hearings we've held in Washington we have been

told about very large numbersnot here in Illinois particularly,
but in all 50 Stateslarge numbers of veterans who, once they are
placed, do not complete their training programs.

Would you agree that this is a problem in the VJTA program?
Mr. PARKS. Weil, no, I wouldn't totally agree with the fact that a

large number of them do not complete the training. We have had
some of those issues here in Illinois. I don't think it is a major
problem in the State of Illinois. I think the major reason why we
have not placed more veterans into VJT is the fact that employers
actually had real good intentions of hiring veterans but the econo-
my changed so they could not place those people.

I think overall the number of veterans in the State of Illinois
that signed up to participate in the program, by and large, I think
most of them remained in the program.

Mr. DOWDY. All right.
Mr. EVANS. Mr. Parks, Chris Smith, a colleague of ours on the

committee, had an amendment, if I recall correctly, Mr. Chairman,
that would study the impact of plant closings, big plant closings, on
veter- ns in particular, in a way to study that particular problem. I
guess that is something you have not only faced in Chicago, with
the steel mills that are shut down, but here in the 17th District
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with OMC, which closed down here in Galesburg, and some of the
other large employers.

What might we do to make this program more effective? Our
Senator, Paul Simon, has some legislation, for example, which
would require plant closing notification to give us more or less a
head start for the Job Training Partnership Act program.

Would that be usefulalthough I realize that for a veteran to be
eligible he has to be unemployed for X-number of weeks before he
is eligible for this program. Do you think there is anything we
might do, in either veterans' legislation or other legislation, that
might help us ease the transition of some of these workers when
there is big, massive layoffs or losses of jobs because of plant clos-
ings?

Mr. PARKS. Yes, Mr. Chairman. I think one of the things that
would really benefit not only Vietnam-era veterans but all veter-
ans, one of the things we could do to enhance the program would
be to eliminate the deadline for unemployment. The number of
weeks, 10 weeks, I think that would benefit all veterans.

I think one of the problems we have here in Illinois is we've got
basically a service industry right now. It's no longcr the big indus-
trial area that it once was. So I think eliminating the 10-week un-
employment criteria would assist the program, assist more veter-
ans as far as their unemployment problems.

Mr. EVANS. Thank you.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. DOWDY. Thank you very much, Mr. Parks, for your testimo-

ny, and also Mr. Bates.
Mr. Bates, I meant to comment earlier and overlooked it, but in

reviewing the testimony from 2 years ago we saw that you had per-
sonally won national approval for MacDonalds and Montgomery
Ward for participation in the program. Again, we commend you for
it.

Mr. BATES. Thank you.
Mr. DOWDY. We thank both ofyou for your testimony.
Mr. PARKS. Thank you.
Mr. DOWDY. We will ask the witnesses, when you come forward,

be sure to pull the mike in front of you and talk as loudly as possi-
ble so that you can not only be heard here in the room but by those
who are transcribing the material for the purposes of the hearing.

Our next witnesses are a panel from the Illinois Department of
Employment Security and VA vet centeis. We have Mr. Gerald
Kessel, veterans representative, Illinois Department of Employ-
ment Security. He is accompanied by Mr. Bob Goodall, veterans
representative, Illinois Department of Employment Security. Also,
Ms. Donna Buechler, team leader with the Peoria Vet Center, ac-
companied by Mr. Byron Coghlan, team leader with the Quad
Cities Vet Center.

We would ask all of these witnesses to please come forward.
Do any of you have a written statement that you would like to

have introduced in the record?
Mr. KESSEL. Yes, sir. I mailed my copy to Washington earlier,

and I have one I would like to read here today.
Mr. DOWDY. All right. Proceed, Mr. Kessel.
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STATEMENTS OF GERALD L. KESSEL, LOCAL VETERANS EM-
PLOYMENT REPRESENTATIVE, ILLINOIS DEPARTMENT OF EM-
PLOYMENT SECURITY; ACCOMPANIED BY BOB GOODALL, VET-
ERANS REPRESENTATIVE, ILLINOIS DEPARTMENT OF EM-
PLOYMENT SECURITY; AND DONNA BUECHLER, TEAM LEADER,
PEORIA VET CENTER; ACCOMPANIED BY BYRON COGHLAN,
TEAM LEADER, QUAD CITIES VET CENTER

STATEMENT OF GERALD L. KESSEL
Mr. limn. I appreciate you gentlemen coming to the front lines

of Galesburg, IL to gather informtion about the Veterans' Job
Training program.

Title 31 provides that "As long as unemployment and underem-
ployment continue as serious problems among disabled veterans
and Vietnam-era veterans, alleviating unemployment and under-
employment among such veterans :is a national responsibility." To
meet this responsibility, Congress enacted Public Law 98-77, the
Veterans' Job Training Act, in August of 1983.

The purpose of this act was to address the problem of severe and
continuing unemployment among veterans by providing financial
incentives to encourage employers to hire and train certain war-
time veterans for stable and permanent positions. Funding for new
on-the-job training contracts under this program has slowly been
curtailed and eventually stopped. I am not sure if it was stopped to
balance the budget or because the unemployment rate is dropping.

I strongly believe in reducing the national deficit, but I think the
best way to achieve this is through a highly-skilled work force that
can out-class the foreign competition.

Since this program was first enacted in 1983, the unemployment
rate has dropped 3.4 percent nationally, 3.2 percent in Illinois, and
3.0 percent in Galesburg. This drop in the unemployment rate can
be very misleading. The number of veterans seeking work through
our Illinois Department of Employment Security offices rose 14
percent from 1984 to 1986 at the same time the Illinois unemploy-
ment rate was dropping. For example, in the program year ending
6/30/84, we had 100,000 veterans seeking work through our offices
in Illinois; in 1985, it rose to 112,000; in 1986 it rose to 114,000; and
as of today, it is 104,000 and we have a month to go yet.

The number of Vietnam-era veterans seeking work increased 20
percent, and the number of disabled veterans increased 28 percent.
In addition, these figures do not include an estimated tens of thou-
sands of Illinois veterans who have given up seeking work or who
have taken jobs below their skill levels. My point is that, even
though unemployment is dropping, the number of vets who are
seeking work is not.

In the Galesburg area we have had similar experiences. In 1983,
with 15.1 percent unemployment, we had 2,000 veterans registered
at our ofli.e. In 1986, when the unemployment rate had dropped to
13 percent, we had over 3,000 veterans registered. Between 1983
and 1986, we placed 1,600 vets in full-time work, 600 in part-time
work, 72 in jobs under the Veterans' Job Training Act, 50 in VA
work study, and 30 in VA voc rehab. By working closely with
JTPA, another 500 veterans were enrolled in classroom training
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and OJT programs. At the end of this fiscal year, June 30, we will
still have over 2,500 veterans registered for work with us.

The American Legion National Commander, James Dean, in
their current issue of the June, 1987 magazine, sums it up like this:
"The reason&are complex, but a major factor fueling the fire of un-
employment is the economic transition America is experiencing. As
the nation switches from heavy industry to high technology and
service-related employment, veterans are being displaced from
their middle income industrial jobs and, because they lack certain
skills or education, they are ending up with lower-income jobs. This
has resulted in evictions and home mortgage defaults, as well as
family break-ups."

This is exactly the case here in Congressman Evans' district. In
the past few yeare, hundreds of veterans have lost their manufac-
turing jobs with Outboard Marine, Farmall, International Harvest-
er, J.I. Case, Caterpillar, John Deere, et cetera. Many of these
workers have taken a drop in pay from over $11 an hour, with ex-
cellent benefits, to under $5 per hour with few or no benefits.
Many are still unemployed and others are on welfare. We must do
everything we can to retrain these veterans.

One thing we can do that will have an immediate effect is to
extend the VJT program. This is an excellent program which just
keeps getting better with time. It is easy to work with and is very
productive. The Veterans' Administration regional office in Chica-
go gives us excellent support in administering this program. The
program has become well accepted by employers and is in demand.
Veterans like the program because it gives them a ray of hope fortheir futures.

It is recommended that Congress re-fund this program on a 3-
year basis and provide f-r a renegotiable clause 6 months before
the expiration to eliminate the on again/off again funding.

It is further recommended that the program be modified to in-
clude all veterans, especially newly-released veterans.

Congressional attempts to make Chapter 30, the new GI bill, per-
manent would be a giant step forward in helping newly released
veterans. These veterans are having extreme difficulty breaking
into the tight labor market. The annual number of recently re-
leased veterans registered for work in Galesburg jumped 173 per-
cent from 1984 to 1986. In 1984 we had 83 newly released veterans
registered. Today we have 226. I look upon this as a "stacking"
effect and we need to do something about it.

Another consideration for providing retraining for the large
number of veteran unemployed industrial workers would be an ex-
tension of the Vietnam veteran GI bill, Chapter 34. Several hun-
dred Vietnam-era veterans in our area did not use their GI bill be-
cause they found good factory jobs as soon as they came home from
the service. Now, when they need the GI bill, it is not available to
them. If Chapter 34 could be extended until December 31, 1991,
and the 10-year usage or eligibility period waived for veterans who
were employed during their eligibility period, the results would faroutweigh the cost.

Many of these veterans would then be eligible for the VA work
study program as veteran resource persons while going to college.
This would help them meet their family financial obligations.
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All of these things will help, but we must figure out new ways to
get more veterans through college and vocational schools so they
can compete for professional and highly technical jobs.

There was one area here I have included but don't have time to
read, and that is that I think the newly released veterans should
be eligible for 26 weeks of unemployment, where now they're only
eligible for 13 weeks. It takes them 7 weeks to get their first check,
and if they don't have any more money than I did when I got out
of the service, they can't make it for 7 weeks.

Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Gerald L. Kessel appears at p. 94.]
Mr. DOWDY. Thank you, sir. The balance of your statement will,

without objection, be made a part of the record.
Do either of the remaining witnesses have any prepared re-

marks? Ms. Buechler.

STATEMENT OF DONNA K. BUECHLER

Ms. BUECHLER. Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee,
I would like t' thank you for allowing me to testify. My name is
Donna K. Buechler and I am a Vietnam veteran. I am also the
team leader at the Elini Vet Center in Peoria, IL. The Mini Vet
Center is one of 189 vet centers established throughout the Nation
by Congress to provide readjustment counseling services for veter-
ans.

The need for readjustment counselingthat is, those services
which help a capable and competent military person become a ca-
pable and competent civilianis slowly being recognized as a legiti-
mate need. Not every veteran needs this assistance, but we as a
Nation are finally realizing that that is no reason to deny those
who, in fact, are in need.

I strongly believe in service to this country, as demonstrated by
my own military service. I am convinced that a strong military
stance is necessary to keep America free. But I also believe that
the country will only stay free as long as Americans can be proud
of their Government and thereby support her. And I believe that
that pride can only come from knowing that our Government plays
fair. We give when she is in need, and she gives when we are in
need. It is each being able to trust in that give-and-take that makes
America and Americans strong and confident. Pretty words on Vet-
erans Day and Memorial Day are nice, but they are not enough to
maintain a trusting relationship.

When help is needed, it must be there, and the most common
reason a veteran initially seeks us out is for help in finding a job.
The Veterans' Job Training Act provides ready assistance. There
are close to 3,500 occupations a veteran can be trained in through
the VJTA. The paperwork has been streamlined and our job devel-
opers have been trained to help the company representatives devel-
op their program and complete the application. All of this helps
move that application through the VA system quicker than any
other job training program, thereby getting the money out to the
contractors faster where it can be put to use sooner.

In the Peoria area alone, we have an unemployment rate of over
10 percent. All studies done have consistently shown that Vietnam
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veterans make up a very large block of those unemployed or under-
employed. That appears to mean that by our providing military
service to our country, we will pay over and over again by our fi-
nancial future being held in jeopardy.

The VJTA helps reverse that situation by retraining that veter-
an when the need arises. The strongest point of that program is the
veteran. A business organization is taking someone who was capa-
ble and competent in the military, someone wh:, bag been exposed
to numerous classroom and on-the-job training hours while serving
in the military, someone who can obviously learn, is capable of fol-
lowing directions, is capable of working under stress and working
as a member of a team, taking all of that background and all of
that potential and giving it direction by training the person for a
specific job at a specific place of employment.

The employer teaches the employee and, in return, the employer
gets 50 percent of the veteran's starting salary, or up to $1{1,000
reimbursed, all for investing in a veteran. Vietnam-era veterans
and Korean-era veterans are already a targeted population for af-
firmative action. It seems c-iimi.terproductive to even consider cur-
tailing a program that is intended to help them.

Education and training have consistently proven to be worth-
while investments. We get back so much more than what we
invest, in money alone, but what we get in strength and confi-
dence, and pride for America, is beyond our ability to measure at
this time. But it is not beyond our ability to see. The difference be-
tween that veteran who comes to the center with only potential but
no job, and that same veteran after being given a chance wi b a
job, is stark and profound.

That vet is usually a male in his mid- to-late thirties, married
and has children. The first one is frequently unshaven, unkempt,
head down, sad, angry, no hope, probably a little hung over, argu-
ing with his wife and upset with his kids, feeling entirely as though
life has passed him by and he doesn't know why. He did everything
that he thought he was supposed to do, many times including going
to war, and yet his life is out of control and a mess.

We evaluate that person's life situation, his or her skills and in-
terest level. We give them some support, help them get some food
on the table, while finding a company to give them some training
so the vet's skills now match the current job market.

I then see that same vet come into the center, clean shaven, hair
cut, smelling nice, smiling, head up, hopeful, no hangover, probably
still arguing with the wife and probably still upset with the kids.
But life is now manageable. He has the strength to now deal with
any personal or family problems that were also present at those
initial assessment sessions.

Many veterans stay with us for more in-depth readjustment
counseling once those basic needs are met. No, a decent paying job
doesn't solve all the problems, but it sure relieves a lot of stress so
that the individual and the family can pull their resources together
and start to build a life that is both positive for them and positive
for America.

Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Donna Buechler appears at p. 105.]
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Mr. DOWDY. Thank you very much, Ms. Buechler, for a very
thoughtful statement, and also to you, Mr. Kessel.

Are there any other prepared comments from any of the wit-
nesses?

STATEMENT OF BYRON COGHLAN

Mr. COWMAN. Well, my statement is submitted and it just echoes
what everyone else has said. The only thing I really wanted to add
was that from September to the end of May, the Quad Cities Vet
Center has seen 600 new Vietnam-era veterans come in for counsel-
ing. Of that number, 325 have received some form of job counsel-
ing, whether it be for employment or unemployment counseling.
That is quite a significant impact. So this program is very much
needed.

I won't take any more of your time.
[The prepared statement of Byron Coghlan appears at p. 106.)
Mr. DOWDY. Thank you.
Mr. Evans.
Mr. EVANS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
At the outset I want to commend Jerry Kessel for the outstand-

ing job he has done on behalf of veterans' employment. Galesburg
has had some of the highest unemployment in the State of Illinois
over the past 4 years, and yet we've had the leader in veterans'
placement among the 62 offices in our State right here because of
your leadership. You have also been the lead in the placement of
Vietnam veterans and disabled veterans with Federal contracts the
past 4 years.

Earlier this year, Jerry, your commitment and dedication to vet-
erans' employment was recognized by the Veterans of Foreign
Wars. Jerry was the recipient of the distinguished service award
for his "extraordinary meritorious service" which substantially
contributed to the meaningful employment and training of veter-
ans. So, Jerry, we are pleased to be out here on the front lines with
some of the "grunts" fighting the battle. We appreciate your work.
Thank you and congratulations.

You know, you mer Honed some factors that are really beyond
the jurisdiction of this committee. We deal with them in other
ways in Congress. The farm problems, the decline of the manufac-
turing jobs, is something that I think has really hurt this area and
has impacted on veterans in particular, because when a lot of our
veterans got out of the service, they only had to fill out applica-
tions and they were given jobs that same day. They never had to do
any kinds of resumes or lengthy job searches. So these are prob-
lems we're trying to grapple with besides our veterans' programs. I
have known of some veterans who have been through two or three
retraining programs and then maybe there's minimum wage jobs,
if any jobs are available, once they get out.

But we are looking at least at how to make this more effective
within the confines of the current situation. We are trying to work
on other fronts to do something about the unfair trade deficit that
is taking American jobs, losing American jobs, because of unfair
foreign competition.
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How might we make our programs better to help these dislocated
veteran workers? Do you have any suggestions on plant closings
and notification, things of that nature?

Mr. KESSEL. We participate in plant closing seminars and we tryto give each one 'of these veterans some one-on-one individual coun-
seling initially, and as often as we feel they need that. We hand
out a 10-page booklet we have prepared that tells them about VJT/
JTPA, the Illinois Veterans' Scholarship, the Veterans' Commis-
sion, the Veterans Affairs Office, and we direct them down to
JTPA to get enrolitxt. As I understand it, a dislocated worker im-
mediately qualifies ibr the JTPA, which has been a great help.

I think we're doing about everything we can in this area here. I
don't know what else to recommend to you, unless we reduce the
requirements on the targeted job tax credit to anyone that's been
unemployed 10 weeks instead of having to be a certain targeted
groupIn other words, make them a targeted group if they've been
unemployed 10 of 15 weeks.

Mr. EVANS. What kind of notice are we getting when we have
plants closing here? You say you work when there s a plant closing
situation. What has been about the average of some of our at least
medium sized to larger firms in terms of the notice that we getthat a plant is closing, in your experience?

Mr. IC= -EL. As soon as we find out a plant is closing, the Job
Service, the Public Employment Office and JTPA, will meet withthem, as do the ether service organizations. They all get togetherand have a program that explains every asset available to the vet-erans.

Mr. EVANS. I guess my question is, can you give us an idea ofwhat kind of notice you re getting before a plant actually closes,
how many days or months that you get before the notice is re-
leased and the plant actually closes?

Mr. KESSEL. 1 would say at least 60 days, sir.
Mr. EVANS. You've been getting 60 days.
Mr. Egan& Or further ahead than that, 60 to 90 days.
Mr. EVANS. Have you felt there is a better attitude of employers

toward Vietnam veterans today as opposed to earlier? Could you
comment about that?

Mr. KESSEL. I think there's a better attitude of everyone towards
us Vietnam veterans than there was 17 yoars ago when I got out ofthe service. I don't see any problem in that area here.

Mr. EVANS. You have also been very instrumental, as one of our
next panel representatives, Mr. Godsil, who is going to testify that
you helped walk him through the internal bureaucracy of our pro-gram. I think that is useful.

Is that what is going on in other offices, or is that why you stand
out so well as among the 62 offices here? Is it something we might
improve on or require improvement in?

Mr. KESsEL. We have always made up the training program for
the employers and the application. We even went as far as tofigure out what the employer's main types of work or occupations
were and made up samples and sent it to them, hoping that theywould use that.

I think I can comment on the question that Mr. Jontz had. We
signed up a lot of employers in the hopes that business would get
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better, because we were so anxious to get veterans to work under
this program. And then, at one time, we had 25.1 percent unem-
ployment here back in 1985 and 1986, so we had to cancel about a
hundred positions. For example, with Wilson's, we wrote 20 for all-
around butchers and 20 for ham-boners. We thought boy, we're
going to get 40 hired here. They actually hired about 13, and then
they closed. With Admiral we had 50 positions for large appliance
assemblers, and then their business slowed down a little bit and we
had to cancel 37 of those out.

So I can't remember one case where an employer was ready to
hire a veteran under this program that we didn't already have a
veteran lined up. So these figures just got blown out of proportion,
and I'm responsible for some of that because we were eager to get
the employers to apply.

Mr. EVANS. Well, you still stand out. I think maybe your exam-
ple is something that perhaps the State office ought to be follow-
mg. So we appreciate your having the people lined up in the first
place when these jobs do become available.

I guess my next kind of series of questions will be oriented
toward Donna and Byron. First of all, let me express our apprecia-
tion to both of you because I have been to both veteran centers and
I think they do an outstanding job, not only just helping our veter-
ans with placements through programs like this but reaching out
and getting a hold of a lot of alienated veterans, people that have
had real problems in dealing with some of their service experi-
ences.

I would also like to mention that Byron is leaving the Quad
Cities Vet Center in July to accept a position as a vet center re-
gional manager in Baltimore, MD. So, Byron, good luck there.

Jerry indicated that some of the statistics are misleading. It
causes me a great deal of concern because all three of us here, my
two colleagues and myself, have worked to extend the vet center
program. We are facing a real frontal assault at this time from the
Office of Management and Budget and the administration about
the continuation of this program. We passed legislation that will
extend the program, at least until some reports about the effective-
ness of the program are given to us. Those reports are already long
overdue. I have even had to go to the extra length of filing suit
with some other Members of Congress to keep the vet center pro.gram.

It is disturbing to me as well because this is occurring at a time
when Jerry is indicating the numbers of veterans are having diffi-
culty with unemployment. It is also coming at a time when our
Governor has indicated he wants to close down a number of State
Veterans' Affairs offices.

Are we seeing any decreased demand in what you're seeing in
terms of the services for unemployed veterans or other veterans
that need help, either through our State Veterans' Affairs offices
or our vet center program?

Mr. COWMAN. Well, locally, in the State of Illinois, but also na-
tionally, when the vet g-enter program legislation was passed in
1978 and the first one was opened in 1979, it was anticipated that
the numbers, as the program evolved, that the numbers would
start to drop off. That has not materialized. The numbers are as



21

high novt as they were when they first opened. The number comingin, as I indicated earlier, as far as the Quad City Vet Center, for
employment or unemployment counseling, is significandy a part of
the counseling service that we do provide.

The unemployment, in itself, can't also be resolved. You have re-
adjustment problems with Vietnam-era vetermas. I think the vet
centers, in themselves, offer a service that can help the program
become more successful. We can get involved, in skills training and
interviewing techniques for veterans who want to go out and need
help in seeking employment. We can also, once the veteran is in-
volved in a training program, or is involved in employment, contin-
ue to provide counseling to help them deal with the stress, whether
it is family, alcohol or drugs, or just handling everyday stress relat-
ing to the employment.

So the vet center program, as well as the VJTA training pro-
gram, are ones that I think have not run their course yet. Thew, is
still very much a need for them. They are both very effective pro-
grams.

Mr. EVANS. Well, we consider veteran education assistance a
form of readjustment benefits, and I think you pointed out the
reason why. I think Jerry Kessel talked about the need to balance
our budget, but I don't know how you do that when so many people
are unemployed, who aren't paying taxes and are drawing on some
of our benefits. We lose a good deal of money because of that.

But I read your written testimony that you submitted, Byron,
where you said some 60,000 veterans have committed suicide or
died a violent death upon returning from Vietnam. Fatalities, then,
really can't be just confined to those who died as a direct result ofthe war, it seems to me. Would you say that unemployment and
underemployment are related to this tragedy?

Mr. COGHLAN. Oh, definitely. I think the reason we still have vet-
erans coming in and the accumulation of problems over such a long
period of time is because of the loss of pride. That pride was lost
after the veterans returned from Vietnam. Most of them felt they
went for a just cause to defend their country and they came home
and were not able to support their families, let alone defend their
dignity. Once the pride is stripped away, a lot of them choose to
become very reckless and a lot of times choose the easy way out for
themselves.

Mr. EVANS. Donna, I see you nodding your head. Do you have
any comments in that regard?

Ms. BUECHLER. Yes. I would have to strongly agree that there are
so many difficulties in terms of the veterans dealing with the
whole issue of Vietnam and the impact of Vietnam that the job
factor certainly becomes part of the fallout problem in terms of not
being able to stay with a job, and the economy being poor, also. So
they get it from one end or the other. So yes, I think the vet center
program and the whole job training program are important. They
are a marriage that needs to stay together.

Mr. EVANS. You know, I suspect, as Jerry indicated, there is a
better attitude among employers right now, largely attributed to
some of the self-help programs that Vietnam veterans have en-
gaged in through the vet center programs and through the parades
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like in Bloomington, and movies like "Platoon", and even things
like we'll have this coming summer.

Do you feel that that's true, that the attitude has changed? I
guess my question also is, if that attitude has changed, would you
agree that that is the exact reason we ought to have a program
available, so that there is a program to help the employers match
up with the veterans?

Ms. BUECHLER. I would agree with you in part. I think the atti-
tude is changing. I am not sure it has come around all the way yet.
Certainly, yes, at least there is starting to be some openness both
on the veteran's part and also on the employer's and the country's
part in regard to dealing with Vietnam. Now the veteran is asking
for help and I think the country can be available to help that vet-
eran through this program.

Mr. EVANS. Thank you, again. We are going to pass that legisla-
tion very soon in the House that will continue the program. Hope-
fully, the suit will prevent any further closures of veteran centers
in the interim before that legislation becomes law. So thank you
very much for your fine work in Peoria and the Quad Cities. Jerry,
thank you also.

Mr. DOWDY. Thank you, Mr. Evans.
Mr. Jontz.
Mr. Jowrz. Just a brief question.
Mr. Kessel, did I understand you correctly, that you have placed

72 veterans through the Veterans' Job Training Act?
Mr. KESSEL. Yes, sir.
Mr. Jowrz. Out of a total of something like 1,400 or 1,500 state-

wide?
Mr. KESSEL. 'es, sir.
Mr. Jowrz. Ines almost 5 percent of the total state-wide place-

ments you have made through your office?
Mr. KESSEL. Yes, sir.
Mr. Jowrz. Does your office just serve the city of Galesburg, or

what is the area you serve?
Mr. KESSEL. We have four counties, sir.
Mr. Jowrz. What is the population of those four counties?
Mr. KESSEL. I don't know exactly what the population is, sir.
Mr. Jorrrz. I dare say, it's not anywhere near 5 percent of the

total State. It just seems to me that that's an outstanding record.
Maybe if we had a similar rate of placements in other areas, we
would have many more than 1,400 placed state-wide. Obviously,
your example is quite a good one for others to be following.

I appreciate hearing your testimony and hearing about this suc-
cess.

Mr. KESSEL. Thank you, sir.
Mr. Jowrz. Thank you. That's all I have, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. DOWDY. Thank you, Mr. Jontz.
Mr. Kessel, let me point out for those who are here this morn-

ingI was not here 2 years agobut during the hearings held here
in Galesburg before this same subcommittee 2 years ago, and based
primarily on your individual input, the subcommittee proceededand the national legislation was changed to reduce the require-
ment that veterans be unemployedback then, 2 years ago, it was
15 of the previous 20 weeks, as I recall. Based on your suggestion
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here in Galesburg 2 years ago, the F.-deral law was changed down
to 10 weeks out of the previous 15-week period.

Mr. KESSEL. Yes, sir.
Mr. DOWDY. Has this been as helpful as you anticipated it would

be?
Mr. Kam. I think it has; yes, sir.
Mr. DOWDY. All right. We want to thank you for what you did 2

years ago in bringing that to our attention.
One question to Ms. Buechler and Mr. Coghlan. Do you have

DVOPs out stationed in your vet centers? If so, have these been
helpful in helping you?

Ms. BUECHLER. I have one now. He joined us about 4 months ago
full-time. We did r -+ have one for 2 years and we were in desper-
ate need. He does beautiful job. That would certainly be one of
the points that I would encourage in terms of improving the pro-
gram, if at all possible, if you can do anything to make sure that
there's a DVOP full-time in every vet center.

Mr. DOWDY. Mr. Coghlan.
Mr. COGHLAN. We have a full-time DVOP at the Quad Cities

center, and have had for almost a year now. We have a 20-hour ap-
pointment in our satellite center. He has been tremendously pro-
ductive and effective and his placement record has also been very
high. We are extremely pleased and it's a very vital part of the
program.

Mr. DOWDY. Any other question,, of these witnesses?
All right. We want to thank all of you very much it,r your ap-

pearing here this morning. Thank you very much.
Our third panel will include these personsthen we're going to

take about a 2-minute stretch breakMr. Keith Senders, who is an
employee in the VJTA program; Mr. Michael Godsil, who is an em-
ployer; and Ms. Vicki C. Klutts, who likewise is an employer.

While they are coming to the table, we'll take about a 2-minute
break.

ffhereupon, the subcommittee was in a short recess.]
Mr. DOWDY. We will resume the hearing.
Our third panel will consist of VTJA employers and employees.

Mr. Keith Senders is an employee under the program; Mr. Michael
Godsil is an employer. What type of business, for the record, do you
have, Mr. Godsil?

Mr. GODSIL. It's a small, family-owned business called J and J
Dog Supplies. We are in the business of manufacture and mail
order distribution of dog-training equipment.

Mr. DOWDY. All right.
Mr. Senders, for the record, what type of employment do you

pursue?
Mr. SENDERS. Well, right now, with J and J Dog Supplies,

through the retraining program.
Mr. DOWDY. All right. And Ms. Vicki C. Klutts, who is an em-

ployer. What company do you represent?
Ms. Kurrrs. I represent Canton Industrial Corporation.
Mr. DOWDY. And where is it located?
Ms. KuYrrs. In Canton, IL.
Mr. DOWDY. And what type of business is it?
Ms. Kurrrs. We're a manufacturer of steel components.
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MI'. DowDY. Do either of you have a prepared statement to
submit for the record? All right. Do any of you care to present the
statements at this time? All right. If you would just proceed in the
order that I introduced you, first Mr. Senders, then Mr. Godsil, andthen Ms. Klutts.

STATEMENTS OF KEITH SENDERS, EMPLOYEE, .1 AND .1 DOG SUP-
PLIES, GALESBURG, IL; MICHAEL J. GODSIL, PRESIDENT, .1 AND
.1 DOG SUPPLIES, GALESBURG, IL; AND VICKI C. KLUTTS,
CANTON INDUSTRIAL CORPORATION, CANTON, IL

STATEMENT OF KEITH SENDERS
Mr. 3END1018. I am employed at J and J Dog Supplies in Gales-

bu,.e.. We are a mail order business, specializing in dog-training
equipment. We mail all over the United States and Canada. I have
helped with orders going to Hong Kong.

I was introduced to Mr. Godsil by Jerry Kessel, and through the
veterans retraining program. I feel that if it were not for this re-training program, I may be still look for work. The way it is
now, I'm a taxpayer instead of a receiver of tax money. I think it is
one of the greatest programs for the veteran that we've had. Like Isaid, I am ro longer a burden to the taxpayer, but I am a taxpayer
210W.

That's about all I have.
Mr. DownY. Mr. Senders, for the record, what was your last pre-vious job before your position with Mr. Godsil?
Mr. SENDERS. I was with an industrial laundry, machine repairand maintenance.
Mr. DOWDY. And what was the period of time between that job,

when that job ended, and the time when you were able to get a jobwith Mr. Godsil?
Mr. SENDERS. Three-and-a-half years.
Mr. DowDY. That's fine.
Do you have anything else you would care to say at this point?

We will have questions later to ask you, Mr. Senders.
Mr. SENDERS. I have nothing more right at the moment.
Mr. DOWDY. All right. Thank you very much.
Mr. Godsil.

STATEMENT OF MICHAEL J. GODSIL
Mr. GODSIL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and members of the sub-

committee. I appreciate the invitation to testify before you today.
My name is Mike Godsil. I am the president of J and J Dog Sup-

plies. It is a small, family-owned business. Our current employmentis seven individuals, including management. My firm has beengrowing substantially over the last few years and a week from nowwe plan to move into new facilities in the Hawthorne Centre herein Galesburg. That whole complex is providing some economic
growth and some new jobs in the area. We are hopeful that, with
this growth, we will be able to employ some more veterans through
this VJT program, providing Congress chooses to continue fundingthe program.

My first contact with the program was last August, when I con-tacted
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Mr. DOWDY. Let me interject there, Mr. Godsil. So that the audi-
ence will understand, I don't think the concern will be with the
Congress. I think it's whether or not the administration chooses to
go along with the will of Congress.

Mr. GODSIL. I understand.
[Applause.]
We all do what we can, right?
My first contact with the program was last August. I contacted

Mr. Kessel at the ;fob Service office here in town. It was really just
through word of mouth that I had found out about the VJT pro-
gram.

One comment. As a small businessman, I think today you seem
to be searching for ways that you can make the program more ef-
fective. My comment would be that there are a lot of small busi-
nessmen out there who are to this very day unaware of the pro-
gratn and the benefits that it does provide. I have spoken with sev-
eral small businessmen since my experience with Mr. Senders in
the program and they have all said, "Wow, this sounds like a great
deal. Why didn't I hear about this before?" In my own case, it was
simply a matter of word of mouth as the way I found out about the
program. So if you're searching for areas to make it more effective,
I think maybe some direct mail programs to some of the small
businessmen would be an effective way of increasing the interest
among employers.

Mr. Kessel was extremely Helpful. I was somewhat hesitant
about getting involved in the program. Most of us, in the contacts
we have with the Federal Government, involve massive red tape,
reports, forms to fill out, and endless waits for payment. I was
pleasantly surprised by every aspect of this program. Mr. Kessel
handled all the red taw,. After detailed conversations with me, he
drew up the proposed training program. He helped fill out all the
application forms. I estimate it took less than an hour of my time
to get set up and approved in the program.

Beyond that, I was surprised at the limited amount of paperwork
on a monthly basis that we needed to submit as employers in order
to get reimbursed 50 percent of the wages. During the entire 9-
month training program that Mr. Senders has gone through, I esti-
mate I have a total of 1 hour of my time invested in filling out
monthly reports. Now, that's not an hour a month; that is an hour
over 9 months. I really have to say that I was very surprised. It is
not the sort of thing we're used to from the Federal Government. I
don't see any way you can improve that.

It took 2 weeks to get our training program approved. I was very
surprised by that. This program allowed us, at an awkward stage
in our growth, to hire a full-time employee when we felt we could
really only justify a part-time salary financially. Small businesses
tend to run into real cash flow crunches when they're growing, and
we found ourselves at that stage.

Mr. Kessel has just been so helpful throughout the whole proc-
ess. We have recently hired a part-time veteran that was looking
for long-term, prat -time work. Now, this is not related to the VJT
program, but it is a direct result of our contact with Mr. Kessel
and the VJT.
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Also, because of our experience in the program, my brother,
Mark Godsil, who runs another small business, hired a Vietnam-
era vet under the VTJ program. So this one contact with Mr.
Kessel has actually had results far beyond the initial veteran that
was hired under this program.

We have also made some use of some part-time temporary help
with veterans through Mr. Kessel's office. We will be moving to
these new facilities a week from now and he has lined up four un-
employed veterans for several days of moving assistance for us. So
I think this program gets employers involved with the veterans repin th, employment offices and ultimately can provide a lot morebenefits than just the individual veteran that's hired.

Lastly, the Federal and State governments, as we all know,
spend billions of dollars each year on welfare programs that are
really designed just to keep people from falling through the safety
net, just to ensure continued survival. Oftentimes this results in
nothing more than a cycle of continued dependency.

I think the VJT program is a major exception to that. The VJT
program invested somewhere in the neighborhood of $4,000 with
my company to train Mr. Senders. He now has a job that we both
anticipate is going to be lifetime employment, and he will return
that $4,000 in tax revenues in less than 2 years. I see that as being
a major reason why this program should be continued.

Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Michael J. Godsil appears at p. 108.]
Mr. DOWDY. Thank you very much.
Ms. Klutts, we would like to hear from you.

STATEMENT OF VICKI C. KLUTTS
Ms. KLurrs. Thank you.
Chairman Dowdy and honorable Members of Congress, we wantto thank you for the opportunity you have given to us to speak

with you today. America, for years, has been known as the indus-
trial giant, with the history of strong leadership when it came tomanufacturing and and service industries. With a reputation as an
industrial giant, ideally, all Americans would have jobs. However,
we all know at this juncture that that is unrealistic. Our firm,
Canton Industrial Corporation, is committed to and feels that it is
necessary to reward those who have defended America to keep our
freedom and allow us to operate our companies in a free society.

Program created as part of the Veterans' Job Training Act arebeneficial to small start-up companies such as Canton Industrial
Corporation. These programs enable firms to bring veterans into
the work force, train them with new skills, and conserve cash flowduring the critical learning curve process when productivity has
yet to reach peak levels.

It is unfortunate, though, that the wisdom Congress used tocreate these programs did not follow through in all aspects. We un-derstand that in qualifying a veteran for the program, the wait for
confirmation from the Veterans' Administration averages some-times several weeks. This confirmation of eligibility still does not
commit funds always for that particular individual. Obviously, Con-
gress has not funded these programs to sufficient levels. The com-
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pany intending to hire the vet must then send notice to the Veter-
ans Administration of intent to hire a vet, which takes sometimes
an additional. 2 to 3 weeks. Here we are, possibly 1 to 2 months,
without knowing if this prcgram is of benefit to the company and
employee.

It is extremely idealistic for any administration to think that a
small company interviews and lines up employees 1 to 2 months
prior to hiring. Executive management at Canton Industrial Corpo-
ration is committed to hiring veterans, whether they are qualified
for this program or not. It is unfortunate to veterans, however,
that many firms would rather hire individuals who coilified for
other programs where the response time is quicker and benefits
funnel through at a faster pace and can be approved on a local
level.

If Congress is committed to establishing programs to benefit vet-
erans, I would wholeheartedly support and encourage you to fund
these programs sufficiently, for not everyone feels as strongly
about those who have defended our Nation. And it is the veterans
who are at a disadvantage at those times.

Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Elizabeth A. Foley, presented by

Vicki C. Klutts, appears at p. 111.1
Mr. DOWDY. Thank you.
Mr. Evans.
Mr. EVANS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
First of all, Mr. Senders, thank you for coming forward and testi-

fying. I want to bank you and your employer, as well as Vicki, for
coming here on Monday and taking time away from your jobs and
your business. We appreciate that.

I think this has been an excellent panel that demonstrates the
success of the program. We want to emphasize, as much as those of
us that are in the Vietnam-era, that this is also a program that
helps our Korean veterans. In many ways, they are facing not only
the problems of unemployment but sometimes age discrimination.
So we appreciate your participating in the program and your will-
ingness to hire a Korean veterans I think is outstanding on your
part.

Mr. Godsil, we would like to know maybe what you've been doing
to get a tenfold increase in sales, but that is not really part of our
jurisdiction here. You know, we heard a little testimony earlier
about how this program maybe should, because of its orientation,
be passed to smaller employers, that it may not have been so hel-
pufl. Obviously, your case, or in your brother's case, it has been
very helpful.

ve you participated in the monthly payment program 'for our
smaller employers, or have you been on a quarterly basis?

Mr. GODSIL. No, we were on the monthly program. That was an-
other nice aspect of it, that we found the reimbursement checks ar-
rived anywhere from 2 to 3 weeks after the report was submitted. I
had expected it might be one of these 60 to 90 days, the "check's in
the mail" situations.

Mr. EVANS. If it ever is, my local office wants to know.
Ms. Klutts' firm is a very small family firm, and CIC is also a

small developing corporation, a publicly owned corporation. What
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might we do specifically to make this program better for the small
employers? You recommended direct mail. Actually, you're kind ofspreading the word about the program, which is probably the bestkind of thing that we can have. But what other steps might wetake? Are there certain things in the bureaucracy, as Ms. Klutts
indicated? You seem to be pretty happy with how it has moved, but
are there other things we might do to make it more effective?

Mr. GOI3SIL. Well, in my case we were very fortunate in that Mr.
Senders already was in receipt of his certificate of eligibility. That
seems to be the longest lead time phase of the program. Also, Iforesaw the need for another individual several weeks in advanceof the actual date that we would need an employee; therefore, wehad the 2-week lead time that it took for approval of our proposedjob training program.

I understand the tendency to think that maybe the big employ-ers are the way to go, that wow, here's a chance where we canplace 40 vets at once. The other side of that is, I think, if you lookparticularly at this area, at the history of large employers, fromthe time I was old enough to remember, they all seemed to gothrough cycles of additional employment and then layoffs, employ-
ment and layoffs, sometimes on a yearly basis, sometimes on a 2, 3,or 4 year cycle. In contrast to that, I look at many of the smallbusinesses that I saw growing up, and they are still here today.
They tend to have relatively stable numbers of employees. I thinkwhen they hire a new person they tend to look at that as being along-term job.

I think maybe we need to look a little more at reaching the
small businesses with this program, educating the small business-
man merely to the existence of the program. You give a small busi-
nessman an opportunity to hire a full-time employee at a half-timesalary out of the employer's pocket for 9 months, to a major corpo-ration that is not a major financial incentive. To a small business,a $4,000 savings in a 9-month period can be substantial.

Mr. EVANS. It is exactly the small and medium-sized firms which
we understand are going to account for 75 to 80 percent of the jobs,so we want to make this a very effective program. I am glad you'vehad that experience with the monthly payments. That is the onething we wanted to emphasize, that this is not a real bureaucraticproblem. There may be some problems, as Ms. Klutts indicated,that we want to work through. But we hope it is benefiting thesmaller businesses because that's where we think the jobs aregoing to be.

Ms. Klutts, again, thank you. Could you maybe elaborate how, in
a developing situation, a business such as yours, which has reallybeen to a great extent the salvation of Canton, how we might im-prove the program as far as a business that is looking to expand
and may have some difficulties in projecting the future sales andfuture contracts and so forth, what we might do to make the pro-gram better.

Ms. aurrs. I would like to clarify. We have not been able to usethe program as of yet. We did get approval for several job descrip-tions within the program, but were told there was no money avail-able at this point in time. So -ve are still holding on utilizing theprogram. We are very excited about it, though, because even
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though we are a larger organization than the person sitting next to
me here, the use of the funds that comes back to us is very impor-
tant to our size of company also, especially in the growth stage.

We do see the need to possibly have local approval for some pro-
grams to make the process a step quicker in approval. It would be
very important to have the funds available at a quicker pace, be-
cause when we do hiring, we quite often want to hire the next day
when we find the need to fill a position. So those kinds of things
would be very helpful to us.

Mr. EVANS. Your present employment in Canton is how many
people?

Ms. KLUFT& We have approximately 180 employees.
Mr. EVANS. And you hope to be expanding in the near future?
Ms. KLUTTS. We're expanding very rapidly right now. In August

of last year we had 40 employees and we anticipate we may be at
350 by the end of this year.

Mr. EVANS. My office would be glad to work directly with you to
see if we couldn't smooth out some of these problems and maybe
deal with some of the problems in le lation as well, or in the im-
plementation of the legislation. So thank you very much. We ap-
preciate it.

Ms. KLUTTS. Thank you.
Mr. DOWDY. Mr. Jontz?
Mr. Jorrrz. I have no questions, Mr. Chairman. I would just like

to thank the witnesses. At this afternoon's hearing in Indiana, we
are also going to hear from some veterans and employers who have
had personal experience. It has been helpful to us to have this tes-
timony.

Mr. DOWDY. For the record, Ms. Klutts, we looked it up, and the
Veterans' Affairs Committee for the fiscal years 1984 to 1987 has
authorizedand then it's gone forward in the House and so forth
has authorized a total of $395 million for VJTA programs. What
has actually been provided and spent has been $185 million. So in
this program, which I agree with the witnesses before us, this is a
good people program, but all people in Washington don't agree
with your testimony and with the way the three of us on the panel
today hear your testimony. There are those in Washington who
don't agree.

In some programs we can't authorize it fast enough. In foreign
aid, we'll authorize it in 1 week and they'll be back wanting more
the next week. But in this program, which is a very important pro-
gramI have been very impressed with Mr. Senders. He seems like
a very capable person, and I am sure he will continue to make a.
great contribution to your company. But I wanted for the record to
state that our committee has authorized a total of $895 million for
this program for fiscal years 1984 through 1987, and what has actu-
ally been spent has been $185 million.

Mr. EVANS. If the chairman would yield, I guess this has got to
be one of the biggest turnoffs for any potential employer, to go
through the entire process and then be told that additional funding
for your specific employment may not be available. We had contin-
ued battles with the administration on this particular program
when it first came out. Believe it or not, forms for the employers
were not available at the Central VA Office right in Washington,
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D.C., right across the street basically from Lafayette Park and the
White House. Then, when the forms did become available, there
was what we call the "black box", a group of paragraphs on the
form which were warning basically that funds for this program
may not be available.

Obviously, when we've got the problems of employers looking at
Vietnam veterans or Korean veterans in the first place, and then
maybe not even knowing about the program, but then becoming
aware of the program, even though we've gotten rid of the "blackbox", to be told by the administration that there isn't funding
likely to be available, and then for us not to be spending the money
that Congress has authorized and appropriated, it is very diffucult
for us that support the program, for people who want to participate
in it, to feel it's being administered in good faith. We don't feel
that way. And it's a battle we have been fighting. We want to work
through some of these problems and I would suspect you could hire
a lot more people if you had the availability of this kind of pro-
gram funding, that you might be able to hire a few more veterans
or nonveterans, for that matter, because your funds would be
stretched out you might say.

So we're trying to work through these problems. Your testimony,
from both employers and Mr. Senders, has been most helpful in es-
tablishing just what this program could be if only given a fair
chance.

Mr. DOWDY. What I am saying to you, and what Mr. Evans is
saying, is we heard your testimony. In our subcommittee we have
attempted to address the issue. The bill that we passed 2 weeks
ago, up until now it's been a 2-year program which posed some
problems. As we propose extending the program, it will become a 3-
year program which will make it more predictable hopefully for
employers such as your company. So we hear the remarks that you
have made.

We want to thank all of you very much for your testimony here
this morning.

Mr. GODSIL. Thank you.
Mr. DOWDY. Mr. Senders, package a lot of stuff and send a bunch

of it to Hong Kong, Japan, Taiwan. [Laughter.]
Mr. DOWDY. Our next panel consists of Mr. Eddie Sperry, with

AMVETS. He is also the president of Congressman Evans' Veter-
ans' Advisory Council, and Mr. Larry Tschappat, who is with the
Vietnam Veterans of America. We want to welcome both Mr.
Sperry and Mr. Tschappat.

Do either of you have prepared remarks? All right. If you would
proceed in the order in which I introduced you.

STATEMENTS OF EDDIE JOE SPERRY, PRESIDENT, VETERANS
ADVISORY COUNCIL OF THE 17TH CONGRESSIONAL DISTRICT
OF ILLINOIS; AND LARRY TSCHAPPAT, PRESIDENT, QUAD
CITIES CHAPTER 229, VIETNAM VETERANS OF AMERICA

STATEMENT OF EDDIE JOE SPERRY
Mr. SPERRY. First of all, as the chairman of the subcommittee, I

would like to welcome you and your group to our area again. We
are very glad to have you here. This may be putting the cart before
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the horse, but we don't care. We're glad that yeu're here and we're
glad to take part in the program today.

Mr. Chairman, the Veterans' Advisory Council of the 17th Con-
gressional District of Illinois appreciates this opportunity to appear
today to express its views of the Veterans' Job Training Act.

The Veterans' Advisory Council unequivocally supports the con-
tinuation of the VJTA and is very disappointed that the Veterans'
Administration, with really no prior notification, allowed it to just
expire. The veteran community, quite naturally, felt confused and
somewhat betrayed that, without prior notification ofany kind, the
VA notified the office of Assistant Secretary for Veterans Employ-
ment and Training that the VJTA was finished. We, of course, re-
alized that the program was unpopular at OMB and within certain
circles of the VA as needless and unnecessary in light of decreasing
official BLS statistics on veterans unemployment rates and ever-
mounting Federal deficits.

But for the moment, Mr. Chairman, let us center on the program
itself. We have found it an extremely popular veterans employ-
ment and training program that actually places eligible vetrans in
jobs. It is, or was, the only veteran employment and training pro-
gram administered by either the VA or the Office of Assistant Sec-
retary for Veterans Employment and Training that placed veter-
ans directly in jobs in wholesale numLers. The program's Fipt.lari-
ty and ease of administration combined to place thousands of veter-
ans on career paths.

The Veterans' Advisory Council certainly believes in giving
credit where it is due. And we compliment the VA, its Division of
Veterans' Benefits and the Office of Assistant Secretary for Em-
ployment and Training for jointly administering the VJTA. Their
cooperation and ability to achieve a common goal speaks highly of
the leadership and their respective departments and agencies. Not
only was the program well administered, it had minimal bureau-
cratic hassles attached. A potential employer could get an eligible
veteran hired in little time.

AMVETS, the service organization to which I belong, knows the
truth to that statement as it has hired eight national service offi-
cers under the VJTP and would hire more should the program con-
tinue. Certainly AMVETS does indeed put is money where its
mouth is and challenges other veteran service organizations to
follow its example. We hasten to add that all eight are still nation-
al service officers with excellent records of employment, all being
Vietnam-era, four with service-connected injuries, and two female
veterans.

Since its inception as the Emergency Jobs Training Act, and
later the Veterans' Job Training Act, it has placed over 50,000 eli-
gible veterans in jobs and over 70,000 employers have been ap-
proved. We would be the first, however, to caution that the pro-
gram is not perfect. There are problems such as high turnover of
jobs, noncareer opportunities, low percentage of disabled veterans
involved, and too great an emphasis on veterans who are job ready
to make the numbers look good. Also, that the hard core unem-
ployed and the disabled were at great disadvantage, and that of
over 160,000 job slots approved, not half were filled.
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We must also strive to eliminate the start/stop aspect of the pro-
gram. We need program continuity, a definite future. We cannot
have the VA, the Department of Labor, the State Employment Se-
curity Agencies, and especially employers and veterans alike gear
up only to be told no funds, no program. Their reaction will be
quite predictable, and we really could not blame them.

Mr. Chairman, notwithstanding those problems, the VJTP re-
mains a worthwhile program that should be continued at least 2 or
3 more years. We are not out of the woods on veterans employment
regardless of official statistics. Employment is still a significant
issue for the veteran community, but certainly one that does not
capture the imagination and initiative of many.

We mentioned earlier about where the VJTP fits in in the over-
all veterans employment and training scheme and how important
it was. Indeed, it may have been the cornerstone because as we
critically review employment and training programs for veterans,
those that actually train and place veterans, the VJTA is, or was,
the only one. There are no programs like the VJTP under title
IV(c) of the Job Training Act, no veteran programs under titles II
and III, the Voc Rehab and Education programs of the VA are lim-
ited to statutory eligibility. In short, the VJTP was the only veter-
an program which gave unemployed veterans any measure of hope.
We cannot, and we must not, remove that hope if there is one vet-
eran we can help.

Mr. Chairman, the Veterans' Advisory Council thanks you for
the opportunity to express its views.

[The prepared statement of Eddie Joe Sperry appears at p. 113.]
Mr. DOWDY. Thank you very much, Mr. Sperry, for your sharing

that testimony with us.
Our final witness this morning is Mr. Larry Tschappat, who rep-

resents the Vietnam Veterans of America. Mr. Tschappat.

STATEMENT OF LARRY TSCHAPPAT
Mr. TSCHAPPAT. Good morning, Chairman Dowdy, Congressman

Evans, and Congressman Jontz. My name is Larry Tschappat. I am
the manager of E&J Used Auto and Truck Parts in Rock Island,
IL. I am also president of the Quad Cities Chapter 299 of the Viet-
nam Veterans of America. I appreciate being given the chance to
speak to this committee and would like to thank you gentlemen for
extending this privilege to me. I would like to ask that my written
testimony be read into the record at this time. Thank you.

I will try to just summarize my points, if I can, for the sake of
time.

In December of 1986, I helped form a Vietnam Veterans of
American chapter in the Quad Cities area. One of the things that
we kept running into, as we talked with the fellows who were
coming in to look into this, was unemployment, the high unemploy-
ment, the fact that there was no proper retraining being offered
and the frustration of the paperwork that these men faced when
they would try to get aid through the State agencies. The same
thing kept coming up over and over.

Frankly, during this time I just kind of set in my mind that I
wanted to hire a veteran. The next time we had an opening in my

ri
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business, I wanted to be able to take one in and hopefully give the
man the job.

During January of 1987, Jeff Nelson, the veterans employment
representative at Job Service in lllinois, contacted me about the
VJTA program. Of course, as an employer, I am always glad to
find a way to save a little money, and by having this offered and
having the wages paid, it certainly was very attractive to me.

At about the same time I had a job open up at the company. One
of my fellow members at that time was a gentleman named Doug
Tice, who was already certified under the VJTA program. The
problem was, I wasn't. So I proceeded, with Mr. Nelson's help, to
get toy program approved. The problem was that it took quite a bit
of time from my point of view as an employer. My paperwork had
to go to Chicago, and at that point it was certainly true, but then it
was routed to Houston where it took more time, obviously. They in-formed me that I certainly could employ a man; however, there
was no funds available. So now I was faced with the frustration ofhaving a job, having a man to hire into the job who was a veter-an-

Mr. DOWDY. To make sure that I understand, were you at that
point declared to be an eligible employer?

Mr. TSCHAPPAT. Yes, sir. I had received notificationI'm prob-ably rushing my times right herebut I had received notification
from Chicago that I had been approved and that my application
had been forwarded to Houston. Houston, in turn, contacted methrough letters, telling me that I did have certainly approval of the
program, but there were just no funds available.

Like I say, now I am faced with the situation where I had a man
who wanted the job under the program, I am an employer who
needs a man to fill the job slot, and no money. I found it very frus-trating.

The fact that funds did become available later, approximately aweek later, certainly pleased me and I was able to hire Mr. Tice.
However, like I say, I wish there was a happy ending to the story,
that Mr. Tice is still with me, but he's not. He chose to leave my
employment after only a month under the program. Basically the
reason was he was not satisfied with the job, he didn't feel the po-tential was there for what he wanted, and that it was just not
where he wanted to be as far as his employment. I can sympathize
with that. Certainly a man should know what he wants and if he
recognizes it's not what he wants, he should lea :e. The fact that he
notified me so earlier, I appreciated that as an employer.

Frankly, my opinion of VJTA is that it works good. But it could
work better. I think Ms. Klutts in the previous testimony pointed
out the same things that I have experienced. I have heard sugges
tions from you gentlemen on the same thing I'm probably going to
say right now, which is that I happen to feel the Job Training Part-
nership Act, JTPA, is maybe a little more efficient. The approval is
done at the local level, it's done right away, and for an employer,
that's a boon. It allows me to know immediately that I can get this
man and get started and get him into the job right away and I'llhave these benefits.

I really feel that a second thing should be that proper screening
should be stressed. Find out what the veteran wants, what are his
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goals in life, what does he want to be doing with his life, and then
let's try to place the man where it does him the most good. The
fact that Mr. Tice didn't receive any screening I think probably led
to the fact that he left us so early.

In conclusion, I would just like to thank you very much again for
extending this privilege. If there are any questions, I would be glad
to answer them at this time.

[The prepared statement of Larry Tschappat appears at p. 117.)
Mr. DOWDY. Thank you, Mr. Tschappat. We want to thank both

of you for your testimony.
Mr. Evans.
Mr. EVANS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Larry, I guess you're indicating the need for the amendment that

Joe Kennedy offered in terms of the counseling, that perhaps
before someone embarks on a job, or before the employer hires that
person, he might need some counseling as to whether that job is
appropriate or suitable to them and offers the opportunities that
they're either suited for or that they desire.

One important component of that I think has been our vet center
program. I know the VVA generally has been very strongly sup-
portive of that. Have you had a chance to work with our vet cen-
ters, since this is a new chapter, and what would be your opinion of
the effectiveness of these kinds of employment programs without
the vet centers, given that the administration is seeking to close
some 104 of these vet centers across the country?

Mr. TSCHAPPAT. Well, I would say, speaking asI guess I wear
two hats here, as an employer and as a VVA memberI think it
would be a big mistake to close any of these counseling centers. I
feel they are very much a positive influence on the veteran and the
community as a whole.

Certainly, when I was pursuing someone for filling the job with
my company, I probably didn't utilize theI came through the Illi-
nois Job Placement Service and, zs I say, with the help of Jeff
Nelson. My awareness of the program was word of mouth. Again,
as with the previous testimony of the gentleman with the small
family business, my business is small, too, and it's also family. We
employ about 26 individuals, give or take, on a weekly basis. Our
business isn't the neatest, in a sense. We're in the salvage business
as well as parts.

The point is, though, that we really need a program like this,
and we need to be made aware of it as an employer. I don't know
what the answer is exactly, except as a businessman, I certainly
don't want more paperwork. I kind of feel that's being advocated
here, that let's send them plenty of paperwork in advance. But
you've got to do more than that; you've got to show them while it's
worth their while. I don't know whether that requires another
businessman who has participated in the program going there, as
opposed to a vet rep, but you need that kind of impression made on
a possible employer.

Mr. EVANS. Would you be willing to try to use this program
again in the future?

Mr. TSCHAPPAT. Oh, of course. Now that I've got approval, espe-
cially, because I won't have the delay like I did before.

39
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Mr. EvANs. Eddie Joe, thank you for your leadership of the Vet-
erans' Advisory Council. I want to thank you and Larry for partici-
pating in that on a continuing basis.

I might ask a similar question. When I first got out of the
Marine Corp, the very first place I went to was our State Veterans'
Affairs Office. Now we have the addition of the vet center pro-
grams that many Vietnam-era veterans go to, I realize. I gums
there is the scheduled termination of 11 State field offices.

What impact, if any, might that have on our veterans trying to
utilize programs such as this one or to obtain benefits and other
services from the Veterans' Administration?

Mr. SPERRY. The Veterans' Affairs Office that I am more closely
related with is Rock Island County. I know that the service officer
there and his associate have more work than they can handle and
they need help. What's happening is the Governor, with his big tax
raise that he wants, has found that maybe by closing these offices
it will help.

There are a lot of people in the State of Illinois, not in our area,
that seem to think the only part of the State of Illinois that
amounts to anything is Chicago. Well, one of these days Chicago is
going to find there is more to the State of Illinois than Chicago.
Right now they're talking about closing, like you say, 11 of these
offices. We only have 45. There's '.02 counties in the State of Illi-
nois. They're going to cut it down to 26. What they're really plan-
ning on doing is cutting it down to only 19 offices to service 102
counties. I know the other officers are doing the work they need in
their communities.

When we're discharged, we're immediately told that one of the
first things you want to do is file your discharge in the county
courthouse. Well, half the time you're not even sure where you're
supposed to go so you go to your veterans service officer and ask
what do I do and he'll take care of it for you, or he'll at least tell
you how.

Well, what they are doing now is taking that help away from the
local area and it's going to hurt. It's going to hurt tremendously. It
sounds to me like Governor Thompson is going to pay for his rose
garden that he's getting down in Springfield with veterans' money,
since they wouldn't let him take it out of State road funds.

Mr. EVANS. I thnk you're absolutely right, in terms of what as-
sistance they have rendered. When I got out of the Marine Corp',
not only did they tell me to file my DD-214 form with the county
recorder of deeds, but they also told meI was only 19 at the
timeto go and register with the draft board. I didn't realize a vet-
eran had to register. If I hadn't done that, I probably wouldn't
have been in compliance with the laws. We do have kind of a large
bureaucracy out there of services and agencies that provide serv-
ices to our veterans, and if there isn't someone who can point the
path out to some of our veterans, I think a lot of veterans will gowithout services.

Mr. SPERRY. If I'm not mistaken, you were immediately advised
of what you were entitled to under the GI bill, and that's probably
why you went to law school.

Mr. EVANS. That's right.
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I might say, as it turns out, the Marine Corps misinformed me
about when I could receive unemployment compensation as well.
That veterans' affairs officer pointed out that the Marine Corps, in
its infinite wisdom, was wrong again. You know, we used to say
there are two ways of doing anythingthe right way and the
Marine Corps way. It was pretty obvious by the advice that I got
from my Marine Corps separation counselor.

Mr. SPERRY. I was kind of surprised thatwell, I would assume
that I was asked to testify being the president of the council. But
my situation is completely different than anybody that's been up
here. When I was in high school I was employed. When I went out
of high school, I immediately went to full-time employment. I left
that full-time employment and went in the service. I was in the
service for 3 years. When I got out of the service, I went into a club
we had that was called the 52-20 Club. Now, none of you people
would be acquainted with it, but some of those old rascals in the
back are. We were allowed 52 weeks of unemployment at $20 a
week, until we were employed or until the 52 weeks ran out. Since
I got out of the service in July, and I knew I was going to school in
September, I applied for it and drew it for 4 weeks. That is the only
time in my life that I've been on unemployment or have been un-
employed. So the situation I am coming at you with is a little dif-
ferent than these other fellows.

M. EVANS. I might point out that this is a very difficult situa-
tion for so many hard-working Americans to face. Mr. Senders was
a good, solid employee until he lost work through no fault of his
own. It is rt very difficult thing for people who have worked hard. I
don't consider any veteran on unemployment or in any of our other
programs to be a burden on the taxpayer. After all, those veterans
have paid taxes when they were working and they would be work-
ing if they would only get the chances, as we have given Mr. Send-
ers a chance. So we salute all the people there that are facing these
difficult problems. They have been hard-working Americans and I
think we need a Government that stands up for the people who
have fought and defended this country in time of war and have
contributed to our tax system and built our communities and built
our country into the most stable kind of society that we have.

We have been devastated by this unemployment and these are
our fellow citizens or neighbors, our fellow veterans, and I think
they deserve our support. I hope in using thesc programs they
don't consider themselves burdens on the tax rolls or on the tax-
payers, that they're only getting some benefit out of the programs
that they've paid into for so long. Thank you very much for men-
tioning that. We appreciate it very much.

Mr. SPERRY. What all of our organizations are vitally interested
in is not trying to get something for nothi..g. We are trying to keep
what we've already been allowed to have. Thank you.

Mr. DOWDY. Mr. Jontz.
Mr. Jorrrz. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I have no questions. I want to take my time to thank Mr. Sperry

and Mr. Tschappat and the other veterans who have been here
today representing the veterans' groups. As I look around the
room, I am very impressed with the outstanding participation here.

ifr
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It speaks very well for your community in terms of support for the
veterans. Again, it is an honor for me to be here.

Your Congressman, as you well know, is held in the highest
regard in Washington for the very active role that he place in
speaking on your behalf. He has said very well my opinion as to
what the responsibility of the Government should be in this impor-
tant area. I think this testimony will be very favorably received in
Washington and I appreciate everybody's participation here today.

Mr. DOWDY. Mr. Tschappat, in closing, again for the recordand
it's in our best interest that we hear from all viewpointsyour per-
sonal experience with the Veterans Job Training Act will not in
any way discourage you from participating in it in the future, as I
would summarize what you have told us this morning?

Mr. TSCHAPPAT. That's correct, sir. I would be more than glad to
take on another man under this program.

Mr. DOWDY. Most of the problems that I think you have experi-
enced, based on what I have heard, were related to that individ-
ual's personal situation; is that a fair characterization of the situa-
tion?

Mr. TSCHAPPAT. I would say more a business situation. We were
not approved; therefore, when the job came open, and although I
had a man who had his certification of eligibility under the VJTA,
I couldn't hire him until I got my approval. That involved going
through the local, the regional, and to national.

Mr. DOWDY. That is a problem that we are aware of and we will
continue to try to work on to see that it is expedited. But when you
were eventually approved, did you riot hire the same gentleman
that you would have hired at an earlier time had you been ap-
proved earlier?

Mr. TSCHAPPAT. That's correct, but I had to wait.
Mr. DOWDY. But after the wait, and when you hired this gentle-

man, I think I'm correct in stating that the problems you experi-
enced with the program, after you hired him, were not what could
be said to be the program itself but, rather, with the relationship
with the individual who was hired?

Mr. TSCHAPPAT. That's true, sir. I just felt that probably he was
overqualified to be doing the job that we hired him fbr. That is one
of the reasons he moved on, because he felt this would not improve
his job situation.

Mr. DOWDY. Did he have another job available to him at the time
he left you?

Mr. TSCHAPPAT. Well, I spoke to the individual last night, and
since that was in March of this year that he left my employ, he has
not had work since then. As I understand, he is leaving the area to
try to find work elsewhere. He is actually taking some courses this
summer and then moving from the area.

Frankly, he asked me to pass on to youand I don't know if it's
appropriatethat he just didn't get any response back from the
Iowa side of this program, any follow up or any more calls, any
more notices, anything about coming in to see about possible em-
ployment again under the program.

Mr. DOWDY. All right.
Mr. TSCHAPPAT. So he's a little discouraged with it.
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Mr. DOWDY. Then the other problem that you pointed out is basi-
cally the same problem that the previous witness, Ms. Klutts, ref-
fered tothat there has not been continuity of funding and em-
ployers have not been able to be assured that when they go
through the paperwork and get approved and get employees on
board, that there will be money available.

Mr. TSCHAPPAT. That is correct, sir. I was rather surprised when
they said yes, you can do it, but there's just no money to do it with.

Mr. DOWDY. Again, for those who are present, and for the record,
I want to state that on our subcommittee, the Education and Train-
ing Subcommittee, and on the full Committee chaired by Sonny
Montgomery, and those of us in Congress, we see this as a valuable
program. If that decision were ours alone, the $390 millir. which
we have earmarked over the last 4 years would have been spent so
that this would have been a steady program. With that level of
funding, dealing with 50 States, we can't serve everybody that we
wish we could serve, but the problem has been that to which you
have alluded, that the funding has not been available even though
Congress has moved forward and said that it will be there.

The persons who work for the President of the United States,
within the executive branch, David Stockman and his successors,
have seen fit to spend about one-half of that amount. That is dis-
couraging to those of us in the Congress who would have it differ-
ently. I wish we could tell you differently.

I have already noted they like to spend money in Afghanistan
and all other parts of the world, and they come back immediately
for more money there, and we can't ever give them enough. I think
what we will do is call this some part of "foreign aid"

[Applause.]
Then maybe we'll be treated a little differently.
We want to thank you for bringing what you see are some incon-

sistencies and problems with the program.
Mr. TSCHAPPAT. If I could, sir, I would say it's a very positive pro-

gram and I definitely support it. I just evidently found a couple of
weaker parts of it. But as a whole, I feel it's very much a boon for
the veteran.

Mr. DOWDY. We want to thank both of you for your testimony.
We want to thank off of the witnesses for their testimony this

morning. We will stand adjourned.
[Whereupon, at 11:20 a.m., the subcommittee was adjourned.]
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VETERANS' JOB TRAINING PROGRAM

Monday, June 15, 1987

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON EDUCATION, TRAINING AND

EMPLOYMENT,
COMMITTEE ON VETERANS' AFFAIRS,

Washington, D.C.
The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 3:30 p.m., at the

St. John Township Community Center, 1515 West Lincoln High-
way, Schererville, IN, Hon. Wayne Dowdy (chairman of the sub-
committee) presiding.

Present: Representatives Dowdy, Evans, Jontz and Davis.

OPENING STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN DOWDY
Mr. DOWDY. As Chairman of the Veterans' Affairs Committee's

Subcommittee on Education, Training and Employment of the
United States House of Representatives, we will call the field hear-
ing to order. We want to welcome you and thank you for your hos-
pitality and for having the members of the subcommittee here for
purposes of conducting a field hearing regarding the effectiveness
of the Veterans' Job Training Act. Earlier today we were in Gales-
burg, IL, where we heard a number of witnesses.

To those of you who are active in veterans' organizations, I am
Wayne Dowdy from Mississippi. I bring you greetings from the
chairman of the full Committee, Sonny Montgomery, who told me
to be sure to give his regards to his friends here in Indiana.

I want to introduce a close friend in whose district we are hold-
ing the hearing. Jim Jontz is in his first term as a member of the
House Veterans' Affairs Committee.

This subcommittee took up and passed the permanent GI bill
several weeks back. It was there passed by the full House of Repre-
sentatives and the Senate. It was signed into law at a ceremony in
the White House the week before last.

As we prepared for the crafting of the Montgomery GI bill,
making it permanent, Congressman Jim Jontz was very, very im-
portant in putting together the necessary legislation. We conducted
a number of field visits and went to Fort Knox, Kentucky, Lack-
land Air Force Base in Texas, Parris Island in South Carolina, and
Orlando, Florida to evaluate this new program. Jim Jontz, as a
member of the Veterans' Affairs Committee, was very active in
that legislation and also has been active in the VJTA legislation
before this subcommittee.

Jim, we welcome you.
09)
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OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. JIM JONTZ
Mr. Jobrrz. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I would like to

take this opportunity to welcome everyone here this afternoon for
this field hearng of our subcommittee of the House Veterans' Af-
fairs Committee.

I am very pleased, Mr. Chairman, that you agreed to hold this
hearing in Indiana today, to listen at the grassroots level to wit-
nesses from northwest Indiana and from the adjacent area of Illi-
nois, about the employment situation that veterans are facing in
our part of the Midwest. The conditions that we have here are
similar to what we found in Galesburg, IL this morning, and what
would be true of a number of communities throughout our part ofthe country. Through a combination of factors that are all too fa-
miliar to us in northwest Indiana, we have economic problems that
truly need attention.

One of the most important ways that we can address these prob-
lems is through the education and training of our work force. The
Veterans' Job Training Act is a very important tool that can be
used in helping unemployed veterans get a good job. Last week, the
Veterans' Affairs Committee in the House unanimously passed
H.R. 1504, which will extend and authorize this program by provid-
ing new money over the next 3 fiscal years. Under this legislation,
which is the subject of our hearing today, employers who train and
hire Korean and Vietnam veterans can be reimbursed for the vet-
eran's starting wages up to 50 percent. This has, and can in the
future, make the critical difference in whether or not a veteran
will be hired. The employees and employers which have come here
today to testify about this program will tell us where this program
has worked and where it needs to be improved upon and what the
Congress should be doing to address ourselves to the problem.

I am aLio very happy today to have with us representatives from
various service organizations who will be presenting a statement.
They will be able to give us information on this program from a
different perspective. It would be hard to quantify all the impor-
tant work that these organizations have done in making sure that
the VJTA is working the way it should be, but suffice it to say that
their work is very valuable and it's a pleasure for me to invite
them here today to participate in this hearing.

We also have some State and Federal officials from Indiana and
Illinois here to discuss the program, and I am especially grateful
that two of my colleagues on the committee, Congressman Davis
from the adjourning district in Illinois, and Congressman Lane
Evans from the western part of the State, are able to be here. Con-
gressman Davis and his office was very helpful in securing wit-
nesses for our hearing from Illinois.

There is still a great deal that the Federal Government needs tobe doing in the area of meeting our obligations to veterans concern-
ing employment. At the end of 1986, there were still more than
350,000 veterans across the United States who were unemployed.
The disruption in the lives of those who went to Vietnam and
Korea can still be seen when we look at the unemployed veteran.
We must do more to meet our obligations to the veterans of our
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Nation, and we are here today to continue our efforts in that
regard.

Again, Mr. Chairman, my personal thanks to you. This is the
first congressional hearing that I have been fortunate enough to
participate in here in the Fifth Congressional District. It is a real
honor to have you here in northwestern Indiana. I want to alsothank Jerry Shoup, our St. John Township trustee here, for the use
of this very fine facility. I want everybody here who is a guest to be
welcome here in northwest Indiana.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. DOWDY. Thank you very much, Mr. Jontz.
Another member of our panel today is our colleague, Congress-

man Jack Davis from the Fourth Congressional District of Illinois.Jack told me that we are about a mile from his district. Jack, like
Jim Jontz, has been very active in matters that have come before
the full VA Committee. He is a very articulate, competent and ca-
pable spokesman representing the people of Illinois and in this gen-
eral area on the Veterans' Affairs Committee.

Congressman Jack Davis.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. JACK DAVIS
Mr. DAVIS. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, and my deep-

est and grateful thanks to both Jim Jontz, the Congressman fromthis district, for setting up this opportunity for us, and to Lane
Evans who came along, to you, Mr. Chairman, and to our general
Chairman, Sonny Montgomery, who is "Mr. Veteran" of all time
for those of you who know himand I know there's a few national
committeemen out here from the various and respective organiza-tions.

I am particularly grateful to the folks from Illinois who came to
testify today from my district, all the way from Aurora, these fine
gentlemen over here representing the VFW.

I am a member of the House Armed Services Committee, which I
lobby for outrageously in Washington, and then, when luck wouldhave itand I do mean luckwhen I got appointed to Veterans'
Affairs, too, I figured I had died and gone to Heaven.

I am a veteran. To take care of veterans and to take care of their
affairs, there is no higher calling in America or in the United
States Congress or in the Illinois legislature, where I served for five
terms, as one of the voices of the veterans. You who all paid so
much with your blood and your sweat and away from home, and
the family problems that go with service to the country, I under-
stand all that, and these gentlemen understand all that. We owe
you a great debt, we owe all veterans a great debt, and we intend
to continue to pay it.

But I get them coming on House Armed Services and I get them
going on Veterans' Affairs, so I get a crack at everybody. I am just
very pleased that the GI bill, for instance, was passed for the active
recruiting tool that it is and for the debt that we owe those who
are in the service now and ready to come out.

I am very, very grateful that the Vietnam veterans are now get-
ting extremely active in the post in their own organization, the
Legion, the VFW, and coming on to take over for those who are
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getting older or laying down the torch. I think if we all stick to-
gether, if we all keep our wits about us, if we all learn more and
more about the problems of veterans as we go through the next fewyears and the next few decades then we can all help each other
over the rough spots.

Certainly, Congressman Jontz, because you have set up this hear-
ing on this important subject, hopefully we will get some new in-
sights. When we take that bill that was passed out of committee to
the floor, I think next week, Mr. Chairman, we will have the oppor-
tunity to amend it, in case we've forgotten something that you will
tell us about. That's what we're here for today.

Thank you again, Mr. Chairman, very much.
Mr. DOWDY. We also have with us today the chairman of the

Subcommittee on Oversight and Investigations of the Veterans' Af-
fairs Committee, my colleague and friend, Lane Evans. Lane is a
Vietnam veteran and has been very active in all matters involving
the Veterans' Affairs Committee. We were in his district earlier
today.

Congressman Evans

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. LANE EVANS
Mr. EVANS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I want to thank you for

taking the time out of your schedule to come to both Illinois and
Indiana. You were earlier in my district, as Congressman Davis
just indicated. We worked very hard ol the subcommittee this
yearing passing not only the program for reauthorizatio-. and the
Veterans' Job Training Program, but also the GI bill wl tich came
through the subcommittee. So you are to be saluted, ao is your
staff.

I also want to join in the compliments to Congressman Jontz and
Congressman Davis for the excellent leadership they have shown
on behalf of veterans of all eras and a'). wars. This hearing is a fine
example of the commitment and initiative shown by both of them.
The active leadership of both of them on matters of concern to our
Nation's veterans should receive special recognition.

I am pleased that Congressman Jontz also joins me on the House
Agriculture Committee. We may be back maybe for an agricultural
hearing sooner or later out here. But I don't know that we've ever
had a hearing so quick on a new Member's behalf, so that shows
what kind of clout and influence you have on our subcommittee
and full committee already. We count on you as an advocate for
veterans of all eras and we're pleased to be on your home turf this
afternoon.

I also want to recognize Congressman Jack Davis. He is, of
course, a fellow Illinoisan, which is about the highest complimentthat anyone could receive.

[Laughter.]
He is keenly aware of the interests and concerns of our Nation's

veterans. Jack Davis is a very find member of the Oversight and
Investigations Subcommittee, which I chair, and his contributions
are always welcome and appreciated.

We are here to hear from the witnesses themselves, and we aretrying to hear about some of the details of the program which we



43

can improve, and that is really why we're out here. This is how thenuts and bolts of a congressional committee operate, by hearing
from the veterans who know beet about how we can make these
programs effective. So we want to hear from you and I appreciate
the opportunity to be out here, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Downy. Thank you very much, Mr. Evans.
Through the years, Congress has approved a comprehensive pro-

gram of rights and benefits for veterans in recognition of their spe-
cial contribution made to our Nation. Congressional responsibility
for these programs, however, does not end when a bill is signed
into law by the President of the United States It is our responsibil-
ity, as members of the Committee on Veterans' Affairs, to ensure
that programs are implemented and administered by the agencies
involved as intended by Congress. This monitoring process is car-ried out at oversight hearings conducted in Washington and in the
field, as we are doing here today. Field hearings are particularly
important because they provide us with the opportunity to hear
from the people who work directly with these programs at the
grassroots level.

Today we will review the program of on-the-job training for Viet-
nam era and Korean conflict veterans established under the Veter-
ans' Job Training Act, Public Law 98-77. VJTA, as the program is
popularly known, has proven to be very effective and is a widely
accepted program accepted by both veterans and employers. As of
May 30, 1987, nearly 49,000 veterans nationwide had received em-
ployment and training under VJTA.

Although VJTA is an excellent program, we know that it can be
improved. Last week the Veterans' Affairs Committee approved
our legislation, H.R. 1504, which was developed and supported byJim, Lane, Jack, and other members of the committee. This bill,
which I expect to be voted on in the full House next week, would
amend the Veterans' Job Training Act in this way:

One, it would extend the deadline by which a veteran must apply
to participate in the program from July 2, 1987, to September 30,
1990; second, it would extend the deadline by which a veteran par-
ticipant in JVTA must be enrolled in a job training program from
January 2, 1988, to March 30, 1991. Those two changes werebrought about by an amendment by the ranking Republican
member of our subcommittee, Chris Smith of New Jersey.

The bill would authorize $30 million for fiscal year 1987 and then
$60 million for fiscal years 1988, 1989, and 1990.

The bill would set aside 5 percent of the funds appropriated for
VJTA to establish a program of employability training and coun-seling for VJTA participants. That change was brought about
through an amendment brought forward by another member of our
subcommittee, Joe Kennedy from Massachusetts.

Finally, H.R. 1504 would require the VA and the Department of
Labor to do an in-depth analysis of VJTA so that we will have
more information regarding program participants and be better
able to assess how effectively these veterans are being served. That
change was brought about by an amendment from our colleague,
Marcy Kaptur, from Ohio.

We look forward to hearing your comments today on these provi-
sions and other aspects of VJTA. Your first-hand experience with
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this program will help us further evaluate the strengths and the
weaknesses of VJTA and assist us in determining what additional
changes, if any, would improve this program.

You have been advised that we would be delighted to receive
written statements. Because of the number of witnesses that we
have this afternoon's hearing, we would ask, if at all possible, in
your preliminary remarks, that you hold them to a very brief
amount of time, 2 or 3 minutes, because we want to have more
time than that to ask questions so as to get as much information as
we can from those who have agreed to come and be with us this
afternoon.

Our first panel will consist of folks from the VA and the Depart-
ment of Labor. Mr. Roy C. Wetherell, Director of the VA regional
office in Indianapolis. Mr. Wetherell, will you come forward. And
Mr. D. Bruce Redman, State Director for Veterans' Employment
and Training with the U.S. Department of Labor. Mr. Wetherell
and Mr. Redman, we welcome you to the subcommittee today. It is
my understanding that neither of you wish to submit a written
statement, which is fine. Do either of you want to make any com-
ments to the committee, or would you rather have us proceed with
questions?

Mr. WETHERELL. Whatever your pleasure. I was asked for a 2-
minute oral, but we can waive that.

Mr. DOWDY. That will be fine. If you would proceed first in that
fashion, Mr. Wetherell, and then Mr. Redman.

STATEMENTS OF ROY C. WETHERELL, DIRECTOR, VA REGIONAL
OFFICE, INDIANAPOLIS, IN; ACCOMPANIED BY RICHARD L.
DYER, COMPLIANCE SPECIALIST, VETERANS SERVICES DIVI-
SION,. VA REGIONAL OFFICE, INDIANAPOLIS, IN; AND D. BRUCE
REDMAN, STATE DIRECTOR FOR VETERANS' EMPLOYMENT
AND TRAINING, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF LABOR

STATEMENT OF ROY C. WETHERELL
Mr. WETHERELL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. It is a privilege and

honor to appear before this committee.
The Veterans' Job Training Act, referred to as the VJTA, has

undergone several legislative and regulatory changes since its en-
actment in 1983. Some of the more notable changes include the lib-
eralisation of the eligibility criteria for veterans, extension of the
life of the program, and provisions for additional funding.

The administration of the program is the joint responsibility of
the Veterans' Administration and the U.S. Department of Labor.
The VA regional office has worked jointly with State representa-
tives of the Labor Department and we cooperate closely with the
State Employment Service in order to ensure the continued and
proper administration of the VJTA within Indiana. We have issued
certificates of eligibility for program participation to more than
7,700 veterans. Presently, we have less than 200 applications for
certificates pending approval. We have provided job counseling to
nearly 500 Indiana veterans in order to assist them in selecting
suitable job training.

Veterans' applications continue to exceed requests from employ-
ers with program approvals. Nonetheless, nearly 1,300 employers
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exist within the State of Indiana who have at least one approved
training program. Thus far, 617 employers have actually furnished
training to 951 veterans and 932 positions.

Indiana currently ranks 19th in job placement among the 57 VA
regional offices involved in local administration of the VJTA.
Through mutual cooperation among participating Federal and
State agencies, combined with the assistance of service organiza-
tions and other veterans groups and, most importantly, as a result
of participation of veterans and employers, more than $3,300,000
has been introduced into the State's economy as a result of the
VJTA.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. DOWDY. Thank you, Mr. Wetherell.
Mr. Redman.

STATEMENT OF D. BRUCE REDMAN

Mr. REDMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I would just briefly like to state that the Veterans' Job Training

Program in Indiana I believe has been a success. It looks like it
will continue new successes as this bill is passed.

We have a little bit different set of figures coming from the De-
partment of Labor. It is based on a placement definition. We have
gotten 1,229 placements as a result of this Veterans' Job Training
Program, slightly different because of the differences in definitions
of placement versus match. I believe you've probably heard this
before. We will even have cases where a veteran may go to work
for a certified employer but the employer may not put that person
in the program after all. I came across a personal case just 2 weeks
ago like that.

I have talked to several people within the Job Service, the local
Veterans' Employment representatives, and the Disabled Veterans
specialist, and the local office managers. What they are telling me
is they are anxiously ,waiting a green light on this program. So we
are certainly waiting to gear up and go with this thing again.

That realty concludes my remarks. I am ready for any questiols
you might have. Thank you, sir.

Mr. DOWDY. Thank you ',An
Mr. Jontz.
Mr. JorTz. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
As you know, here in northwest Indiana re have suffered a

great deal from the problems of the economy. In our StPte we have
lost some 30,000 steelworker jobs alone over the past 2 years. The
statistics on the proportion of dislocated workers nationally which
are veterans indicates that over 25 percent of dislocated workers on
a national basis are veterans.

I wanted to ask either of you to comment, if you would, as to
whether you can see any ways that this program could be im-
prevei to better serve the needs of dislocated workers. One sugges-
tion, for instance, that has been made has been to waive the 10-
week unemployment requirement for dislocated workers in order to
bring them into the program more rapidly. Perhaps you would be
willing to make a comment about that, or perhaps thzre would be
other suggestions that either of you would have as to how we could
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make the VJTA program serve the needs of those dislocated work-
ers who are veterans to a greater extent than what we have been
able to to date.

Mr. WETHERELL. I feel that the law, as passed, is being adminis-
tered to the best of our ability within the State of Indiana, and we
have a success story. We are ranked 19th whereas in size we would
be 25th. So we are six above where we would ordinarily be if we
were just meeting the national averages, so to speak.

However, any changes in the law, I believe, is a political decision
and I certainly would support my Administrator of Veterans' Af-
fairs in what- he has proposed and so forth. But I feel like this
would be "something to be decided by the committee. As far as
changirig the law and so forth, you change it and, by gosh, I'll ad-
minister it.

Jorm Mr. Redman, do you have any comments about dislo-
cated workers?

Mr. REDMAN. I am aware of the dislocated workers program
under the Job Training Partnership Act, and I am also familiar
with the title N-C JTPA program that our agency administers.
There are similarities in all the programs, but I don't really have
any comment as to whether this would improve the VJTA to elimi-
natein other words, to eliminate the 10-week stipulation or not. I
really don't know. It may be.

But in the title N-C program, there is no 10-week stipulation in
there at all. That title N-C program is for the Vietnam veterans,
the disabled veterans, and the recently-separated veterans. It does
not include the Korean era veterans. However, since those folks
that are mostly dislocated workers in that title III program are in
that age group, there is seemingly a lot of Korean era veterans in
that title Ili age group. So where one may be slipping in this pro-
gram, there is another program that picks it up.

That's my just personal observation. Once again, it is up to Con-
gress to decide if they want to do that. If they do, we'll go for it.

Mr. WETHERELL. Certainly I don't mean to imply that I'm not
aware of the sensitivity of the economic base in the Rust Belt eva-
porating. That is very much of a concern to myself and my office,
and what you do when the economic base evaporates, like the fore-
closure on homes, for example. This is really a trying situation and
to them it's a deep depression here in the Gary area compared to
Indianapolis, the type of unemployment that we've witnessed. So
we are very sensitive to the needs.

Mr. Jorrz. Let me ask a second question, if I might.
You heard in Chairman Dowdy s description of the legislation

which is now proceeding through the House, the fact that in the
present form of the bill there would be a 5 percent set aside of
funds specifically for the purpose of counseling. One of the criti-
cisms that has been made of the existing program is that there is
not adequate attention from the beginning to what the particular
employment goals of the veteran are and that sometimes the veter-
an may end up in a job that is unsuitable for his particular interest
and, furthermore, that sometimes there is not substantive contact
or communication on an ongoing basis to assist the veteran who is
participating in the program to be a successful employee from the

..
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standpoint of other problems or needs that the veteran may have
at that time.

I wonder if either of you would be willing to comment about the
counseling component of this legislation, whether you think that
adding some resources to this area would be helpful. In addition, is
there some improvement we can make in the dropout rate, in a re-
duction of the dropout rate, by providing more thorough assistance
to the veteran through pre-employment and then employment
counseling?

Mr. WYTHERELL. Mr. Jontz, I sincerely feel that counseling is an
important element. Hovever, I would highly recommend that it
remain optional to the individual veteran involved and not as a
prerequisite. I think a lot of them are able to decide for themselves
what they are motivated for and what they want. I can't see us
trying to tell them what they're best suited for when this motiva-
tion would overcome a lot of obstacles. Any counseling I would
highly recommend be optional and not mandated by law.

r. awn. Perhaps I might clarify. The legislation mandates the
set aside. The legislation would not mandate counseling, as I un-
derstand it, but it would recognize the need which is there, which
in many cases is not now

Mr. WETHERELL. Certainly the need should be addressed, if they
want it.

Mr. REDMAN. I am not sure I understand where this 5 percent
goes, for one thing. This is kind of new to me, this one part of your
new bill. The Employment Service offers counseling as well as the
VA, and along with that counseling there is a case management
concept that the Employment Service follows, and following up,
once that veteran goes to work, checking with the veteran to be
sure everything is going okay, checking with the employer to be
sure everything is going okay, encouraging both to utilize the Em-
ployment Service or VA counseling staff, it' necessary.

I'm not sure I understand the purpose and perhaps you might
expand on that a little bit.

Mr. Jorrrz. Let me ask you this, then, by way of clarification of
what's happening at the present time.

There have been some 938 veterans placed in our State. For the
average veteran, how much pre-employment and then post-employ-
ment counseling occurs for the average veteran who participates in
the program in Indiana?

Mr. REDMAN. Okay. Up until about a year ago, there was no
post-employment counseling that I was awate of. It was about a
year ago that the case management concert came into being,
maybe a little over a year ago, maybe 2 years ago. There was, how-
ever, a great deal of pre-employment counseling available and,
once again, the Job Service, along with the VA, offered that coun-
seling.

Mr. Jorrrz. My question is not what was offered or what was
available. My question is what counseling occurred.

Mr. PEDMAN. I have no idea, because thoseI know how many
veterans received counseling, but I don't know how many veterans
received counseling because they were VJTA eligible or certified.

Mr. WETHERELL. In my opening statement I indicated that 500
Indiana veterans received counseling from our regional office. Now,
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that was essentially a change in the law. Before they didn't have
any counseling. So the counseling is available, as far as I'm con-
cerned, under the existing law. Now, which 500, I don't know ifthese were of the 938 or the 7,700. I don't have a breakout figure
on that.

Mr. JONTZ. r want to thank you both again for your testimony.
Mr. DOWDY. Mr. Davis.
Mr. DAVIS. I have no questions at this time, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. DowDy. Mr. Evans.
Mr. EVANS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Did you say, Mr. Wetherell, that you had all but 200 employers

certification applications that had not been filled at this time?
Mr. WETHERELL. Presently, we have less than 200 applications

for certificates pending approval.
Mr. EVANS. What is the difference between the numbers of veter-

ans who are certified to participate in VJTA in your area of juris-
diction and the numbers of veterans who are actually placed? This
is a national problem that we have, so we're not trying to single
you out in Indiana.

Mr. WETHERELL. I understand. This is the marriage that we have
and that we've been trying to get hold of. That is the bottom line,
the marriage. There have been a lot of employers, for example,
that started into the program, and then afterwards they had to cut
back for various reasons, in which we don't have the marriage. But
certainly we are gearing up with our computers and everything
else to get this marriage as rapidly as possible. If there is any indi-
vidual out there, we're certainly going to match him, along withthe

Mr. EVANS. In my State of Illinois, I think we're dealing with
almost 90 percent difference. That may be true here. It's true in
most States for that matter.

Is that relatively the figure hare in Indiana?
Mr. WETHERELL. Yes. I don't have the exact figure, but certainly,

yes.
Mr. EVANS. Could you offer any ways we might make the pro-

gram more effective, either in speeding up certifications and the
placements of veterans? How might we make this program more
effective, in your opinion?

Mr. WETHERELL. I think by trying to motivate the employers who
actually hire the veterans. This is the bottom line.

Mr. EVANS. This is something I am very concerned about. I am
Chairman of the Vietnam Era Veterans in Congress. One thing
that we've heard is that there have been some problems of accept-
ability in the general mainstream of our society for Vietnam veter-
ans, but also there are delayti and have been problems with fund-
ing that have discouraged employers.

I might ask you, then, what is generally the length of time re-
quired for the various approvals here in Indiana under the VJTA?
In other words, how much time is needed for the veteran certifica-
tion, employee approval, and the commitment of financial assist-
ance to the employer? Just looking at a ballpark figure or average,
whatever you may be able to give us.
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Mr. WETHERELL. I have Dick Dyer who has this information. He's
my educational liaison and is directly involved, if he may answer
that question for you, sir.

Mr. Dm. Okay, sir. I believe your question was the time span
between the time we receive an application for approval from theemployer until

Mr. EVANS. Yes, and also, how long it takes for a veteran to re-
ceive his eligibility statement.

Mr. DYER. Okay. The time span for an employer's application to
be pros :seed in my section is anywhere from five to 10 working
days from the date we receive that application in the section. And
it's 10 days on the certificates of eligibility.

Mr. EVANS. You're talking 10 working days?
Mr. DYER. Yes, sir.
Mr. EVANS. So that, depending on about how fast the mail is

here, if a person mails those things in, it might be 2 or 3 days, I
suppose, and then maybe 20 days for all the paperwork. That about
the average of what we're facing, to be honest with you. But that is
a lengthy time for an employer to wants to hire a veteran. It helps
if everybody's got all the i's dotted and the t's crossed, I realize.
But if we're saying that part of the problem is getting employers
involved, I think part of it is because we need education of some of
our employers. We need to help our veterans be more accepted, but
I also wonder what we might be able to do to speed that up.

I guess that is better than average, actually, from what we've
been hearing. But that is part of the problem we have been hear-
ing.

Mr. WETHERELL. That has received top priority at the regional
office, the timeliness, and the quality.

Mr. EVANS. All right.
Mr. DYER. I also might add that a lot of the times the DVOPs

and LVERs might call me and say "I've got an employer's applica-
tion here; I've also got a veteran's match. We're ready to go with it
as soon as you can approve it." They will tell me the name of that
company and I will be watching for it, give it priority, so that I can
even give them an effective date over the phone. They can issue a
notice of intent to the employer and we can get the veteran on the
job.

Mr. EVANS. Your Job Service officers actually do more than just
help walk some of these employers through. Earlier in Galesburg
we had some testimony about how the Job Service officer actually
helped outline the actual training program itself. This Job Service
officer I think we figured had about 5 percent of the job placements
in the State of Illinois just out of his cffice. He received a VFW
award for the best out of the 62 offices in the State.

Do you make that kind of effort here in Indiana, where you actu-
ally will do more than just get the employers acquainted with the
program and actualy walk them through to the maximum extent
possible?

Mr. DYER. Yes. The State employment reps will actually go out
and meet with the employer and assist him in writing up a valid
training program. Of course, they will answer any questions and
give me any information on the Job Service certification attach-
ment that I may need to proceed with the approval in a q&ck way.
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Mr. EVANS. Thank you. Actually, one of the things we're out
here for is not only to hear from you but to publicize the fact that
we can move these certifications through real quickly. We appreci-
ate your efforts to do so.

Mr. DYER. Thank you.
Mr. EVANS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. DOWDY. One question to Mr. Wetherelland yor kiame

again is whRt?
Mr. DYER. Dick Dyer.
Mr. DOWDY. Mr. Dyer, the time referenced for approval of the

employer, have you always done as well as you're doing now? Has
that time been speeded up over the recent past?

Mr. DYER. It has been speeded up in the recent past, just simply
because, since the funding has been depleted, we have notI
should say I have not rcceived as many applications each day as we
have in the past. In the past they used to come in 30 and 40 a day.

Mr. DOWDY. What was your time frame when you had that many
applications?

Mr. DYER. That was at the maximum of 10 working days.
Mr. DOWDY. Any other questions? All right. Thank you very

much.
Mr. WETHERELL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. REDMAN. Thank you, sir.
Mr. DowDY. Our next panel consists of some employers who are

participating in the VJTA program, and employees. Mr. Peter
Blanco, who is a VJTA employer. Is Mr. Blanco present? He's not
here.

Mr. Patrick Clare, employee.
[No response.]
All right. Mr. James Kopp, employer. Is Mr. Kopp present?
[No response.]
Mr. Leonard Puchalski?
[No response.]
I might not be saying the names right.
Mr. Henry Nyenhuis? All right, he's here. And Mr. Joseph Brit-

ton, employee. Is he present?
Mr. NYENHUM. Mr. Britton won't be here today.
Mr. DOWDY. I see. All right. Mr. Nyenhuis is with Helix Hydro-

lies. Thank you, Mr. Nyenhuis, for your presence.
What type of business are you engaged in at Helix Hydraulics,

for the record?
Mr. NYENHUIS. We're basically in the hydraulic repair business

and manufacture cylinders.
Mr. DOWDY. Where is your business located?
Mr. NYENHUIS. We're located in Crown Point, IN.
Mr. DOWDY. And what is your capacity there?
Mr. NYENHUIS. I'm the president and owner of the company.
Mr. DOWDY. How many employees do you have?
Mr. NYENHUIS. We would vary somewheres between 35 to 50.
Mr. DOWDY. Al right. Mr. Nyenhuis, we would like for you to

have an opportunity to say whatever you would like to say about
the VJTA program, and then afterwards we would like to have an
opportunity to pursue that further with questions.
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STATEMENT OF HENRY J. NYENHUIS, PRESIDENT, HELIX
HYDRAULICS

Mr. NYENHUIS. Thank you. I was asked to make a short state-
ment for just a couple of minutes to more or less give the business
side of employing some of these people. So, in lieu of that, I put
together a statement. All we are trying to do is give our reaction to
the program.

We at Helix Hydraulics had been trying to hire various skilled
persons via an ad in the paper and had encountered some of the
various problems that you get when you have unstructured qualifi-
cations of applicants.

We contacted tIe Indiana Employment Security Division to see if
they had any qualified individuals. At that time we were not really
aware of these programs. They responded with an inquiry of their
own. They asked if we would be interested in hiring a vet. We obvi-
ously had no reservations, except that they be qualified to do the
job that we envisioned, and that we not be asked to revise the job
content. As we are a small company, flexibility in performing vari-
ous related tasks is essential.

Thereafter, a rep came out to ascertain exactly what the job re-
quirements were. This actually was quite helpful since our job de-
scriptions were a little vague, to say the lecst.

Within a few days he sent us a couple of applicants. The candi-
dates were already qualified for the jobs. We had to select the best
one to fit our particular job requirement. They only needed specific
training within our plant. The fact that the program paid for the
training was like icing on a cake.

We have found that most vets are easy to work with. They usual-
ly have a good work record and are used in working in a disci-
plined environment. I personally was pleased with the extra matu-
rity that they seemed to bring to the job.

Our experience on the whole was good. The paperwork for the
program was not difficult, and the only negative feature we felt
was maybe the number of follow-up visits. Having a representative
come quite so often seemed to be laborious once in a while for a
small company.

We are happy with the program. We would certainly use the pro-
gram again if the need arises.

Thank you.
Mr. DOWDY. Thank you.
Do you recall, sir, how many veterans you have worked with in

the VJTA program and over what period of time?
Mr. NYENHUIS. We've only had two that were in the program

working for us. I think that's over the last 3 years. We've got other
veterans working for us, but there was only two that were within
this program.

Mr. Dowmr. After their initial training period, were these veter-
ans retained as employees of your company?

Mr. NYENHUIS. Yes. One of them now has joined another firm
and has left the company, but he was with us for about 3 years

Mr. DOWDY. How would you compare those who come to you
under the VJTA program and other employees in terms of complet-
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ing the required training period and staying with the company.Have you noticed any difference or
Mr. NYENHUIS. No. We're a small company and we haven't hadthe big turnover from any of our employees. As was talked about

earlie:, the employment situation here in northwest Indiana is
such that there are so many people looking for jobs that they don't
just jump into something else. As I said, we've only had two mem-bers in the program and both of them were adequate and both ofthem filled the job. Both were excellent while on the job.

I don't think anything could really be added as far as one type ofemployee versus another, except that I think the veteran, as Istated, has this maturity and seemed to have a little more responsi-
bility. He knew why he was there. If he had a problem, he could
solve that problem. As far as his work habits, as far as his willingto learn, I think he came to us with that feeling that he had torespond. We were very happy.

Mr. DOWDY. Mr. Jontz.
Mr. Jo Nrz. First I want to say I am very pleased to hear the tes-

timony and to hear of the experience that you've had. I want tocommend you as an employer for partcipating in the program andI hope your company will grow and that you'll have many opportu-
nities again in the future to utilize VJTA.

You mentioned the fact that, in your opinion, the paperworkthat you had to complete was not unreasonably burdensome. This
morning we heard a statement from an employer in our Galesburg,IL hearing who said that he believe that over the 9-month coursethat he had an employee on the program, he probabily took less
than an hour total for paperwork. This seemed incredible to me fora Government program. Perhaps there was some mistake made, Idon't know.

Would you make any estimate as to what time requirements
were necessitated by your VJTA participation?

Mr. NYENHUIS. I don't think he was that far off. I think the ini-tial go-around, where the secretary in the office had to go Ciroughthe program and learn to dot the i's and cross the t's, once thatwas done, from then on we really didn't have any problems. It wasvery little time. There was no problem there at all that I see.
Mr. Jo Nrz. Excellent.
I wonder if you might comment as to whether you believe there

are other employers in northwest Indiana who might be able totake advantage of the program but are not aware of it, and wheth-
er you have any recommendations along the lines of what could bedone to better acquaint the employing community, the business
community, in northwest Indiana of the benefits of the program.Mr. NYENHUIS. The benefits I think are great. Any time you canget some help in training, if you're a small businessman, that's toour benefit.

I'll be honest with you. I'm a little bit ashamed of the fact that I
didn't even really know about the program except when WaltWhite gave us that information. I think you are going 1:-.) have tomake us more aware of the program. I don't think that I'm that
much Aifferent than other small businessmen. Therefore, I think ifsmall businessmen were made aware of itI think most of us have
a loyalty towards the veterans. As long as they can do the jobyou
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know, we're still businessmenI think it would be a tremendous
asset to us.

Mr. Jomrz. Thank you very much.
Mr. DOWDY. Mr. Davis.
Mr. DAVIS. Thank you, Chairman Dowdy.
Mr. Nyenhuis, I, too, want to congratulate you for getting in-

volved in the program. I am distressed somewhat, however, to hear
that it was quite by accident. Maybe we should have had you and
the employees and the other employers on first, to lead us down
that path a little bit, maybe to recommend or figure out a way to
add some further activities to the outreach program. You can't
have a VJTA until you get somebody to hire the veterans. So the
employers should be very much aware of this.

So, Mr. Wetherell and Mr. Dyer, et al, let that be part of the
record, that this witness testified that he had to find this out by
accident. I don't mean that as a negative for Indiana because I'm
sure that Illinois has the same problems. I think we admonish our-
selves, in that maybe we should bolster outreach as a way of imple-
menting the further success of the program.

Let me ask you this, Mr. Nyenhuis. You say in your testimony
that a rep came out to ascertain what the job qualifications were.
Your specification was kind of a "jack of all trades" but a really
good "jack of all trades"; is that the idea?

Mr. NYENHUIS. In a small business, we have the situation where-
by in this particular case we were looking for a management type
person to run a machine shop.

Mr. DAVIS. Yeah, a job shop.
Mr. NYENHUIS. A job shop, right. When you advertise for some-

thing like that in a local paper, you get everybody who wants a job.
I think what really helped was that he knew what we wanted, so
he came in, took a look at what we wanted, sat down and we
talked for an hour, and then he went back and evaluated the vari-
ous applicants that he had. So when I've got those people in front
of me, I have a select few.

Mr. DAVIS. But you turned to the Indiana Employment Service
first for that kind of a service, to say "Hey, wait a minute, I can't
match this app because I'm being inundated by the results of my ad
and it's wasting my time"; is that it?

Mr. NYENHUIS. Right. In northwest Indiana, you're always afraid
to put an ad in the paper

Mr. DAVIS. I understand. It's the same in my district, sir. We've
got the same problems.

Then you did make the comment that you thought that the reps
came around perhaps a bit too much. When they were there, did
they take the employee's time to sit him down and talk to him and
relatively counsel with him on a 15-minute or half-an-hour basis,
and did they ask to go through his work performance with you and
other supervisors? I mean, that comment leads me to other ques-
tions. You know what I'm driving at.

Mr. NYENHUIS. I don't want to overemphasize
Mr. DAVIS. No, I understand that.
Mr. NYENHUIS. You know, I understand there's got to be control.

In business you have your own controls.
Mr. Davis. Sure. I'm just curious.
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Mr. NYENHUIS. When I talk about the amount of time, it was thenumber of times they came to visit, not so much how much time. Iwill not say that he took the employee's time. I mean, he was verywell controlled that way.
Mr. DAVIS. Sure.
Mr. NYENHUIS. He didn't come into the plant unless he was invit-ed. When he talked to an individualYou know, I don't know whathe did outside of the plant. On my time, it was very short. I don'tknow if there was any problems or not.
Mr. DAVIS. Maybe the fellows in the back there could just nod. Isthat because he was a new employer and you would make morerepeat visits to a new employer that you had just signed up? Is thatit? Well, you don't have to respond. Just yes or no, sort of, or Idon't know. Well, maybe you just had an overzealous rep, too.Thank you. You are to be congratulated, sir. Hang in there andspread the word for us. Help us with the outreach.
Mr. DOWDY. Mr. Evans.
Mr. EVANS. I also would like to join in commending you for par-ticipating in the program, ref.:srmizing the extra maturity that webelieve veteran employees have. I guess one of the best ways wecan get more employers involved, besides whatever outreach wemay do, is by you spreading the word about how it has been suc-cessful, and you're doing that here today. So thank you very much.Mr. NYENHUIS. I would be happy to, sir.
Mr. Downy. Thank you very much, Mr. Nyenhuis. Along withthe other members of the subcommittee, we appreciate very muchyour participation in what we see is a very good program. Wethank you.
Mr. NYENHUIS. Thank you.
Mr. DOWDY. Our next panel will consist of Mr. William Norvell,employer. Is Mr. Norvell present?
[No response.]
Mr. Dave Lennox, employee.
[No response.]
Mr. Robert Miller?
[No response.]
Mr. Chuck Rona] ienko?
[No response.j
Mr. Victor Swetky. Thank you very much, Mr. Swetky.
For the record, Mr. Swetky, if you would pull the microphone toyou, where do you live, sir?
Mr. SWETKY. I live in Gary, IN.
Mr. DOWDY. And what type of business do you engage in?Mr. SWETKY. I am not in business. I am just an employerImean an employee.
Mr. DOWDY. You're an employee?
Mr. SVVETKY. Yes.
Mr. DOWDY. Were you a Korean conflict employee?
Mr. SWETKY. Yes.
Mr. DOWDY. Where do you work now, Mr. Swetky?
Mr. SWETKY. Right now I work for McLaughlin Golf Ball inCrown Point, IN.
Mr. DOWDY. And how long have you been there, sir?
Mr. SWETKY. Approximately 13 months.
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Mr. DOWDY. And have you completed the training program
under VJTA?

Mr. SWE1XY. Yes, I have.
Mr. DOWDY. All right.
Mr. Jontz?
Mr. Jowrz. I wonder if you might describe your experiences for

the subcommittee, how you became aware of the program, what
you did as an employee. Just give the subcommittee a summary of
your experience, if that would be possible.

STSTEMENT OF VICTOR SWETKY, VJTA TRAINING PROGRAM
PARTICIPANT

Mr. SWETKY. Well, through the Indiana State Unemployment Di-
vision, Mr. Walt White had made me aware that there was this op-
portunity. Therefore, by going and contacting him, he advised me
about the job that v.-as being presented to me.

At the time, I had been working in Illinois, commuting back and
forth. In the meantime, I was laid off at the other job. So Mr.
White made me aware of the fact that this opportunity was there if
I wanted it, and if I would go and check it out. I said yes, I would.

The only thing I have against itand maybe it's just partial, or
maybe it's because it happened to me. Once the program was over,
I was cut down in wages. This was the only thing that I had
happen to me, and I was a little perturbed about it.

Mr. DOWDY. Just so we understand, once your training period
was over

Mr. SWETKY. Yes, sir. In other words, after the 9-month period,
commencing the tenth month, I was dropped down almost $2 per
hour in wage.

I don't know what the procedure would have been, but had there
been some kind of input or a clause placed into the fact that I was
hired in at $8 an hour, and then after the program was over they
reduced me down to $6 an hour.

Mr. JONTZ. Can you describe your responsibilities with the com-
pany?

Mr. SWETKY. Yes. My responsibilities with the company was as a
mechanic, to service and repair the hydraulic mold injectors, really
a servicing type of mechanic. They had packing machines, they had
hydraulic eutruders, pneumatic, and various types of manufactur-
ing equipment for golf balls.

Mr. JONTZ. How long had you been without employment when
you signed up for VJTA?

Mr. SWETKY. It was approximately 3 months from the job in Illi-
nois until I contacted Mr. White at the State Unemployment
Office.

Mr. Jorrrz. During the 9-month pericd that you were in the pro-
gram, was there some regular communication between the agency
and yourself as Mr. Nyenhuis described? That is to say, were you
visited at work or were you contacted outside of work to just see
how things were going, and then was any contact made with you at
the end of your 9-month period?

Mr. SWETKY. I would say within 90 days or so I would contact
Mr. White and I would inform him how things were going and so
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forth. Like I say, the only thing I had against it was the fact that Iwas dropped in my wage, my hourly wage. I personally suggestedto them at the time that had I known this I would have never ac-cepted that job, under those conditions, you see. This was the onlything that I had. Other than that, it was a good program.Mr. Jorrrz. Did you have a chance to ask Mr. White about thatcut in your wages?
Mr. SwzrKY. Yes, I did. When I tried to contact Mr. White, hewas on, I think, a 1-week vacation. Then I thought I would go alongwith the program and find out and see what's cooking. Then I no-ticed the same employer had hired another individual in a supervi-sory capacity which, you know, that's none of my business. Hehad hired him at a higher wage than I had received, and I hadyears of experience. I had 27 years with the Budd Company whenit was here. I mean, I thought I was being given the shaft, more orless. But again, I thought I would bite the bullet and stick with it.So, at the present time, I am still employed there.
Mr. JONTZ. I have no more questions. I appreciate your candidtestimony this afternoon.
Mr. Chairman, I might add that I'm not sure whether the law

does or does not speak to the question of reducing wages for an em-ployee after they have completed the program. I can certainly un-derstand Mr. Swetky's concern about that. I don't know whether
any other instances of this type have been brought to the attentionof the committee or not.

Mr. SWETKY. The only thing, like I say, if it's going to help any-body to commence with the program, it should be looked into, asfar as you're going to keep the man at the wage he was being hiredunder the program. You see, I had no idea how this was going towork out.
Mr. Joivrz. I think you're right, and I think you've made an ex-cellent point. I appreciate your bringing that to the attention of thecommittee.
Mr. DOWDY. Mr. Davis.
Mr. DAVIS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Swetky, I, too, am concerned that you weren't informed atthe beginning, or certainly at the end, of what was going to tran-spire, because you might not have accepted the employment.
Let me ask you this question. How long have you been with thegolf ball company?
Mr. SwEritY. Approximately 13, 14 months now.
Mr. DAVIS. Have you made back up the $2 an hour now?
Mr. Swwricy. Not at the present time, no.
Mr. DAVIS. How far along are you?
Mr. SWETKY. Now I'm up to $6.60.
Mr. DAVIS. Are the other employees that have been hired in anonsupervisory capacity have approximately the same
Mr. SWETKY. No. The reason, I was told, is because the other

three employees that he has were only getting $6-something anhour. Therefore, it wouldn't be right for me to bewhich I wasproducing almost as much or more than the other employees, butthat had no bearing on it. Do you understand what I'm saying?
Mr. DAVIS. He thought he was going to have problems with theothers.
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Mr. SWETICY. Right. In other words, there was a confliction. by
should this guy get so much?

Mr. DAVIS. I think you did make a good point, though. The ad-
ministrators have to be aware of this and I think we should advise
them of that. If there is going to be a downtake of wages at the end
of the training period, the applicant ought to know that before he
enters the program.

Mr. SwETKY. I would be appreciative if they would start at ascale
Mr. DAVIS. And brought you up.
Mr. Swrna. And worked it up. That would have been better and

I would have been more appreciative of that.
Mr. DAVIS. If they would have started you at $5.50 and bucked

you to $6.60 the next month after your 9 months was over, it would
have looked a lot better.

Mr. SwETKY. That's true.
Mr. DAVIS. I have no more questions. Thank you, Mr. Swetky.
Mr. SwETKY. Thank you.
Mr. DOWDY. Mr. Evans.
Mr. EVANS. Mr. Swetky, first of all, thank you for coming. It

must be pretty hard for someone who has worked as hard as you
have all your lifeYou said you worked someplace else for 27
years?

Mr. SwETKY. At the Budd Company. It closed down here.
Mr. EVANS. So you probably, upon your discharge from the serv-

ice, were employed there practically most of your life, or all of you
life?

Mr. SwETKY. Just about.
Mr. EVANS. You're a Korean veteran, are you?
Mr. SwETKY. Yes.
Mr. EVANS. Might I ask what branch of service you were in?
Mr. SwETKY. The Army.
Mr. EVANS. You know, one of the problems we haveI guess it's

a twofold problem for our Korean veterans. One, they have had
jobs and have been good workers and have paid taxes and so forth,
and usually, once they got out of the service, they just filled out an
application and got a job and worked there all their lives, like you
have.

Then there is a second problem because maybe, first of all, they
don't have the ability to go out and seek new jobs and go through
interviews and fill out resumes and, in a sense, market themselves,
because they have never had to. But then, secondly, you're facing
perhaps age discrimination as well.

Mr. Swrna. That's true. I understand. But if I'm performing the
joblike I say, if I'm doing the job, I should get compensated for it.

Mr. EVANS. Oh, absolutely. I'm not disputing that.
Mr. Swrria. Even if I'm 66, you know. If I'm performing, fine

and dandy. If I can't perform, then I shnuldn't 1 paid at all.
Mr. EvE Ns. You obviously can perform. That's why you worked

27 years. I'm just looking at it from the viewpoint of the Korean
veteran, the person who has had a long and stable employment
record, and then suddenly he loses his job, probably through no
fault of his own, because a plant shuts down or whatever else. I
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know there are a lot of Korean veterans that we haven't reached
with the program, and we want to demonstrate that.

What else might we be doing to help some of the older veterans?
Counseling, or some of the job placement skills and things of that
nature? Would that be useful, do you think?

Mr. SWETKY. Well, I think you've got your State unemployment,
like Mr. White. I hadn't known of Mr. White being even thereIntil I happened to go down and file for unemployment compensa-tion. Then I had to go and rewrite a history thing about something,
you know, write a new brief description of my job and so on and soforth. But basically, if you can advertise it, like a lot of Legion
posts should advertise like any organization, like the KC orKnights of Columbus or whatever, that would give a little briefing
on this program, that would help. Because I know there's three orfour people in Hammond that get disgusted from even going and
looking for a job because they think their age has got the best ofthem.

Mr. EVANS. Were a lot of people laid off when you were from the
same employer? Was it a massive layoff in your case?

Mr. SWETKY. Well, I would say so, yes.
Mr. EVANS. HOW many people, particularly veterans of your age,were laid off at that time; do you know?
Mr. Swerxv. I have no approximate figure on that, no.
Mr. EVANS. Are a lot of them working now?
Mr. SWEIRY. A lot of them are not from our State. A lot of themhad came in from other States. However, the program could be im-proved possibly through advertisements or, like you're saying,

through organizations, through Legions or the VFW or whatever.
Mr. EVANS. Thank you for coming forward. We appreciate yourtime.
Mr. DOWDY. Mr. Swetky, I want to ask you another question, just

to make sure I understand some of the things you brought to ourattention.
I think I know how this program is supposed to work, but duringthe 9 months when you were in training, you should have been get-ting one check and that was from your employerin other words,

during this period of time you did not get a check from Govern-
ment, or half from the Government and half from the employer;
you got one check from your employer, is that right?

Mr. SWETKY. Only my regular 40 hours from my employer. I
never got any other check.

Mr. DOWDY. After the training period was over, were there anychanges in either the hours, the number of hours you worked, or inthe job you did? Were there any differences?
Mr. SWETKY. There was no difference. Actually, it was just a cutbecause of possibly a new person maybe coming into the firm, orpossibly a new hire, plus the fact that these other three workers

had been in a lower pay scale than I had been. In other words, I
had been hired in at $8 an hour and these others were only getting
$6-something an hour, so they thought this conflict wasn't verygood for the working force.

Mr. DOWDY. I want to thank you, Mr. Swetky. We been dealing
with this for several weeks and this is the first time that anybody
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has brought this particular problem to our attention. We want to
thank you for that.

Mr. SwrricY. I certainly appreciate being here. Thank you.
Mr. DOWDY. The next panel will consist of veterans' organiza-

tions. Mr. Bob Foster with the American Legion, Mr. Paul Curtis,
Veterans of Foreign Warsis Mr. Curtis here? Is there anyone else
who is a designated representative of the VFW?

[No response.]
Also, Mr. Walter White of the Vietnam Veterans of America.
We want to thank Mr. Foster. We like your organization's taste,

in that your current Commander is from our State of Mississippi,
my good friend Jimmy Dean. Can you understand him when he

[Laughter.]
Mr. FOSTER. Certainly. It was about a year ago that we made him

an honorary Hoosier and his dictior, improved greatly at that time.
[Laughter.]
Mr. DowDY. Mr. White, are you the same Walt White that
Mr. WHITE. One and the same, sir.
Mr. DOWDY. Very good. Thank you very much.
You are a member of the Vietnam Veterans of America?
Mr. WHITE. Yes, sir. I am a member and a member of the board,

a charter member. But today I am speaking not as a member of
Vietnam Veterans of America but I am speaking in my capacity as
a veterans' representative from the State Employment Service.

Mr. DowDY. All right. I think you're coining from both directions
will enlighten us even more. So first is Mr. Foster, then Mr. White,
any comments that you would like to make, and then I'm sure the
members of the panel would like to ask you some questions.

STATEMENTS OF ROBERT J. FOSTER, DIRECTOR, PUBLIC RELA-
TIONS, THE AMERICAN LEGION, DEPARTMENT OF INDIANA;
AND WALTER WHITE, VETERANS' REPRESENTATIVE, INDIANA
STATE EMPLOYMENT SERVICE

STATEMENT OF ROBERT J. FOSTER

Mr. FOSTER. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, members of
the committee. My name is Robert Foster. I am here today as a
representative of the 129,700 men and women of the Indiana Amer-
ican Legion, all of us, of course, being wartime veterans. I would
like to bring greetings to each of you and thanks from our Depart-
ment Commander, Alvin Werner of St. Leon, IN. We think it is
great that you would take the time to come and visit in the States
of Indiana and Illinois.

I would like to start by stating that I am certainly no expert on
employment. As an appointed officer, a State officer for The Ameri-
can Legion here in Indiana, I can only relay to you the thoughts of
veterans as I have received them and pass along to you the impres-
sions and the requests of The American Legion as a whole.

I previously provided the committee with written testimon"
which outlines most of our thoughts regarding the Veterans' Job
Training Act. Briefly, The American Legion has gone on record as
supporting the VJTA and we advocate a planning level for the pro-
gram of $75 million per year through the year 1991. We hope to see



approval of the House bill. We feel it would give the program the
needed stability in funding and length of life more than anything
else that is really needed.

The American Legion feels that the program is worthy but it is
currently lacking a lot of confidence by employers and veterans'
representatives because of the on again /off again nature of the pro-
gram funding that has occurred in the past.

We feel that the program has to be better publicized. The veter-
ans are not aware that the program is available to them. As I was
sitting over here and listening to people saying they hadn't heard
much about the program, it suddenly dawned on me that I only
have one source of information about this program, and that's your
committee. You are to be commended for that.

In our last newspaperbelieve it or not, we're the third largest
newspaper in the State of Indiana, with a circulation of about
160,000we have an article in here that says "Vets Job Training
Fund Gets Congressional Boost". That whole story came directly
out of a release that your committee sent out to us. So, without
that, perhaps the veterans in Indiana wouldn't know anything
about it at all.

The American Legion wishes to see the eligibility requirements
for participation to be changed to include targeting of the dislocat-
ed workers. Indiana has a real problem, with these fellows in the
steel mills, just generally factory slowdowns and shutdowns, with
the corresponding foreclosuies. That has really hit the veteran pop-
ulation in the Midwest. We feel it has hit the veteran twice as hard
as it has the rest of the general work force, and I think we havethe statistics to back that up.

The American Legion wishes to underscore, however, its opposi-
tion to any devolvement of the employment and training services
which would weaken or relinquish Federal control over the employ-
ment services and requirements for veterans preference. We face a
unique situation here in the State, wherein Indiana is going
through this devolvement. We are going to have to watch that very
closely over the next year, after the first of July, to see if veterans
preference is tracked all the way through these programs, includ-
ing JPTA and this program.

In the interest of conserving time, I will just wrap up my oraltestimony, and if you have any questions, of course, I will be here
to entertain them.

[The prepared statement of Robert J. Foster appears at p. 122.]
Mr. DOWDY. Mr. White.

STATEMENT OF WALTER WHITE
Mr. WHITE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I do have a short state-ment.
Gentlemen, first let me thank you for allowing me the privilege

of speaking to you today. As the veterans' representative for the
Merriville office of the State Employment Service, I have been in-
volved with the promotion and utilization of VJTA since its origi-
nal inception as the Emergency Veterans Job Training Act of 1983.
Through it we have been able to place over 30 veterans into jobs byuse of this program.

"1.
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Now, this may not seem like a very large number to you, but
plc ase consider these two points. First, the area my office serves,
which is south Lake County, has a very small industrial base. The
bulk of its job offerings are part-time minimum wage employment
in the service industry area, or else clerical type jobs. Neither area
is attractive to veteran employment.

Secondly, the two-county areas Lake and Porter Counties, has ex-
perienced double digit unemployment for over the past 5 years. We
are currently still the only statistical unit in the State still with an
unemployment rate in excess of 10 percent.

With those two points as a frame of reference, I hope you can
appreciate why were proud of theee 30-plus placements. By the
way, most of these veterans are still working in either their origi-
nal training site or within the field of their training. In other
words, the program is working as it was intended.

Several of the employers utilizing the program probably would
have hired the vets without the incentive c: reimbursement. Most,
however, could not have opted to do so without this incentive.
Training does cost money. I think you've heard testimony to that
effect already today.

This program has been a very productive tool, aiding us in our
efforts to place veterans.

I speak to you today from two perspectives. First as an individual
involved in the professional and employment field, and secondly, as
a veteran who has personally experienced long-term unemploy-
ment. I know where my clients are coming from both on an emo-
tional and physiological level. I know the level of stress it places on
the bread-winner, and I know the pressures it places on family re-
lationships. I have been friendships dissolve and families disinte-
grate for lack of a job. This program can help prevent that.

One of the vets placed with this program drew his first paycheck
two days before he would have missed his third house payment.
This program saved his house, perhaps his family. We need it con-
tinued.

Who really benefits from this program? Obviously the veteran
benefits. He or she has a job. The employers also benefit. He can
obtain the qualified employee and train that person at a reduced
cost. The one that you don't know about, though, is that the public
also benefits. The tax dollars paid out for this program are offset
by decreased payments for unemployment, food stamps, welfare, et
cetera. Also, by increased taxes now paid by the now employed vet-
eran for the balance of his work life.

This program, like the GI bill, will in the long run pay for itself
several times over in increased tax revenues. Most programs these
days are pluses offset by minuses, win versus lose situations. This
program is a win, win, win situation. Everybody comes out ahead,
even the taxpayer.

I know this program should be continued. I do not know the
words strong enough to convey how firmly I believe that this pro-
gram is for the public good and for the betterment of all the coun-
try, not just for those who fought to protect it.

I encourage you to both pass the needed current appropriation
legislation and, further, to extend the life of this very beneficial
program. Thank you.
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Mr. DOWDY. Thank you both, Mr. Foster and Mr. White, for your
brief comments. You both have pointed out what others have told
us they see as the main problem with the V. PA, the lack of ade-
quate funding and continuity of funding. We have been doing our
very best in the Congress of the United States. Since the inceptionof this program about 4 years ago, we have authorized about $370
million. That is what Congress has done. About half of that
amount has been actually spent on the program.

You, Mr. Foster, alluded to The American Legion's position in
terms of what you would like to see spent in support of the pro-
gram. With the bill that has passed our subcommittee and our com-mittee, and will be taken up by the House in about a week, which I
think will pass, we're not far from what The American Legion is
recommending We are doing our part. We've just got to convince
other people in Washington that this is an important program,
that we're still having employment problems with our veteran pop-
ulation. I wanted to say that in defense of those who serve on the
Veterans' Affairs Committee and in answer to your comments
about needed funds for the program. We've been doing our part.

Mr. FosTER. I think the $60 million funding would probably satis-fy all of the requirements and the hopes that we have on a nation-
al level. I think that most of the targeted programs usually receive
just about that set amount of moray. That is the primary thing we
were concerned with, was to get away from the 1-year or the 12
calendar month authorizations and let's get the program rolling so
that employers and veterans job representatives know that they
can look down the road until 1991 and say "hey, I can sell this forthe next 3 years." I think that is very important, to get the pro-gram moving again.

Mr. DOWDY. One other thing, and then I'll be quiet.
That was a change in response to folks at other hearings. They

had come to us ai1d told us that we needed to make it longer than
a 2-year period. So the ranking minority member of our subcom-
mittee, the gentleman from New Jersey, made that amendment. It
has passed and it's in the law. I hope that that will be the final
posture of the law. But our problem is not with the Congress. The
problem lies within the Office of Management and Budget. You
know their position on this legislation. We are aware of the prob-
lems you have pointed out and, in our defense, I wanted to tell you
that we're doing our part.

Mr. Jontz.
Mr. Jorrm. Thank you.
Mr. Foster, I want to thank you for your statement and also com-

mend the Legion for its active role in advocating this program. We
in Indiana are very proud of our State being the site of the nation-
al headquarters for the Legion, of course, and very much appreci-
ate your statement here today and the leadership of The American
Legion on this issue.

I was, of course, very interested in the portion of your statement
dealing with the issue of dislocated workers. You have made refer-
ence in your written statement to the possibility of targeting and/
or waiving eligibility requirements for the dislocated worker.I wonder if yon might make any further comment about that,
whether in any way you might offer some further guidance to the
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committee about what you think could be done to make the pro-
gram better meet the needs of our dislocated workers who are vet-
erans here in Indiana.

Mr. FOSTER. Yes, Congressman. Most of the information that I
put into my statement today is from clippings and notes that I
have been trying to maintain, primarily as a newspaper editor over
the last 6 months, 2 years, whatever it may be I think the
thoughts are merely echoes of what our National Economics Com-
mission would desire in national legislation.

We feel that the veterans are taking it on the chin as far as
being dislocated workers. If my memory serves me right, I think 26
percent of all the dislocated workers in the United States are veter-
ans, whereas in the general work force that number is only 13 per-
cent, so about twice as many veterans are being hit by factory lay-
offs and factory closings, whatever else.

We feel the VJTA is doing a good job when it's running along
and getting people into it, but we feel it could really do a service to
the veterans community if they would concentrate and target just
that dislocated worker, perhaps waive the minimum number of
weeks of unemployment that they have to have to get into the pro-
gram, give them a little boost. These are people who have been
working and have good track records for their entire lives for the
most part. We heard from one gentleman earlier today with 27
years working for one company. He's a good employee. I think if
we can get these fellows into the program and get thew to another
employer, thee are going to turn out to be Pqually as good employ-
ees at that next location as well.

Mr. JoNrz. Thank you.
You also noted in your statement tae concern of the Legion

about changes which are occurring in Indiana and may occur of a
national basis with regard to the control and the administration of
the employment security services. Let me add that I share the con-
cern of the Legion about that development and want to be monitor-
ing very closely what happens here our State. I think that our
Veterans' Affairs Committee also wants to be monitoring that. I
appreciate your raising that issue to the attention of our committee
today.

Mr. White, I did some quick calculating and my belief is that
about 8 percent of the placements that have been made under the
Veterans' Job Training Act in our State have been made through
your office, if my figures are correct.

Mr. WiirrE. I don t keep those kind of statistics, but I won't argue
with you.

Mr. JON12. Well, all I did was divide the 900 and some by 30 and
came up with 3 percent. So I want to say that it appears that that
figure iar exceeds what the average would be for other parts of the
State.

This morning in Galesburg we heard testimony from another
public servant who had done an exceptional job, as you have, in
making this progrm work. I know very well that 3 percent of the
State's population does not live in south Lake County in the area
that you serve. We in the Congress want to do our part to make
this the best possible program, but I think the testimony we heard
this morning, and now your testimony this afternoon, does point
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out that an individual such as yourself, who has made a real con-
certed effort to make this program work, can make a big differ-
ence. I wanted to commend you for that and tell you how pleased
we are to hear that testimony about your success with the pro-gram.

Mr. WHITE. Thank you, sir.
It is an easy program to sell. I think you have already heard tes-

timony to the effect that the typical Federal program, with reams
and reams of paperwork, is absent in this one. Once you get the
employer's hesitation past that point and show him the program
has minimal paperwork, that removes a major obstacle just in and
of itself, besides the "carrot" of the money.

Mr. Jour?. Thank you.
I have no further questions, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. NAVIN. Mr. Davis.
Mr. DAVIS. Mr. White and Mr. Foster both, let me just ask you

and I'm going to ask this also of the Illinois veterans employment
representative and the State coordinator for veterans employment.
It seems to me, just from this thread and the other testimony that
has been taken on this subject, there is a lack of awareness that
iswell, not frightening, but it is at a level that could be improved,
let's say, between the employer and the employee. Because just
here this afternoon there has been some testimony that "well, I
didn't know that was available and thank God for Walter White
because he steered me that way." And the employers said the samething.

Mr. Foster, I guess the American Legion must have a deep inter-
est in spreading this word, as the VFW and the AMVETS and Dis-
abled Veterans and Vietnam Veterans. How would the two of you
get together to disseminate that information? In every Legion postin every town in Illinois and Indiana there are doctors, lawyers,
Indian chiefs, industrialists, because veterans cut across every
single facet of American life. There ere people who are employers,
personnel managers, who are small, mediam, single companies,
small employers, small businessmen. How do you get that word
across so that that post becomes a generator of activity for both
Mr. White's organization and for the member of the post that is
recently unemployed or dislocated? How do you go about making
that fit, or do you, or should you?

Mr. FOSTER. Our greatest tool that we have within the State ofIndiana is, of course, our newspaper. I mentioned that earlier. In
addition to that, on this particular topic, we are always trying to
provide speech material to our officers across the State. We have
423 posts here in Indiana, an executive committee that has about
60 people on it, so we provide speech materials to each one of those
fellows or women, so about 500 people receive what we call a "focus
sheet" which gives them a little something they can talk about
when they're making a public appearance or they're visiting a post,
whatever else. Then, finally, we try to get word down to the post
service officer. This is the fellow who is living in the small commu-
nity. He has received a little bit of training. He knows how to dig
through a book and get an answer, and if he can't fmd the answer,
he can call our full-time professional staff that we have down at
the Federal building in Indianapolis. We try to alert them to the



fact that, if they know veterans who are seeking training or em-
plo ent, that this program is alive and well.

There isn't much of a marriage between the Legion, the State
Employment Service, the VA, and the Department of Labor. We
don t et together very often and sit down and say, "Hey, shall we
publicize this one this month?" That just doesn't happen.

Mr. DAVIS. Should it be?
Mr. FosTER. It certainly wouldn't hurt. I would think a few more

press releases from some of the other Federal agencies probably
would help immensely.

Mr. DAVIS. Suppose you took a survey of all 423 American Legion
posts in Indiana and asked your members to write down their occu-
pation, their business, whether they were an owner, whether they
were an employer, a director of personnel or whatever, turn that
information over to Mr. White at the Employment Service and had
them all contacted on the VJTA and suggest to them the training
beuefits and that maybe they ought to look there first before they
hire anybody off the street, including their brother-in-law; do you
understand what I'm saying?

Mr. FOSTER. Certainly.
Mr. DAVIS. Do you think that would work? Do you think that

would increase the awareness? Would the Legion take on some
kind of an effort like that to recruit employers?

Mr. FosTER. Once again, we would have to kind of run it through
our little miniature "Congress", you know.

Mr. DAVIS. Sure, I understand.
Mr. FosTER. We have an employment committee within the State

that tries to study issues like this, to keep track of legislative ef-
forts, Thatever. I would imagine, if that proposal was made before
that committee, put a stamp of approval on it and next
fall we could get ro on it.

Mr. DAVIS. It sounds exciting, doesn't it? I think that would
work. I think you would find that your generation from your own
service groups in every town in Indiana, with that local employer

`YBy By gosh, I didn't know that", and there was an opening, I
think that just might work.

Mr. FOSTER. I think with any of the veterans' organizations, if
you can propose something that is going to help another veteran,
you're going to find th3 cooperation is there.

Mr. DAVIS. Mr. White, you would welcome that kind of activity,
would you not?

Mr. WurrE. You'd 1,etter believe it.
Ao I indicated to you, I have had the opportunity to sit in both

seats at my desk. I h. ..e been there as the interviewer, but I have
also been there as the applicant. I know what it's like to sit in that
seat.

As far as the State Employment Service, we do not have a
budget for paid comme:cial advertising, but everything else has
been available to usmassive mailings to all these service organi-
zations, and we have posted notices in the various public gathering
places, the libraries, the post office and this kind of thing.

The only reason that Mr. Nyenhuis hadn't heard about the pro-
gram when he approached me was he got to me before I got to him.
He was the first individual we placed on the program, which was
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very shortly after its inception at the end of 1983. The only thing I
haven't done is go out and ring doorbells. I believe in the program.
I believe there is a very strong need for this program. I believe it
has done a lot of good and I believe it has the potential to do even
more good, especially in an area that is as economically depressedas this one.

Mr. DAVIS. Thank you, c:.r.
Mr. WHITE. Thank you.
Mr. DOWDY. Mr. Evans.
Mr. EVANS. I do want to thank you for your efforts to actually

publicize the program. I think there may be some things that Mem-
bers of Congress can do. I occasionally do business mailings to busi-
nesses and I might do a mailing just on this specific program. Thatmight be one way that all of us individually might be able to helpout in our districts.

I do want to thank the Legion for publicizing the program. That
is one of the ways the veterans learn. As Mr. Swetky indicated, alot of veterans don't even know this program exists. So you are to
be commended for what you have done.

Mr. White, I know you are testifying in your capacity separate
and apart from your capacity as a VVA member, but someone gave
us a statistic earlier in Galesburg, where a team leader of a vet
center said that more than 60,000 veterans have either committed
suicide or have died a violent death since their discharge during
the Vietnam era.

Would you say, based on your experience, that our unemploy-
ment and underemployment is related to this tragedy, in youropinion?

Mr. WiirrE. I don't see how you can separate the two. I don't
know of any statistical gathering to where you can come up with
any kind of a number, but I don't see how you can separate the
depression that comes from losing a job, losing a livelihood, watch-
ing the economic rebound of that on the family, and not having it
have some kind of emotional impact. It could conceivably lead
some people to consider that as an alternative.

Mr. EvANS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. DOWDY. Mr. Jontz.
Mr. JONTZ. Mr. Chairman, I do want to ask for an additional

minute, if that's possible.
Mr. Foster, in your response to Congressman Davis' question, if I

can paraphrase your comments, you said you have just never sat
down and talked about that together. I think Congressman Davis'
suggestion was ar, excellent suggestion.

The thought occurred to me that another mechriism by which
we might do a better job publicizing the availability .:f the program
and dealing with the problems of coordination that are inevitable
with a program that is operated by two different agenices and in-
volves so many people would be the following. Would you see any
merit in some sort of an informal or formal State veterans employ-
ment council, in which the two agencies involved with this pro-
gram, the major veterans groups, the business community, couldall sit down together from time to timeagain, maybe not in a
formal waybut simply to have a regular mean:, by which the
communication could occur?

ct:4
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It just seems to me that getting everybody to work together and
taking advantage of, for instance, the experiences of Mr. White and
the good ideas that he has, would certainly be valuable to people in
other parts of the State. When the Legion learns about the good
things he is doing, they might be able to sell them. This sort of
interchange of ideas might really result in a much more effective
use of the program in our State. Whether you would call it a Veter-
ans Employment Council or whatever, I don't know, but do you
think we should give any consideration to some sort of a means by
which the various parties could be brought together, obviously on a
voluntary basis, to discuss these things and try to approach the
whole implementation of the Veterans' Job Training Act in a more
coordinated manner?

Mr. FOSTER. I think one of the problems that we were experienc-
ing here in the State of Indiana was a complete lack of any com-
munication. Beyond that, the veterans community was rarely,
never, consulted. We woke up one day last spring when someone
said "Wow, have you guys seen Senate bill 425?" None of us had.
We got grey hair in about three hours when we saw it was the
devolution of the Employment Servicesthat's what we've been
calling it.

We were pleased, though, that we were able to get that amended.
One of the things that was agreed to was that, on the State level,
there is going to be a council that is going to do all of the employ-
ment training, polanning, employment services, whatever else.
Once that council has been appointed by the Governor, we're going
to have a veteran who is going to sit on that council full time. As
far as I know, that is the first time in the history, of what little
history I have of Indiana, where a veterans' representative has ac-
tually sat at the State level and has been consulting with and has
worked with the training and employment services in the State.

So I think we have a pretty good start, but we have to wait until
the first of July. That's wben all of that takes effect. Perhaps 1
year from now we can come back and say it has worked great, or
no, we still aren't communicating, and then it will be time to start
putting together councils and whatever else.

Mr. JoNTz. Thank you.
Mr. DOWDY. I thank both of you for your appearance.
Mr. FOSTER. Thank you.
Mr. WHITE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. DOWDY. Our final panel consists of two representatives of the

Illinois Department of Employment Security, Mr. Robert O'Reilly,
who is a local veterans employment representative, and Mr. Pat-
rick Winfrey, State Coordinator for Veterans Employment.

Mr. O'Reilly and Mr. Winfrey, we welcome both of you to this
appearance before the subcommittee. We would ask that you pro-
ceed with whatever comments initially that you would like to
make, and then we will ask Mr. Davis to lead off the panel with
questions.
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STATEMENTS OF ROBERT O'REILLY, LOCAL VETERANS EMPLOY-
MENT REPRESENTATIVE, ILLINOIS DEPARTMENT OF EMPLOY-
MENT SECURITY; AND PATRICK WINFREY, STATE COORDINA-
TOP. FOR VETERANS EMPLOYMENT, ILLINOIS DEPARTMENT OF
EMPOLOYMENT SECURITY

STATEMENT OF ROBERT O'REILLY
Mr. O'REILLY. Mr. Chairman, thank you. I am the local veterans

representative from the Joliet branch of the Illinois Department of
Employment Security, Job Service. I have'elected to defer my time
to Mr. Winfrey, who is our State Coordinator and has access to
state-wide information, if that's all right with you.

STATEMENT OF PATRICK A. WLNFREY
Mr. WINFREY. Mr. Chairman, subcommittee members, thank you

for inviting me to participate today.
I have previously submitted a written statement. I will make a

couple of points and move on from there.
First of all, as we were talking about this today, it brought back

to memory that in Joliet we were able to put together the first
VJTA employer and veteran together in Illinois.

The Veterans' Job Training Program has been given high priori-
ty by the Illinois Department of Employment Security. Although
our LVERs and DVOPs handle the main responsibility in the im-
plementation of the program, all Job Service staff are actively in-
volved. For example, a job developer for the Work Incentive Pro-
gram, WIN for short, was responsible for developing a large VJTA
contract with MacDonald's Corporation for management trainees.
So, as you can see, we not only have LVERs and DVOPs as our
mainstay, but veterans are provided priority service by all staff
members.

The staff activities include promoting trJTA with employers and
Vietnam and Korean war veterans; assisting employers in filling
out applications and job training outlines for VA certification; as-
sisting the targeted group of veterans in obtaining VA certification
and job training opportunities; and solving problems that might
arise between the employer and veteran during the training pro-
gram.

This is an excellent program which just keeps getting better with
time. Because the program involves a minimum of paperwork, it is
easy to work with and is very productive. The VA provides excel-
lent support.

The program has become well acPepted by employers. Veterans
like the program because it provides them with a ray of hope for
their future.

As of June 10, 1987, Illinois has placed 1,438 veterans ander
VJTA, and Illinois employers have received over $5 million in
training reimbursements.

We strongly recommend that Congress continue this program. It
has proven to be one of the most effective placement tools for plac-
ing veterans. Effective programs should not be discontinued but
continued and promoted to provide more opportunities for whom
the program is intended to help,
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Mr. Chairman, this concludes my remarks.
[The prepared statement of Patrick A. Winfrey appears at p.

119.]
Mr. DOWDY. Thank you very much, Mr. Winfrey. Without objec-

tion, the written statement of this witness, Mr. Winfrey, will be
made a part of the record.

Mr. Davis.
Mr. DAVIS. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
Welcome, Patrick Winfrey, and Bob. We are delighted to see both

of you here, coming all the way over from Joliet, the center of the
Fourth Congressional District. I sure thank you for that journey
that you made today and for the jt.1.) you've been doing.

As I promised, when you were both sitting out there, and I asked
the two prior gentlemen, what have both of you done in an out-
reach program with the State chapters and State departments of
the VFW, The American Legion, the AMVETS, VVA, DAV, Purple
Heartthe whole nine yardswhat have you done to increase
awareness? We've all got to do better, there's no question about it.
I think we all heard this testimony here today, so you can under-
stand what I'm driving at.

Have we got any active involvement with Colonel Johnson in the
veterans affairs and in your office and the various departments to
disseminate the information and to actually solicit and generate
new employers for the VJTA?

Mr. WINFREY. I'll go first.
First of all, Colonel Johnson, I'll deal with that first. We v ,rk

closely with the Department of Veteran Affairs and other otate
agencies. Our agencies are currently preparing a veterans directory
that outlines all the services, provided veterans with VJTA being
included, by the State of Illinois. Community organizations and vet-
eran organizations throughout the State are included in the direc-
tory. This listing will help all State agencies to better serve veter-
ans.

Secondly, with veteran organizations, I personally participate at
the Department of Illinois level of all major veteran organizations.

Aii of my LVER3 and DVOPs we have about 135 in Illinois
are encouraged to belong to at least one veterau organization. They
are encouraged to attend meetings and promote the program.

Getting back to promotion, we do have news releases via the
newspaper and radio and television. But I have found that and ex-
cellent way for our local LVERs aid DVOPs to promote the pro-
gram is to get out face to face with employers. We are encouraged
to get out and get to know our employers, get to know all of our
community organizations, veteran organizations.

We also have JSECs, Job Service Employer Committees. I repre-
sent our department on the state-wide level, and the LVERs par-
ticipate locally and on a regional level.

Mr DAVIS. Do you take advantage of all the public service ava.-
lablity through the FCC requirements and TV stations and radio
stations for the kind of activity we're talking about?

Mr. WINFREY. Yes, as best we can. We have a marketing division
in the Department of Employment Security. They are responsible
for getting releases out to the news media. In fact, we were think-



ing about asking the Governor to promote VJTA via television, per-haps doing a veterans holiday.
Mr. DAVIS. Bob, do you 71ave anything to add to that?
Mr. O'REILLY. No. From the local office level, what I do, primari-ly my thrust is towards the employers, or it has been, promoting

every chance I get to go field visiting and make all the employers
aware. We bring literature, the fliers and the folders and pam-phlets and try to get them as interested and as involved as possi-
ble. But you know what the area is like, too. It's running in sand
somewhat. But that's only because of the Rust Belt. They have the
same problem here in northern Indiana that we have.

Mr. DAVIS. I have no further questions. Thank you, Mr. Chair-man.
Thank you, gentlemen, for coming in.
Mr. DOWDY. Mr. Jontz.
Mr. Jowrz. I have no questions. Again I want to thank the

wtnesses for their statements this afternoon.
Mr. DOWDY. Mr. Evans?
Mr. EVANS. No questions.
Mr. DOWDY. One question I want to ask. What type of audit, and

who would perform the audit, is there of an individual employer
during the 9-month training period, to follow up anu make surethat the employer is meeting his obligation?

Mr. O'REILLY. That's my job. That's the local office representa-
tive's job. When v. ?. write a contract and get a veteran hired, we doperiodic follow-ups. We will contact the employer to find out if theveteran is, in fact, performing as he would like him or her to per-form. At the same time we will contact the employee to find out if,in fact, he is receiving the training that the outline calls for. Thisis done

Mr. DOWDY. On the financial arrangement between the employer
and the employee, is the audit of that your responsibility?

Mr. O'REILLY. The only thing that we would do as a local office
representative would be to find out if there are any problems with
the employer receiving his payment on time. Other than that, no, Ihaven't run up against anyone getting too much money, no.

Mr. WINFREY. Mr. Chairman, if I might add, what we do on ouron-site reviews, is assist in solving any problems. However, if wefmd a monetary problem, we refer it to the VA. They are in chargeof payments.
Mr. DOWDY. We want to thank both or you for your testimony.

As we noted earlier, Mr Winfrey. your prepared testimony will bemade a part of the record of this proceeding. We thank you.Mr. O'REILLY. Thank you for having us.
Mr. DOWDY. Are there any witnesses whose names I called earli-er who, for one reason or another, were not present at that timewho are not present? All right. Could you come forward, please, sir.What is your name, please?
Mr. TAYLOR. William D. Taylor, Jr.
Mr. DOWDY. All right. Mr. Taylor, are you an employer or em-ployee under the program?
Mr. TAYLOR. I am currently a past commander of the MilitaryOrder of the Purple Heart, Chapter 252.



Mr. DOWDY. I see. We're glad to / aye you with us. Do you have
prepared testimony?

STATEMENT OF WILLIAM D. TAYLOR, JR., PAST COMMANDER,
MILITARY ORDER OF THE PURPLE HEART, CHAPTER 252

Mr. TAYLOR. Yes. As a matter of fact, when I received the letter,
I was somewhat dumfounded because I hadn't heard of the pro-
gram before. So what I did was an investigation in order to find out
exactly what the program was, especially in my area.

I happen to be an insurance broker in Illinois and Indiana so I
have access to companies that mightI would like to fmd out
whether they were aware of the program. Also, I'm an active
member of the Purple Heart. As with other veterans' organiza-
tions, I participate at the Vietnam Vet Center, so I feel I am a
pretty active and concerned citizen and patriot.

What I did find out is that the program is working, from the
people who are using it, at the Vietnam Vet Center in the Chicago
Heights area. It seems to be yen, successful with minimal paper-
work. So I was really glad to hear about that.

But when I contacted businesses, small businesses, in the com-
munity, most of themI would say about 50 percent of them heard
of it. 'fle other 50 percent didn't and we're aware of it. When I
made them aware of it, they were concerned about getting more in-
formation on how they could get a Korean or Vietnam veteran into
their organization.

One thing I do know is that there's not a lot of publicity about it.
Being active in veterans affairs and not being aware of it really
embarrassed me, so that's why I did some investigation.

From what I understand, when I talked to some of the employers
that were aware of it, they had told me they thought the program
was over with. In one instance I had contacted a mayor of one of
the communities in the Illinois area and he was aware of it, but
again, he thought it was n --nor with. And he was a veteran himself. I
do know it's working and I know the ones that have been able to
take advantage of it are very happy with it.

Being a member of a local chapter, what you find out about local
chapters is that not everybody participates in the activities of an
organizationThe American Legion, the VFW, all of them. There-
fore, you may have a membership of 200 or 300 people and possibly
20 or 25 people actuelly participate in getting the word out to the
people. There is a lot of problems in the local area getting the word
around, and if there was some sort of public service announce-
ments brought out periodically, or press releases, the veteran orga-
nizations could possibly publicize it even more, and civil organiza-
tions and civic groups. If there was a way to get that word out, I'm
sure there are a lot of guys that would take advantage of the pro-
gram.

That's basically what I had to Fay.
Mr. DOWDY. Thank you very much.
Where do you live, Mr. Taylor?
Mr. TAYLOR. I currently live in Hammond, IN.
Mr. DOWDY. Thank you very much.
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The two problems that you have pointed out, we thank you for
bringing them to our attention. We are aware of the fact that there
has been insufficient funding and there has not been continuity or
regularity of funding. Whether you put the blame on the Congress
or on the administration, wherever, the money has not always been
there when the employers and employees were certified eligible for
the program.

We have been trying our best in the Congress, as I told the folks
earlier, to see that it is adequately funded and that the funds arethere for a length of time so that employers and employees can
depend on the program. We have bipartisan support in the Con-
gress. As I said earlier, the ranking Republican member of our sub-
committee was the one who offered the amendment to make it a 3-
year program instead of a 2-year program.

The problem is not with the Congress. The problem is within the
administration. About one-half of the funds that we in Congress
have earmarked for the program have actually been spent.

That brings me to the next point. As much as I personally think
the program is a great program, as you and others have indicated,
if we get out and publicize it too much more, and too many more
employers know about it than what know about it now, then Con-
gress is going to have to be prepared to put up a whole lot more
money than what we're now doing because we are now funding at
about the level of participation that we have in terms of employers
who are aware of the program.

Mr. Jontz.
Mr. Jo Niz. I have no questions. I want to thank you for your

statement this afternoon. I am very pleased that you could attendthe hearing.
Mr. DOWDY. Mr. Davis.
Mr. DAVIS. No questions. Thank you, Mr. Taylor.
Mr. DOWDY. Mr. Evans?
Mr. EVANS. No questions.
Mr. DOWDY. Thank you very much, Mr. Taylor.
1 thank all of you for your attendance here in Mr. Jontz' district.

If anybody has any problems, I have found that Mr. Jontz and his
staff are very capable. If you're ever driving down to New Orleans,
you will pass through my district. I know most of the highway pa-trolmen down there, so if you're caught speeding, I'll Etep in and
try to help you.

Thank you very much.
[Whereupon, at 5:30 p.m., the subcommittee was adjourned.]
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APPENDIX

OPENING STATEMENT OF

HONORABLE WAYNE DOWDY, CHAIRMAN

I AM PLEASED TO BE HOLDING THIS HEARING IN

GALESBURG WHICH WAS REQUESTED BY MY GOOD

FRIEND AND MEMBER OF THE SUBCOMMITTEE, LANE

EVANS. LANE IS A VERY COMMITTED, SUPPORTIVE

MEMBER OF THE SUBCOMMITTEE AND HAS BEEN

CRUCIAL IN THE DEVELOPMENT OF THE VETERANS'

JOB TRAINING ACT, THE PROGRAM WE ARE REVIEWING

THIS MORNING. THERE IS NO MEMBER OF THE

VETERANS' AFFAIRS COMMITTEE, IN FACT, NO

MEMBER OF THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, WHO

IS A MORE EFFECTIVE ADVOCATE FOR OUR NATION'S

VETERANS THAN LANE EVANS. I AM GRATEFUL FOR

HIS INVITATION TO COME TO GALESBURG TODAY.

(73)
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THROUGH THE YEARS, CONGRESS HAS APPROVED A

COMPREHENSIVE PROGRAM OF RIGHTS AND BENEFITS

FOR VETERANS IN RECOGNITION OF THEIR SPECIAL

CONTRIBUTION TO OUR NATION. CONGRESSIONAL

RESPONSIBILITY FOR THESE PROGRAMS, HOWEVER,

DOES NOT END WHEN A BILL IS SIGNED INTO LAW.

IT IS THE RESPONSIBILITY OF THE MEMBERS OF THE

COMMITTEE ON VETERANS' AFFAIRS TO ENSURE THAT

PROGRAMS ARE IMPLEMENTED AND ADM.NISTERED BY

THE AGENCIES INVOLVED AS INTENDED BY THE

CONGRESS. THIS MONITORING PROCESS IS CARRIED

OUT AT OVERSIGHT HEARINGS HELD BOTH IN

WASHINGTON, D.C., AND IN THE FIELD. FIELD

HEARINGS ARE PARTICULARLY IMPORTANT BECAUSE

THEY PROVIDE US WITH THE OPPORTUNITY TO HEAR

FROM THE PEOPLE WHO WORK WITH THESE PROGRAMS

AT THE "GRASS ROOTS" LEVEL.

TODAY, WE WILL REVIEW THE PROGRAM OF

ON-THE-JOB TRAINING FOR VIETNAM ERA AND KOREAN

CONFLICT VETERANS ESTABLISHED UNDER THE

VETERANS' JOB TRAINING ACT, PUBLIC LAW 98-77.

THIS PROGRAM V/AS DEVELOPED IN RESPONSE TO THE
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SEVERE EMPLOYMENT DIFFICULTIES EXPERIENCED BY

THESE VETERANS. THE HARSH RECESSION AND

FUNDAMENTAL STRUCTURAL CHANGES IN THE

AMERICAN ECONOMY EXACERBATED PRE-EXISTING

EMPLOYMENT PROBLEMS AND CONTRIBUTED TO THE

HIGHEST UNEMPLOYMENT RATE EVER RECORDED FOR

VIETNAM ERA VETERANS. AS THE ECONOMY

IMPROVED, MANY VETERANS WERE ABLE TO

RE-ESTABLISH THEMSELVES IN THE WORK FORCE.

TOO MANY OTHERS, HOWEVER, AS SHOWN BY RECENT

DEPARTMENT OF LABOR STATISTICS, ARE STILL

UNEMPLOYED. IN MARCH OF THIS YEAR, OVER

406,000 VIETNAM ERA VETERANS WERE LOOKING FOR

WORK.

VJTA, AS THE PROGRAM IS POPULARLY KNOWN,

HAS PROVEN TO BE VERY EFFECTIVE AND IS WIDELY

ACCEPTED BY BOTH VETERANS AND EMPLOYERS. AS OF

MAY 30, 1987, NEARLY 49,000 VETERANS NATIONWIDE

HAD BEEN TRAINED UNDER VJTA.

ALTHOUGH VJTA IS AN EXCELLENT PROGRAM, WE

BELIEVE IT CAN BE EVEN BETTER, LAST WEEK, THE

VETERANS' AFFAIRS COMMITTEE APPROVED

LEGISLATION, H.R. 1504, WHICH WAS DEVELOPED BY

LANE, JIM, AND THE OTHER MEMBERS OF THE

SUBCOMMITTEE. THIS BILL, WHICH I EXPECT WILL
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BE VOTED ON BY THE FULL HOUSE NEXT WEEK, WOULD

AMEND THE VETERANS' JOB TRAINING ACT AS

FOLLOWS:

1. IT WOULD EXTEND THE DEADLINE BY WHICH

A VETERAN MUST APPLY TO PARTICIPATE IN VJTA

FROM JULY 2, 1987, TO SEPTEMBER 30, 1990;

2. IT WOULD EXTEND THE DEADLINE BY WHICH

A VETERAN PARTICIPANT IN VJTA MUST BE ENROLLED

IN A JOB TRAINING PROGRAM FROM JANUARY 2, 1988,

TO MARCH 30, 1991;

3. H.R. 1504 WOULD AUTHORIZE $30 MILLION

FOR FISCAL YEAR 1987, AND $60 MILLION FOR

FISCAL YEARS 1988, 1989, AND 1990;

4. THE BILL WOULD SET ASIDE FIVE PERCENT

OF THE FUNDS APPROPRIATED FOR VJTA TO ESTABLISH

A PROGRAM OF EMPLOYABILITY TRAINING AND

COUNSELING FOR VJTA PARTICIPANTS;
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5. AND, FINALLY, H.R. 1504 WOULD REQUIRE

THE VA AND THE DEPARTMENT OF LABOR TO DO AN

IN-DEPTH ANALYSIS OF VJTA SO THAT WE WILL HAVE

MORE INFORMATION REGARDING THOSE WHO ARE

BEING SERVED BY THIS PROGRAM AND BE BETTER

ABLE TO ASSESS HOW EFFECTIVELY THESE ETERANS

ARE BEING SERVED.

WE LOOK FORWARD TO HEARING YOUR COMMENTS

ON THESE PROVISIONS AND OTHER ASPECTS OF VJTA.

YOUR FIRST-HAND EXPERIENCE WITH THIS PROGRAM

WILL HELP US FURTHER EVALUATE THE STRENGTHS AND

WEAKNESSES OF VJTA AND ASSIST US IN DETERMINING

WHAT ADDITIONAL CHANGES, IF ANY, WOULD IMPROVE

THIS PROGRAM.

I UNDERSTAND THAT SOME OF YOU HAVE WRITTEN

STATEMENTS. THOSE STATEMENTS WILL APPEAR IN

THE OFFICIAL HEARING RECORD IN THEIR ENTIRETY.

WE WOULD GREATLY APPRECIATE IT IF, IN THE

INTEREST OF TIME, ALL OF YOU WOULD LIMIT YOUR

OPENING REMARKS TO FIVE MINUTES. THIS WILL GIVE

US THE OPPORTUNITY TO FOLLOW UP YOUR STATEMENTS

WITH QUESTIONS.

82



78

OPENING REMARKS OF CONGRESSMAN LANE EVANS

AT FIELD HEARING OF VETERANS' AFFAIRS SUBCOMMITTEE ON

EDUCATION, TRAINING AND EMPLOYMENT

GALESBURG, ILLINOIS

June 15,

I want to thank everyone for coming to today's hearing. I am

always pleased to hold hearings like this in our area. It is

another way we as Congressman can learn about the problems people

face and how we can improve the way our government operates and

make sure it is working for citizens.

I am particularly grateful to Congressman Wayne Dowdy,

Chairman of the Subcommittee on Education, Training and Employment

for honoring my request for this field hearing. Congressman Dowdy

is the author of legislation that would continue the Veterans Job

Training Act and authorize badly needed additional funding. It

has been a pleasure to work with Wayne on the Veterans' Conmittee

and happy that he has made the trip with us.

I am also happy to welcome Congressman Jim Jontz of Inuiana.

Both are able and dedicated legislators, concerned about the needs

and veterans.

Th..1 subject of today's hearing is vitally important to our

area and our couni.ry. As everyone is aware, the problems of

t. mployment continue to batter our towns and cities. In many

areas, the numbers of those out of work are high and not getting

better. Even where there has been progress, many people are still

unable to gain employment, or must take lower-paying jobs that

fail to match their skills or abilities. This is true not only in
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the 17th District, but around the country. Thirty-one states are

still battling the recession.

And as we are also aware. the "official" statistics fail to

tell the whole story and severely understate our local problem.

Not counted are the many who stopped looking for work, or

exhausted their benefits, or must work part-time because full-time

jobs are simply not available.

Behind these statistics arse people -- ow: friends and

neighbors -- who suffer daily as they are unable to achieve

their hopes and dreams. It is a human tragedy that is too often

repeated.

Many of our citizens who suffer from joblessness are

veterans. The people who fought our wars and defended our

freedoms now face continued battles to gain a good job, earn a

good living and provide for their families. A number of them

confront problems similar to the rest of our citizens -- a huge

trade imbalance that closes factories and turns people out of work

through no fault of their own, our continuing agricultural crisis,

and a punishing budget deficit created through tax cuts to the

wealthy at the expense of the average citizen.

As we work to cure these problems, we must also ensure that

the veterans who fought and defended this country are not in

effect penalized as a result of sacrifices. At the very least,

they deserve a chance to work and to be productive.

The Veterans Job Training Act is an important tool that can

help our nation's military veterans leave the ranks of the

unemployed. Many people already consider the VJTA a successful

and important program. I think it is an excellent example of how
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government and business can form a partnership to promote and

create employment opportunities. Here in Illinois, 29,000

veterans have been approved to participate in the program, and

nearly 1,500 veterans have been placed in job training.

But I think we can do more to make this program effective and

to enlist greater participation by employers. Altnough veterans

have indicated a strong interest in the program, we on the

Subcommittee are concerned that the placement rate is not higher.

We will have four panels of individuals who will talk about

their experiences with the program. From their comments and

testimony, I hope we can come away with suggestions and strategies

to make sure this program delivers job opportunities for our

citizens, our veterans and our district.
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CITY OF SILVIS
1032 FIRST AVENUE
SILVIS, ILLINOIS

61282

June 10, 1987

The Honorable Wayne Dowdy
Chairman, Sub Committee on

Education, Training and Unemployment
125 East Whin St.
Galesburg, IL 61401

Dear Representative Dowdy,

During the summer of 1984 the Veteran's Advisor at the State of
Illinois Job Service in Moline contacted the City of Silvis and inform-
ed us of the Veteran's Job Training Act. The City had a need for an
additional employee in the Water and Sewer Department, so with the assis-
tance of the Veteran's Advisor we developed a training program, vith the
intention of hiring a new employee under the VJTA. We subsequently re-
ceived approval of this program by the Veteran's Administration.

In December of 1984 we hired a Viet Nam Veteran as a full time
trainee, trained him in accordance with the VJTA and kept him on after
the nine month Training Program as a permanent employee of the City of
Silvis, receiving full fringe benefits.

The veteran we hired as a trainee in December of 1984 had been em-
ployed temporarily by the City since June of that year. We had hired
him at minimum wage, with no benefits, to perform manual labor until
fall Then he would be terminated. In the past the City has hired temp-
orary summer help and always terminated them in the fall.

The problem we encountered with the VJTA began with an audit of the
City's involvement in the program by the Veteran's Administration.
Shortly after the audit, we were notified by the Veteran's Administration
that discrepencies had been found in the veteran's employment with the
City and, after a hearing in Chicego, the V A. determined that the vet-
eran and the City were liable for the overpayment of the entire amount
the Veteran's Administration had contributed to the veteran's wages.

-continued
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CITY OF SILVIS
1032 mar VNNUE
SILVIb, ILLINOIS

61282
40.2

June 10, 1987 Page 2

The City of Silvis was never informed by the Veteran's Advisor
at the Illinois Job Service nor the Veteran's Administration that the
prospective veteran to be hired under the VJTA had to be unemployed
15 of the 20 weeks prior to employment by the City. Also, in reviewing
all the information and literature given to us concerning the VJTA, no
where is it stated that the prospective employee must be unemployed.
The information states that the City can hire any eligible veteran and
the veteran we hired presented us with a certificate of eligibility.

Evidently the veteran was also not made aware he was required to be un-
employed for a 15 week period to be eligible for the program.

We feel that information supplied to the veteran and employer
should explain in very clear terms that in order for the veteran to be
eligible for employment under the VJTA he must be unemployed for 15 of
the preceeding 20 weeks. Also, we feel that this should be made un-
mistakably clear to the State Job Service. Finally, it would seem
some distinction should be made between permanent and temporary employ-
ment in regards to the 20 week period preceeding employment under the
VJTA. When we hired the veteran in June for temporary summer help we
had absolutely no intenti^n of keeping him on past fall; because of the
VJTA and the satisfactory work of the employee, he was kept on and ulti-
mately hired permanently.

It seems that the purpose of the program would have been defeated
if to hire the veteran under the VJTA the City would have first been
required to lay him off from temporary employment for 15 weeks just to
make him eligible for employment.

The Veteran's Job Training Act is an admirable program both for
the veteran and his employer and we feel that with the clarification
and changes to it that are mentioned in this letter it would become
an even better program.

SK:lb

8'7

Sincerely,

Sta ing,
Ma of Silvis
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Snittd 5tatts )5tnate
WASHINGTON. DC 20610

TESTIMONY OF UNITED STATES SENATOR PAUL SIMON

T11 VETERANS' JOBS TRAINING ACT

MONDAY, JUNE 15, 1987

GALESBURG, ILLINOIS

es.ernm
IA60605505 Math 0103.A.:01

POMO. AtiAll:Ns
SUONT

Ur. Chairman, it is quite an honor to testfy at this field

hearing today. I would like to commend Congressman Wayne Dowdy

on hit sponsorship of H.R. 1504. I would also like to

recognize my colleague and good friend, Congressman Lane Evans

for his continuing support of veterans issues. It is great to be

here. And it certainly provides a wonderful opportunity to

gather information from those directly involved in veterans

issues.

1 an totally committed to programs that allow our

veterans to live productive and dignified lives. The United

States government owes this to our veterans who have risked all

in the defense of our country. This particular bill, H.R.

1504, provides job training for Korean Conflict and Vietnam

conflict veterans. These brave men and women have more than

earned their right to a governmentsponsored jobs program.

H.R. 1504 addresses vital issues confronting unemployed

Illinois veterans as well as their brother and sisters around the

210 5 Otkaso.. 3 wet e.0 Gotta Puss 11767 Sun Sr. 260 Wist twat .KLUCT44 &W. 355. 5005 Sown 1 Suln 212 Row 115-8seems 5mmanuo .0.12701 SW St Low.R.62203 CANOWM, IL 62001111(1514152 2171112.4660 61S1310.7707 011/451-3053
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nation. Among other necessary reforms, H.R. 1504 amends the

Veterans' Job Training Act (VJTA) to extend the application

period for job training and lengthens the period in which

veterans can begin their jobs training. In addition, H.R. 1504

places veterans' job training on firm financial ground through

fiscal year 1991 prolonging the effective lifetime of the

Veterans' Job Training Act.

Together, the provisions of this bill will create a more

cogent veterans jobs graining program, making job training more

accessible to a greater number of unemployed veterans.

However, as every member of this Committee certainly

understands, merely throwing money at a problem rarely solves it.

The Veterans Job Training Act requires more than financial

remedies to help put unemployed veterans to work.

There are many gaps in the present grogram that need to be

tightened up. The employee placement rate in the VJTA conc.:rns

me. As of March 9, 1987, there were 70,945 employer applications

that were approved, 66,627 job slots appeared, and 47,279

veterans placed in jobs. The question that I ask myself is:

why can't more these job slots be filled? There are certainly

enough veterans who have applied to fill these positions. What

is going wrong in the VJTA that makes it impossible to fill these

positions?

2
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In light of these discouraging figures, I heartily support

the amendments that are designed to make tie current Veterans

Job Training Act more effective.

This reform can only benefit the VJTA here in Illinois and

throughout the country. By examining the structure of effective

training programs, re can apply the formulas that contribute to

their success to the Illinois VJTA. We can learn from past

mistakes to work toward sound and productive veterans training

programs in the future.

One lesson past experience teaches is that job training

cannot work unless trainees complete the program. Records show

that 60% of the participants in the VJTA drop out before the

completion of their training. 01! this 60%, 25% accept other

jobs, 25% are dissatisfied with their training, and another 30 to

40% are laid off or fired. This high drop-out rate is counter-

productive and costs money that could be spent in better ways.

H.R. 1504 provides an amendment that guarantees 5% of the

authorized ,Ind going to the VJTA be given directly to the

counseling services. With improved counseling services, I would

hope that the exceedingly high drop-out rate would be minimized.

Through proper counseling, vetera..s will get the help they

need during their training to insure that they will remain

3
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satisfied and productive. Once again, this can only strengthen

and prolong the life of the Job Training program.

Another facet of the program which needs strengthening is

employer interest in the Veterans Job Training Act. The program

needs to be designed to provide an incentive to employers to

provide jobs for veterans.

I understand that after the last field hearing on the

Veterans' Job Training Act, a greater interest was sparked in

employers. Due to that hearing, there was an increase in emplyer

appl'cations. I hope that this hearing will have even more

positive results.

In these times of soaring federal budget deficits and

tight fiscal constraints, Congress must demald that the tax-

payers get a fair return on their investment. Like other

areas of the mid-west, Central Illinois has suffered over the

past few years dith unemployment aad 1,as of businesses. Many of

the unemployed z."e veterans. Wits conditions like these,

additional expenditures for the Veterans' Job Training Act,

directed in an efficient manner designed to maximize veterans

participation in and completion of job training makes sense. Not

only does the country gain from having productive workers but the

program provides more than a fair return for the selfless

sacrifice to their country.

4
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FORD
ALEXIS MOTOR COMPANY

Congressman Lane Elans
125 East Main Street

Galesburg, Illinois 61401

Dear Sir:

110 East Broadway

ALEXIS. ILLINOIS 61412
Tolophon 309-4824555

June 2, 1987

This is to inform you that we have a mechanic working for us
under the Veterans Job Training Program, PL-98-77t This program
has been very satisfactory and we are definitely in favor of
continuing it. It has proved very helpful for us as well as the
veteran we employed.

RU :jl

Sincerely,

Richard L. .ohnson
Alexis Motor Company
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Mat oh Boat bq Felt' Industries, Inc.

12 June 1987

Congressman Lane Evans
125 East Main Street
Galesburg, IL 61401

Dear Congressman Evans:

This letter is additional testimony which is supplemental
to the field hearing of House Veteran's Affairs hearing
scheduled at Galesburg Holiday Inn on 15 June 1987.

We wet: to emphasize the importance of this program
to the economy of this area. As you saw during your recent
visit to cur plant, we are a new company in this area and
have grown in five years from 13 employees to 130. Programs
such as EVJTA have been very important to cur growth, not
only from the standpoint of helping our business grow, but
also helping put veteran's to work when unemployment is high.

Sincerel

CHARLES D. POWELL
Vice President / Finance

CDP/mcp
cc: Mr. Jerry Kessel

Job Service

600 West Tenth Mears * Poet Ma Box 427 * Monmouth, Mots 61462-0427 * 309/731-2175
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MachatToots by Felt Industries, Inc.

12 June 1987

Congressman Lane Evans
125 Eost Main Street
Galesburg, IL 61401

Dear Congressman Evans:

I'm writing this letter as an employee of Felt Industries,
Inc., Monmouth, Illinois. I started to work here in November
1986 under the EVJTA program. I'd like to relate to you my
appreciation for this program in helping me find and keep
employment with my company.

I think this program is very beneficial to this area where
jobs are scarce. I like my work, it has been full-time, and I
appreciate the veterans program which helped put me back to
work.

Sincerely,

46()

DAVID P. CRISP, Employee
FELT INDUSTRIES, INC.

DPC/mcp

600 We Tenth Avenue * Post Mkt Box 427 * Monmouth, Winds 61462-0427 * 309/7342175
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JUN 13 1981

HILLCRES7' LIQUOR
1043 S. Oakwood Ave. Phone
61406640. Illinois 61254 3094144-4867

Juno 11, 1987

Congrosaman 1.-ne Tarns
3919 16th Strot
golino, /1. 61265

Congroaaman 14 .no Ev.na:

I as aonding you this lottor to oxproos My approciation for tho
Vo.or.na Adminiatr-tions Job Training Program. I am proof of tho fact
thoir program works. If I hadn't had tho opportunity to inoludo tho
accoasibility of this progrim in my rocumo, I 4:3 surd it would not have
boon -.a -pponling to my procont omployor. And I might not bo tho
Storo L-Jrtgor Of Nillorost Liquor for G.'2.E. Entor:alooa.

I had provioualy born employod as a m.rohouao im-mlgor and ..saist.nt
atoro man gor in a similar ratan businfta. Dat thanks to tho Votorana
Adminictr Lion Job Training 7rogrtlm, I was gluon tho o portunity to t...ko
. ato, u1 in my c:roor fiold.

cl,Jr
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STATEMENT OF SAMUEL L. PARKS

Mr. Chairman. and Membara of the
Sub -Commit tee:

Thank you for the opps...r-tunity to

appear before, you today to clia,01.10Iss
the "Vat-az-ants Job Training
Pr- ogresm. " Acs you are aware.
Chairman, tha imp-temant t ion and
nctminics t rat tort of thin program was a
oaopara,:iva aft or- t of the Department
of Labor and the Vat aran ' a
Administration. Since: its inception
in Dec ambar,, 1983, the program has
had the: highest priority among all
of our pr ogram act iv it lea . It
aimed at reducing long-term
unamplayment among vatar ana of tha
Korean Conflict and Vietnam Era, by

raimburaing employer's 50 par cant of
t he :starting W g ES to a maximum
of 510.000 for anch vetareari hired

z- a 'permanent Job r acluirlha
significant training.
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by Title 38, U.S.C. to gonarete,

develop rind maintain Jobs rind job

training initiatives Lo maximize

emPlo"wmont opportunitiam for

veterans. They are employees of the

Illinois Department of Employment

Security (IDES), housed in Illinois

Local Job Service

Offices. Tba success of Illinois'

VJT program is largely due to tba

team effort on tba Part of tba

antira local office, job marvice

staff, at encl.% local office., working

together to promote this program on

behalf of tba targeted veteran

population in Illinois.

Mr. Cboirman, according to the

latent data provided to um from the

Veterans' Administration as of

Friday, June 12, 1987, 1,438

vatareana beave entered training

programa no a remul''t of the program.

Mr. Clxesixmean, tbia concludes my

opanining remarks.

98
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF GERALD L. KESSEL, LOCAL VETERANS
EMPLOYMENT REPRESENTATIVE, ILLINOIS DEPARTMENT OF
EMPLOYMENT SECURITY

Title 38 of the U.S. Code provides in part that,

"As long as unemployment and underemployment continue as

serious problems among Disabled Veterans and Vietnam-Era

Veterans, alleviating unemployment and underemployment

among such veterans is a national responsibility." To

meet this responsibility, Congress enacted Public Law

98-77, the Veterans Job Training Act (VJTA) in August,

1983.

The purpose of this Act was to address the problem

of severe and continuing unemployment among veterans

by providing financial incentives to encourage employers

to hire and train certain wartime veterans for stable

and permanent positions. Funding for new on-the-job

training (OJT) contracts under this program has slowly

been curtailed and eventually stopped. I am not sure

if it was stopped to balance the budget or because the

unemployment rate is dropping.

I strongly believe in reducing the national deficit

but I think the best way to achieve this is through a

highly-skilled work force that can out-class the foreign

competition;

Since this program was first enacted in 1983, the

unemplurwnt rate has dropped 3.4% nationally, 3.2% in

Illinois, and 3.0% 4! Galesburg, according to onr local
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Illinois Research Analyst: As of
April

Percentage /
Point

Unemployment 1983 1984 1985 1986 1987 Decrease

National 9.6% 7.5% 7.3% 7.0% 6.2t -3.4%

Illinois 11.4% 9.1% 9.0% 8.2% 8.2% -3.2%

Galesburg 15.1% 12.8% 15.7% 13.0% 12.1% -3.0%

This drop in the unemployment rate can be very misleading.

The number of veterans seeking work through our Illinois

Department of Employment Security (IDES) offices rose

14% from 1984 to 1986 at the same time the Illinois unemploy-

ment rate was dropping. The number of Vietnam-era veterans

seeking work increased 20% and the number of Disabled

Veterans increased 28%. In addition these fig es do not

include an estimated tens of thousands of Illinois veterans

who have given up seeking work or who have taken jobs

below their skill levels.

P.Y.
ending

P.Y.
ending

P.Y.
ending %

P.Y.
ending

1411C84 6/30/85 6111/16 Change 4/87*

Total Vets. 100,362 112,131 114,647 +14% 100,412
22 years of
age or older

Vietnam Vets 38,893 46,460 46,734 +20% 41,500

Disabled Vets 2,927 3,728 3.746 +28% 3,477

*When May and June, 1987, are included, these figures will
closely match the '85-'86 figures.

In the Galesburg area we have had similar experiences.

In 1983 with 15.1% unemployment, we had 2,000 veterans

registered at our office. In 1966 when the unemployment
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rate hod dropped to 13%, we had over 3,000 veterans

registered. Between 1983 and 1986, we placed over

1,600 veterans in full-time positions, over 600 in part-

time positions, 72 in jobs under the Veterans Job Training

Act (VJTA), 50 in Veterans Administration (VA) work-
, VA.

study, and 30 into/Vocational Rehabilitation (VOCREHAB).

By working closely with the Job Training Partnership Act

(JTPA) office, another 500 veterans were enrolled in

classroom training and OJTIrognams At the end of this

fiscal year; i.e., June 30, 1987, we will still have over

2,500 veterans registered for work. (The attached copy

of Galesburg's 5/31/87 Veterans Performance Report shows

veterans available 11 months into this program year.)

American Legion National Commander James P. Dean

in his June, 1986, service organization magazine sums it

up like this:

"The reasons are complex, but a major factor
fueling the fire of unemployment is the economic
transition American is experiencing. As the
nation switches from heavy industry to high techno-
logy and service- re3ated employment, veterans are
being displaced from their middle income industrial
jobs. And, because they lack certain skills or
education, they are ending up with lower-income
jobs. This has resulted in evictions and home
mortgage defaults, as well as family break-ups."

This Ss exactly the case here in Congressman Evans'

district. In the past few years hundreds of veterans

have lost their manufacturing jobs with Outboard Marine,

Farmall, International Harvester, J.I. Case, Caterpillar,

John Deere, etc. Many of these workers have taken a drop
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in pay from over $11.00 per hour with excellent ben..fits

to under $5.00 per hour with few or no benefits. Many are

still unemployed and others are on Welfare. We must do

everything we can to re-train these veterans.

One thing we can do that will have an immediate

effect is to extend the VJT Program. This is an excellent

program which just keeps getting better with time. It is

eery to work with and is very productive. The Veterans

Administration Regional Office in Chicago gives us

excellent support in administering this program. The

program has become well accepted by employers and is in

demand. Veterans like the program because it cdves them

a ray of hope for their futures.

It is recommended that Congress re-fund this program

on a three-year basis and provide for a re-negotiable

clause six (6) months before the expiration to eliminate

the annual "on again - off again" funding.

It is further recommended that the program be modified

to include all veterans, especially newly-released veterans.

If newly- released veterans are brought into this program,

Congress might want to consider exempting their military

employment similar to military wages in Section 20,3,

Chapter 42, Title 38, USC, so they can qualify as son as

possible.

_4_
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Congress's attempts to make Chapter 30, the new

G.I. Bill, permanent would be a giant step forward in

helping newly released veterans. These veterans are having

extreme difficulty breaking into the tight labor market.

The annual number of "recently released" veterans registered

for work in Galesburg jumped 333% from 1984 to 1986 (83 to

226). (Recently Released means those veterans who have been

discharged within the past 12 months.)

The following will not be read during the hearing due to

time allocations, but is pertinent to my reasoning for

recommending that "newly released" veterans be brought

into the VJT Program. (This is the section in bold type.)

These veterans also face another problem. Their

civilian peer group is eligible for 26 weenof unemployment

when they are laid-off and they receive their first check

in three weeks. Newly released veterans only get 13 weeks

unemployment insurance and thy have to wait seven weeks

to receive their first check. Public Law 97-362 provides

that an ex-service person claimant shall not be entitled

to benefits or credit for a noncompensable waiting week

before the fifth week beginning after the week in which

the claimant was discharged or released flom service.

It takes two more weeks after that to get the first check.

This may be an automatic offset for cumulative leave.
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Many veterans the past few years have been forced

to take their leave before discharge. In this case it

could be considered a penalty. One of the purposes

for unemployment compensation, as I understand it, was

to provide a laid-off worker sufficient time and money

to look for similar work and wages without being forced

into underemployment.

This is not the case with newly released veterans

as they are either forced back into the military, into

underemployment, or on welfare. Like most of us, they

can't survive for seven weeks without income. Their

peer group is familiar with the community, has an

established residence, and recent work experience. The

veteran in most cases has little if any savings, must

find a place to live, and is not attached to the labor

market.

If the government didn't protest their c.mulative

leave payment but instead exempted it from disqualifying

income for unemployment purposes, it would be in the

veterans' best interests. If these veterans were given

25 weeks unemployment instead of 13 weeks, it would give

them a better chance of finding meaningful employment.

Another consideration for providing re-training for

the large number of veteran unemployed industrial workers

would be an extension of the Vietnam Veteran G.I. Bill,

-6-
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Chapter 34. Several hundred Vietnam-Era Veterans in our

area did not use their G.I. Bill because they found good

factory jobs as soon as they came home from the service.

Now, when they need the G.I. Bill, it is not available to

them. If Chapter 34 could be extended until 12/31/91 and

the 10-year "usage" or "eligibility" period waived for

veterans who were employed during their eligiblity period,

the results would far out-weigh the cost..

Many of these veterans would then be eligible for

the V.A. Work -Study Program as Veteran Resource Persons

while going to college. This would help them meet their

family financial obligations and help other unemployed

veterans at ,he same time.

The V.A. Work-Study Program pays these veterans

$3.35 per hour tax-free income for 250 hours per semester

three times per year, which adds up to approximately $200

per month.

We have

this program

in ful:-time

written 91 contracts

the past three

work. Fifteen

years

for 51 veterans under

and placed most of them

of them were disabled veterans.

Three were Chapter 30 or 32 Veterans.

Now that Congress has brought the two most recent

G.I. Bills, Chapter 30 and 32, in under the V.A. Work-

Study Program, we will have a continuous supply of Work-

Study students to help us service our unemployed veterans.

I tell G. . Bill-eligible veterans if they go to college

under the G.I. Bill, I will do rerything I can to find

them a V.A. Work-Study spnt.

All of these things will help, but we must figure

out new ways tc get more veterans through college and

vocational schools so they cen compete for professional

and highly technical jobs.

Thank you.
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ADDITIGVAL IMMATION SUBMIT= HI GERAID L. ?BSSEL, LOCAL VEEERA12 EMMERT
nP=EIrtaTIVE ILLINOIS DVART)CNT EMPLODE.Iff SEMITE, GAIESUJR0,
CO DAIS OF liFARIM3.

Disaenination of information about VJT Program in Galesburg area.

Initial and frequent advertisements and news releases were placed with rill

media. On our daily radio and IV programs ve had frequent diacussio.ns about the

VJT Prof:ram*

We visited all area m-loyers freqoently, invited them to our office, made

up sample VJT Training Programs and mailed then to selected employers, and

telephoned then to follow-up. We tads up the training programs and applications

for all of our employers vho applied for V.If positions.

We sent letters to veteran service organisations explaining the program,

put posters up at their meeting places, addressed then and encouraged them to

send votorene to our office. We participated in several supportive terrine

organisation and plant arming seminars to explain VJT.

We initially conducted k) veteran seminars Oct 1983 through Feb 198h inviting

30 veterans at a time to our offices in Galesburg, liscomb, and Monmouth, Illinois.

Gering these tvo-hour seminars vt explained VJT and everything else ue could think

of to help the veterans. Close to 1,030 veterans in cur folr-oouotry area attended

these seriruus. Since that tine me have prepared a 1C-page hand-out me give to

every veteran encouraging them to enroll in VJT and JTPA; to apply for VA COMMAS

if disabled; to enroll in Collage and VA Work-study if OI Bill eligible, etc. We

have used a large =her of VA Work-study students the past three years vho have

helped us rail frequent mailers to our 2,000 to 3,000 veterans to keep these informed.

January !I:couch April 1987 we conducted seminars each week inviting lo veterans

at a time . In August we have iserAnars scheduled in !kicamb. We have encouraged

our Korean Era and Vietnam Veterans to help us recruit VJT eaployers. A very high

percent of all Vietnam and Forma era veterans are enrolled in the VJT program

vatting for an employer to have an opening and for tiro VJT funding to start Win.
We have maintained a continuous pool of 200 to 300 certified veterans.

-9-
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nraloyerAnalieations .

Sixty employers in our area applied for 173 position. Thirty -aight

Implorers hired 72 veterans. Toenty-two employers had to cancel out on 101

positi-ms due to a dovn.turn in tomineas. For sgarla: (1) Wilson Food had

applied for 20 A11- around Butchers and 2011am Sondra. We thouest this would be

a continuous source of VJThilva but Alter hiring nine veterans and training them

the ;lent clued down, (2) Adz:rale tad applied for fifty barge appliance Ass-mblare

but after hiring and training 13 their buireas had a temporary alov-down and ve

had t. cancel 37 openings. At one ties during this paricei our unemployment reached

an all -tae hies of 25.14.

We var. so anxious to set ester.= hired under thin program that we encouraged

employers to app for VJT position: in hopes that business would pick-up. Little

eld sv kw that this _auld inflate tr. rigures and stoke it look like ve had 101

pa:lions that ve couldn't ri11. I can rerenber one instance the past 3 yearn

elan an employer had an approved ceett7mLA wherein ve coul&n't find a suitable

veteran, when the employer vas ro.Ay to hire and start a veteran.
Since the last Congressional Hearing hero in Galosh-1T in 1985 wo quit

requesting approval for eqsloyers until they had a definite reed and mare seriotr

about starting a votertn. In almost every case us already hat a veteran Mased up

to start work for the employer the day the employer applied to the Va.

I feel ono of the reasons V47 Propen lost ftvding was due to n wilnoxterstanding

of the large arbor of unfilled VII positions. I think moot of these gore situations

ettilar to mine where us had applied for employer petition= but after approval the

employer: sure not in a position to do the Actual hiring 4a4 to a bad business climate.

State of Illinois Statistics.

By the end of Ily 1987, 26,995 applications for VJT veterans had been received of

utich 10,997 mere renewals or re-applications. Of these, 24952 veteran applisationa

have been approved (86.5%) while only 2933 app ations have been denied (10.14).

Zeployers applications receive' wore 212L with e8 denied (L.15). L7ployer

applicationa op -roved were 2033(95.7":). Total slots approved for m:ploytrs by the

end of -ay 19r1 for III:nolo were 115L9.

o
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VW of Minois.

Last year the VFW of Mirois, Invited our veteran staff and office

reneger to tbdr State Convention in June, to present to with Distinguished

Service Awards. At that convention the 104,030 Miois VPW members and members

Irma across this Nation at their National Convention whole heartedly supported

the mandates provided by their members to support resolutions that have been

approved providing for employment and training services beneficial to support

the needs of our dedicated veterans Idle gave of themselves in a time of need

and who should be membered so that they may find gainful employment and

training opportunities with respect and dignity.

The VFW Statewide and Natteritly believe as I do that sufficient proof

has been Ivesented to the success of the VJT Program labial has placed a

significantly large mnber of Vietnam Veterans and Korean era Veterans

in the full -tiro work force thereby benefiting their fannies. They and X

certainly believe this program should be extended or refunded as the positive

ccraents received from the VJT veterans placed in this program is sufficient

proof of the groat need to continue this prograr..

-U-
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STATEMENT OF DONNA K. BUECHLER

My name ia Donna K. Buechle.A. I dm a Vietnam Vet and I am the
Team Leaden at the Mini Vet Kettle's in Peoria, latnot.s. The Wine:
Vet Centel( 4.4 one oi 189 Vet Centers established throughout the nation
by Congn.e44 to provide n.eadjudtment counseling aeavice4 Son. vetemana.
The need Son n.eadjudtment counseling, that ta, those 4envtee4 which
help a capable and competent 1114.1.4teAy pennon become a capable and
competent civilian, i4 slowly being recognized as legitimalt. Not
eveAy veteAan needs thid assistance - but we as a nation are
realizing that that Z. no n.eadon to deny those who arc in need. I
strongly beLZeve in amvice to this country - as demonaicated by my
own maitamy service. I am convinced that a strong mititamy stance

1.6-oteceddemy to keep knentea4 SAAA. But I also beLZeve the countity
will only stay imeeraa long as Amucicana can be proud oS tham
govehnment and themeby support the govemeunent - and I believe that
pride can only come in.o0 knowing that our govt./cement gaga SODA. We
give when she ia in need and she gtvez when we an.e in need. It 4:4
each being able to tisuat Zn that give and take that makes AmeAtca
and Amen.tcand dtaong and confident. pretty words on VeteAana Day and...
Memorial Day are nice but they are not enough to maintain a tAuating
maationahip. When hap ia needed Zt must be there - and the moat
common reason a veteAan 1nZttally aeeka u4 out td Son help in finding
a job. The VeteAand Job Training Act pn.ovtded ready assistance.
Thule are close to 3500 occupattond a veteAan can be *iv:Lined in
through the VJTA - the pape.Awon.k has been dtteamltned and our job
developers have been tnained to help the company n.epn.edentative
develop theiA program and complete the applaation - all oS thid hapa
move that application thAough the VA 444tern quickeA than any °ther
job training program the.Aeby getting the money out to the contaacton.4
iaateA - where Zt can be put to use dooneA.

In the 0(cm-a area alone we have an unemployment mate oi oveA
101. All studies done have condidtently disown that Vietnam VeteAand
make up the largest aingle block oi those unemployed on. and unemployed.
That appears to mean that by ua providing mititamy aemvice to our
countay that we will pay OVeA and oveA again by owl( iinancial iutume
being held Zn jeopardy. The VJTA helps araveAae that 4ZtuatZon by
metactiou:ng that veteAan when the need antded. The dtaongedt point
oi that program ta the veteAan - a business organization 4:4 taking
someone who waa capable and competent Zn the mittloAy - someone who
has been txpoatd to numeacua c/aaanoom and on-the-job /Ambling hours
what aemving in the mititamy - someone who can obvtoudly learn
capable oi Sollowing diAectiond - working and lit b.f./U.54 and working as
a atembeA oi a team - taking all that background and all that potential
and giving it direction by tmaining the peAdon Son. a apeciSic job at
a dpecitic place oi employment. The employeA teaches the employee -
and Zn n.etuAn the employe's gets 501 oi the veto dtdAting .salary
(up to 510,000) he2mbuAded all Son. inventing Zn a vet. Vietnam Vera
Vet Leans and Korean Elsa Veterans are already a targeted population
Son. a44tAmitive action - it dem counteApn.oductive to condideh
cun.tatLing a program intended to help them. Education and tmaining
have condLstently proven to be worthwhile investments. We get back
ao mue. more than what we inveat - Zn money alone - but what we get
in dtAength and confidence - and pride Son. America A.4 beyond owl(
abitity to ateaamme at tiara time - but U L4 not beyond owl( ability
to ace. The dtSexence between that vaeAan who comes to the centeA
with only potential but no job and that name veteAan aSteA bang given
a chance with a job td .stark and profound. That vet to usually a mate
in feta mid to late 30'4 - maAtied and haa children. The ibtat one

frequently unshaven - unkempt - head down - dad - angry - no
hope - probably a LULU hung oveA - arguing setth hia wile - upatt
with fibs 'Lida - Setting entirely as though Lige haa padded him by
and not knowing why - he dZd eveAythtng he thought he wad suppose
to do - many timea including going to team and yet 1:td lige Ls out
ol conttol and a mud. We (valuate the peA4on4 Life attuation,
dkilLs, and inleAedt - we give them some .support - help them get
some good on the table white Sanding a company to give them some
titatmtng ao the val. akita now match the eta/tent job market - I
then au that Lame vet come in clean shaven - hair cut - 6e:ratting
nice - .smiting - head up - hopeful - no hangove.A - probably still
arguing with h.id cotie and up.set with hia !Lida - but liSe La now
manageable. He has the .strength to now deal with any otheA pe.Adonal
or gamily problems that setAealdo present at those initi.aL aaaeaament
4e4aiona. Many vetexand stay with ua Son more Zndepth n.eadjudlment
coundettng once the bcAtc needs are met. No, a decent paying job
doesn't .solve all the pn.oblemd - but it acute maievea a lot of 4tRe44
40 the individual and the family can pull their n.edosaced togethe.A
and ataAt to butte' a life that 4:4 Loth perattive Son. them and
poditive Son America. .*1 ;1, I
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STATEMENT OF BYRON COGHLAN AND TERRY S. FINCH

VETERANS' JOB TRAINING ACT

FIELD HEARING

June 1S 1987

Employment and/or job security continues to be a major problem
for many Vietnam Era Veterans. Because of the decline of the
agricultural industry in the last three years, many veterans who
thought they had job security, now find themselves unemployed because
of low seniority. Seniority, not as great as others who did not
serve in the military and have retained jobs.

For many veterans returning from Vietnam, the lack of employment
security has hampered their ability to adjust to post Vietnam society.
The inability to comprehend why they should not have good jobs or
job security simply because they gave years of their lives to serve
in the military and risk their lives in Vietnam is the causal factor
of many personality problems experienced by Vietnam Veterans. The
loss of self-esteem and pride as a result of not being an adequate
"bread winner" for their families. The anger that is felt because
they feel rejected and betrayed by a society they fought to defend.
The injustice of being denied job security and/or employment because
of old standard stereotypes of Vietnam Veterans as being crazed
killers who abuse drugs and alcohol continue to feed the
adjustment/readjustment problems of these veterans. Their marriages
are failing, they lose the desire to continue to fight for survival
because of low self-esteem and they become angry. Approximately
60,000 men and women died in Vietnam. More than that figure have
died either violent deaths or have committed suicide since their
return from Vietnam.

Employment continues to be a critical issue in the Quad Cities
area. Since September 1986 through May 1987 the Quad Cities Vet
Center has seen 558 Vietnam Era Veterans seeking counseling services.
Of these 558, 325 have received employment counseling of some form.
In all cases, employment has a significant correlation to the
adjustment/readjustment problems of Vietnam Era Veterans.

The, single most identifiable concern expressed by the veterans
visiting this Center is employment. Some clients are underemployed
working ia low-paying or part-time positions, most are simply
unemployed. These veterans express fears regarding loss of homes,
health care, familial continuity, and too often just meeting basic
needs. Our service area has experienced a tremendous loss of
manufacturing jobs that has badly eroded the employment base of
our Vietnam Veteran population. These veterans returned to this
area after separation and took positions in the factories as
assemblers, welders, machine operators, warehousemen, fouAdry workers,
etc. -- jobs for which there is no longer much demand. These veterans
comprise the overwhelming majority of job seekers visiting this
Center.

111 t
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At the Quad Cities Vet Center, we offer t. wide variety of
employment services ranging from registration with the Job Service
to referral to job openings. Other services include job development,
referral to supportive services, tax credit eligibility determination,
placement and counseling.

Also a program of note is the Veterans Job Training Act (VJTA)
which has unfortunately been plagued by appropriations problems.
This program addresses the severe unemployment being experienced
by Vietnam and Korean Era Veterans. This program gives these veterans
an extra-edge when competing for existing positions which offer
retraining and decent wages and is also used to develop new job
opportunities.

/ 4iJ I ' . ' t t ,f , (,/ 1

BYRph COCHLAN /

Team Leader
Quad Cities Vet Center

L ( I.

TERRY S.JrINCH
DVOP
Quad Cities Vat Center
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J and J Dog Supplies
P.O. Box 1617, Galesburg. Illinois 61402

Phone (309) 3764944
Mike C3odsil

Testimony given on June 15, 1987 in Galesburg, IL, before the Congressional
Sobecamittee on Education, Training and Employment during a bearing to
review the Veterans' Job Training Act.

Gentlemen:

My name is Michael J. Godsil, and I as the president of J. and J. Dog
Supplies, Inc., located in Galesburg, IL. Our company is small,

family-owned business that specializes 'tn the manufacture and mail order
sales of dog-training equipment. Our most successful product is a
professional-quality, hand-braided leather dog leash. Our products are sold
by mail to customers throughout the U.S. and Canada, as well as overseas.
Our company has experienced steady growth, with a ten-fold increase in sales
during the past decade. 1987 sales are projected at $750,000. In order to
accomodate this growth, we have just recently moved into larger facilities
at the Hawthorne Centre in Galesburg. Our company currently employs 7
individuals, including management.

Our company first became involved with the Veterans' Job Training Program in
July, 1986. We were at an awkward stage in our growth, as we needed to add
another full-time employee, but could afford only a part-time salary. The
V.J.T. Program provided the perfect answer. It allowed us to hire and train
a full-time employee at the coat of half-time salary during the 9 month
training period. I contacted Mr. Gerald teasel, the local Veterans'
Employment Representative, end explained our situation. He was extremely
helpful in explaining the details of the V.J.T. Program, and was quite
knowledgeable about the specific veterans available for employment in our
area. During preliminary meeting with Mr. Kessel, I detailed the specific
job skills we would want to train, while 'teasing the fact that we were
looking for on individual who would be largely self-supervising at the end
of the training period. After receiving detailed information from me, Mr.
teasel did the time-consuming preparation of the specific training program
outline. His assistance in completing most of the application forms was
greatly appreciated.

After receiving approval of our proposed training program, Mr. Kessel made
arrangements for me to interview three veterans who were qualified :o
participate in the V.I.T. Program. Immediately following the interview, we
hired Mr. Keith Senders, a 53 year-old veteran of the Korean conflict.

(continued)
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Our normal, starting wage is $4.00 per hour, with raise to $5.00 per hour
after a 6-9 month period. The V.J.T. Program payments allowed us to pay Hr.
Senders starting wage of $5.00 per hour. At the end of his 9-month
training, we were so imp d by his progress and his value to our company
that we increased his salary to $6.00 per hour. An employee would normally
be with our firm for st least two years before reaching that salary level,
but Hr. Senders has proved to be an execptional employee. He
enthusiastically pursued our on-the-job training program, and glade rapid
progress. lie now has a solid, working knowledge of all aspects of our
operations. Equally as important, he has shown himself to be exactly the
type of responsible, self-supervising employee that I had outlined to Hr.
Kessel in our initial meeting. In fact, he has recently been assisting in
supervising the on-the-job training of a new, part-else employee. Hy
company feels extremely fortunate that we were able to hire Hr. Senders. In
addition to the skills acquired in our training program, Hr. Senders already
Po eeeee d numerous skills. His knowledge of machinery and engines, and his
skill at repairing almost anything has been valuable addition to our
operation. We frequently find ourselves seeking his suggestions when
searching for solutions to problems.

I was so pleased with our experience in the V.J.T. Program that I
recommended it to several other owners of small bus! . Hy brother,
Hark Godsil, owns and operates The Woodsman, a small woodworking business.
When he found his firm needed additional full-time help, I enthusiastically

encouraged his to contact Hr. teasel about the V.J.T. Program. The Woodsman
now employs a Vietnam-era veteran who is currently completing his V.J.T.A.
training. In addition, I found Hr. Kessel so helpful that I recently
contacted him again in search of additional part-time help. He arranged for
me to interview another Korean-era veteran who is semi-retired and was
looking for long-term, part-time employment. Our needs and his seemed
perfectly matched, and he is now undergoing on-the-job training (not related
to the V.J.T.P.) and making good progress. Hr. Kessel was also helpful in
finding several unemployed veterans who were willing to take short-term,
temporary employment assisting my firm during our recent move from one
frailty to another. In short, our participation in the V.J.T. Program has
ultimately provided employment for veterans far beyond the one specific
veteran employed under the program. The continued growth of our firm will
likely require the addition of another full-tise employee either late this
year or early in 1988. If Congress chooses to fund the V.J.T. Program for
another year, ay firm wall most certainly choose to hire another veteran.

(continued)
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owners of small businesses such as mine. are usually wary of getting
involved in Federal Government prograus, for fear that the time and
frustration involved in completing application forms, progress reports,
requests for payments, etc. will news any financial benefits offered by
the program. I wee truly amazed st how little "red tape" is required to
participate in the V.J.T. Program. During the entire 9-month training
period, Limv spent a combined tots' of less than one hour of my time in
completing the monthly Certification of Training forms. I was also
pleasantly suprised by the speedy acknowledgment of approval of our proposed
training program it took only two weeks. The monthly roimburmeent chocks
arrived within three weeks of our submiseion of the monthly Certification of
Training Porto. In short, the people administering the V.J.T. Program have
done a great job of 'minimising the "red tape" for the owners of smell
iusi

Our federal end State Governments spend billions of dollar& oath year on
welfare payments and unemployment compensation. In many instances, these
payments of goverment funds continua unabated for years on end, simply to
insure the continued survival of the recipients. The and result of many of
these programs is nothing more than continued survival in s cycle of poverty
and government dependency. In contrast, the minimal government funds
ampanded under the V.J.T.A. to train Mr. Sanders, will most likely be a
one-time investment that will reap steady, lifetime employment for Mr.
Senders. and yesrly income tax revenue for the Federal Government. In
simple dollars and cents, the V.J.T.A. paid less than $4,000 to my company
for training Mr. Senders. At current rates, Mr. Senders will pay that such
in federal income taxes in approximately two years. Figures such as these
should make it clear that the V.J.T.A. is one of the most cost-effective
progress in the entire Federal Government. As such, I would strongly urge
continued funding of this program.

Respectfully,

4dlite .

Michael J. Godsil
President, J. and J. Dog Supplies, Inc.
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STATEMENT OF ELIZABETH A. FOLEY

CHAIRMAN DOWDY AND HONORABLE MEMBERS OF CONGRESS:

THANK YOU FOR THE OPPORTUNITY TO SPEAK WITH YOU TODAY. AMER-

ICA, FOR YEAR:. HAS BEEN KNOWN AS THE INDUSTRIAL GIANT, WITH

THE HISTORY OF STRONG LEADERSHIP WHEN IT CAME TO MANUFACTURING

AND SERVICE INDUSTRIES. WITH A REPUTATION AS AN INDUSTRIAL

GIANT, IDEALLY, ALL AMERICANS WOULD HAVE JOBS. HOWEVER, WE

ALL KNOW, AT THIS JUNCTURE, THAT IS UNREALISTIC. OUR FIRM IS

COMMITTED TO AND FEELS THAT IT IS NECESSARY TO REWARD THOSE

WHO HAVE DEFENDED AMERICA TO KEEP OUR FREEDOM AND ALLOW US TO

OPERATE OUR COMPANIES IN A FREE SOCIETY.

PROGRAMS CREATED AS PART OF THE VETERANS JOB TRAINING ACT ARE

BENEFICIAL TO SMALL START-UP COMPANIES SUCH AS CANTON INDUSTRIAL

CORPORATION. THESE PROGRAMS ENABLE FIRMS TO BRING VETERANS INTO

THE WORK FORCE, TRAIN THEM WITH NEW SKILLS AND CONSERVE CASH

FLOW DURING THE CRITICAL LEARNING CURVE PROCESS WHEN PRODUCTIV-

ITY HAS YET TO REACH TEAK LEVELS.

IT IS UNFORTUNATE THAT THE WISDOM CONGRESS USED TO CREATE THESE

PROGRAMS DID NOT FOLLOW THROUGH IN ALL ASPECTS. IN QUALIFYING

A VETERAN FOR THE PROGRAM, THE WAIT FOR CONFIRMATION FROM THE

VETERAN'S ADMINISTRATION HAS AVERAGED 4-6 WEEKS. THIS CONFIR-

MATION OF ELIGIBILITY STILL DOES NOT COMMIT FUNDS FOR THAT

PARTICULAR INDIVIDUAL. OBVIOUSLY, CONGRESS HAS NOT FUNDED

THESE PROGRAMS TO SUFFICIENT LEVELS. THE COMPANY INTENDING

TO HIRE THE VET MUST THEN SEND NOTICE TO THE VETERAN'S ADMIN-

ISTRATION OF INTENT TO HIRE A VET WHICH TAKES AN ADDITIONAL
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2-3 WEEKS. HERE WE ARE, TWO MONTHS WITHOUT KNOWING IF THIS

PROGRAM IS OF BENEFIT TO THE COMPANY AND EMPLOYEE. IT IS

EXTREMELY IDEALISTIC FOR ANY ADMINISTRATION TO THINK THAT A

SMALL COMPANY INTERVIEWS AND LINES UP EMPLOYEES TWO MONTHS

PRIOR TO HIRING. EXECUTIVE MANAGEMENT IS COMMITTED TO HIRING

VETERANS WHETHER ARE QUALIFIED FOR THE PROGRAM OR NOT.

IT IS UNFORTUNATE TO VETERANS, HOWEVER, THAT MANY FIRMS WOULD

RATHER HIRE INDIVIDUALS WHO QUALIFIED FOR OTHER PROGRAMS WHERE

THE RESPONSE TIME IS QUICKER AND BENEFITS FUNNEL THROUGH AT

A FASTER PACE AND CAN BE APPROVED ON A LOCAL LEVEL.

IF CONGRESS IS COMMITTED TO ESTABLISHING PROGRAMS TO BENEFIT

VETERANS, I WOULD WHOLEHEARTEDLY SUPPORT AND ENCOURAGE YOU

TO FUND THESE PROGRAMS SUFFICIENTLY, FOR NOT EVERYONE FEELS

AS STRONGLY ABOUT THOSE WHO HAVE DEFENDED OUR NATION. AND

IT IS THE VETERAN'S WHO WILL BE AT A DISADVANTAGE.

a
LIZA OLEY, PREStIN
CANTON INDUSTRIAL CORPORATION

269 EAST ELM STREET

CANTON, IL 61520
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SUBCOMMITTEE ON EDUCATION, TRAINING ANL EMPLOYMENT
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Mr. Chairman, the Veterans' Advisory Council of the 17th Congres-

sional District of Illinois appreciates this opportunity to

appear today to express its views of the Veterans Job Training

act (VJTAO).

The Veterans Advisory Council unequivocally supports the continuation

of the VJTA and is very disappoint^d that the Veterans Admin-

istration, with really no prior notification, allowed it to

just expire. The veteran community, quite naturally, felt confused

and somewhat betrayed that without prior notification of any

kind the VA notified the Office of Assistant Secretary for Veterans

Employment and Training that the VJTA was finished. We, of

course, realized that the program was unpopular at OMB and within

certain circles of the VA as needless and unnecessary in light

of decreasing official BLS statistics on veterans unemployment

rates and ever mounting federal deficits.

But for the moment Mr. Chairman let us center on the program

itself. We have found it an extremely popular veterans employment

and training program that actually places eligible veterans

in jobs. It is, or was, the only veteran employment and training

program administered by either the VA or the Office of Assistant

Secretary for Veterans Employment and Training that placed veterans

directly in jobs in wholesale numbers. The program's popularity

and ease of administration combined to place thousands of veterans

on career paths.

The Veterans Advisory Council certainly believes in giving credit

where it is due. And we compliment the VA, its Division of

Veterans Benefits and the Office of Assistant Secretary for

Employment and Training for jointly administering tAe VJTA.

Their cooperation and ability to achieve a common goal speaks

highly of the leadership and their resp..ctive departments and

agencies. Not only WAS the program well administered, it had

minimal bureaucratic hassles attached. A potential employer

could get an eligible veteran hired in little time.

119
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AMVETS, the service organization to which I belong, knows the

truth to that statement as it has hired eight National Service

Officers under the VJT? And would hire more should the program

continue. Certainly AMVETS does indeed put its money where

its mouth is and challenges other Veteran Service Organizations

to folio,/ its example. We hasten to add that all eight are

still National service Officers with excellent records of employment,

all being Vtmtnam Era, four with service-connected injuries

and two female veterans.

Since its inception as the Emergency Jobs Training Act, and

later the Veterans Job Training Act, it has placed over 50,000

eligible veterans in jobs and over 70,000 employers have been

approved. We would be the first, however, to caution that the

program is not perfect. There ace problems: such as high turnover

of jobs; non-career opportunities; low percentage of disabled

veterans involved; and too great an emphasis on veterans who

are "job ready" to make the numbers look good. Also, that the

"hard core" unemployed, and the disabled were at great disadvantages

and that of over 160,000 job slots approved, not half were filled.

We must also strive to eliminate the "start, stop' aspect of

the program. We need program continuity, a definite future.

We cannot have the VA, the Department of Labor, the State Employment

Security Agencies, and especially employers and veterans alike

"gear up" only to be told--no funds, no program. Their reaction

will be quite predictable, and we really could not blame them.

Mr. Chairman, not withstanding those problems, the VJTP remains

a worthwhile program that should be continued at least two or

three more years. We are not out of the woods on veterans employment

regardless of official statistics. Employment is still a significant

issue for the veteran community, but certainly one that dues

not capture the imagination and initiative of many.

- 2 -
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We mentioned earlier about where the VJTP fits in in the overall

vetnranm employment and training scheme and how important it

was. Indeed, it may have been the cornerstone because as we

critically review employment and training programs for veterans,

those that actually train and place veterans, the VJTA is, or

was, the only one. There are no programs like the VJTP under

title IVC of the Job Training Act, no veteran programs under

titles II and III; the VocRehab and Education programs of the

VA are limited to statutory eligibility. In short, the VJTP

was the only veteran program which gave unemployed veterans

any measure of hope. And we cannot, must not, remove that hope

if there is one veteran we can help.

Mr. Chairman, The Veterans Advisory Council thanks you for this

opportunity to express its views.

- 3 -
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STATEMENT i LARRY TSCHAPPAT, PRESIDENT CHAPTER 229
OF ;HE VIETNAM VETERANS OF AMERICA

BEFORE THE HOUSE VETERANS' AFFAIRS SUBCOMMITTEE
ON EDUCATION, TRAINING AND EMPLOYMLNT,

CHAIRMAN WAYNE DOWDY

FIELD HEARING, GALESBURG IL
JUNE 15. 1987

Good morning, Chairman Dos.), Cong:ecemsn Evens, Congressman
Jontz, fellow veterans, and friends.

My name is Larry Tschappat. I am the manager of EtJ Used Auto
and Truck Parts, Rock Island, Illinois. And I as also, President
of Quad Cities Chapter 299 *.T the Vietna'a Vatoranc of America. I
appreciate being given the chance to speak before this
Subcommittee, and would like to thank sou gentlemen for extending
this privilege to me. Mr. Chairman, I would like to ask that ay
written testiaony be read into the Congressional Record at this
time. Thank you.

in December of 1986, I helped fora a Vietnam Veterans of
America (VVA) chapter in the Quad Cities area. From the firr-
one of the main concerns voiced by these veterans vac about
unemployaent. The :ack of work in the area, very little proper
retraining for new jobs, and the frustration of paperwork that
they faced were constantly recurring Stoma whenever we had a
meeting. Being en employer, as well as a Vietnam veteran, I made
up ay mind to hire a veteran if jot opening became available at
my business. When I vas contacted in January 1987 by Mr. Jeff
Nelson of Job Service of Illinois, I vac very open to what he had
to say. Mr. Nelson is Veterans Employmont Representative and hit
told ae about the dvantgec to an employer available through the
Vataranc Job Training Act (VJTA). He explained about the training
program, its goals, and moot importantly, how it would help an
uneaployed veteran. And I would like to add that Mr. Nelson, who
is also Vietnam veteran and a asebor of VVA chapter 299, vac
vary helpful whenever I had any questions concerning VJTA.

A :lob unmpectedly becalm available at my business in
aid-January. Aod I knew that one of ay fellon' VVA meaberx, Mr.
Douglas Tice, already had his certificate of eligibility for VJTA
(VAS 269-86-807). So, I contacted Mr. Nelson, and on January 22,
1987, we initiated paperwork to qualify :ay :;:mpany for VA apporval
under VJTA. It vac routed through the VA Regional Office in
Chica ,o, and on 26 January 1987, they sent me a letter
acknowledging receipt of ay application. Further, they stated
that my training program had been approved for length of six
months (a total of 1039 hours), and that my paperwork had been
cent on to the VA office in Houston for funding approval. And
lact, although I had received approval, it did not guarantee that
funds tare actually available for my company under VJTA. Frankly.
I did not find that part to be very encouraging)



On.B February 1987, I received a letter from the Houston
office that stated ,'Regretfully, we must withhold approval of the
above-named veterans (Mr. Tice's) entry into your program of job
training because funds are not now available for payment."

I know you can appreciate how frustrated I felt at that
moment. Here I had a job opening, and veteran that needed a job
and was certified for VJTA, and yet, I could not hire him because
the very program that encouraged such practice did not have any
available money. Even worse, as an employer, I had a job that
needed to be tilled immediately and being put on hold just does
not work in a business. Lack of productivity means lack of sales
for met

A week later, I was notified that funding was available after
all, and so I hired.Hr. Tice. I would like to say that this story
had a happy ending, but it just did not work out that vay. After,
one month, Mr. Tice left.my employment. Because of his previous
technical training and experience, the job fell below his
e xpectations. Being an intelligent man, Mr. Tice reconised that
it was unfair to himself, and to me as his employer, to remain in
a job where he would net be satisfied.

On 11 March 4987, I notified the VA office is Houston that
Hr. Tics was no longer employed at my business. I receit d a
subsequent Latter that although I was still approved for VJTA, no
funds would be approved in regards to Mr. Tice's brief employment.

Hy opinion of VJTA is that it works well, and can be a boon
to the veteran. However, the certification process for an
employer can be an obstacle in the hiring process. Previous
e xperien ) with Job Training Partnership Act applicants has
certainly been a lot simpler, I believe, because approval is made
at the local level. This means that there is no delay in hiring
when a job applicant comes to ac. Frankly, with the huge amount
of paperwork that I must now do by law, sakes me understand why
another employer would not want to take the time to fill out the
VA application for VJTA approval.

And this experience with VJTA has made me agree with the
Vietnam Vatrans of America's position that proper screening of a
veteran for a job should be st d before actual placement is
attempted. Finding out what the goals and needs of the veteran
are as important as his work skills is this program is to be
really effective. As I understand it, the first ninety days are
critical in a job placement. This makes me wonder if my own
experience is an indication that there is a high attrition rate in
relation to those using this Act.

In conclusion, my personal suggestion is that VJTA might be
modified to be as simple to implement as the present JTPA program.
Proper screening of each veteran would better insure retention of
them on a job. This would not only help the vetern and make VJTA
more effective, but would also Janke the program more attractive to
the business community.

Mr. Chairman, that concludes my statecent. I again want to
thank the *embers of this subcommittee for allowing me to speak
before you this morning. I will be pleased to answer any
questions that you or the subcommittee (Congressman Evans) members
sight have. Thank you, sir.
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF PATRICK A. WINFREY, STATE COORDINATOR FOR

VETERANS EMPLOYMENT, ILLINOIS DEPARTMENT OF EMPLOYMENT SECURITY

(IDES)

THANK YOU "9 INVITING ME TO PARTICIPATE IN TODAY'S DISCUSSIONS

ON THE VETERANS JOB TRAINING ACT (VJTA).

MR. CHAIRMAN AS YOU ARE AWARE, TITLE 38 OF THE U.S. CODE

PROVIDES IN PART THAT:

"AS LONG AS UNEMPLOYMENT AND UNDEREMPLOYMENT CONTINUE

AS SERIOUS PROBLEMS AMONG DISABLED VETERANS AND

VIETNAM -ERA VETERANS, ALLEVIATING UNEMPLOYMENT AND

UNDEREMPLOYMENT AMONG SUCH VETERANS IS A NATIONAL

RESPONSIBILITY." TO MEET THIS RESPONSIBILITY, CONGRESS

ENACTED PUBLIC LAW 98-77/ THE VETERANS JOB TRAINING ACT

(VJTA) IN AUGUST, 1983.

THE PURPOSE OF THIS ACT WAS TO ADDRESS THE PROBLEM OF

SEVERE 'D CONTINUING UNEMPLOYMENT AWING VETERANS BY

PROVIDING FINANCIAL INCENTIVES TO ENCOURAGE EMPLOYERS

TO HIRE AND TRAIN CERTAIN WARTIME VETERANS FOR STABLE

AND PERMANENT POSITIONS. HOWEVER, FUNDING FOR NEW

ON-THE-JOB TRAINING CONTRACTS UNDER THIS PROGRAM HAS

SLOWLY DWINDLED. WE ARE NOT SURE IF FUNDING WAS

REDUCED TO BALANCE THE BUDGET OR BECAUSE THE NATIONAL

UNEMPLOYMENT RATE IS DROPPING.

WE BELIEVE THE MOST EFFECTIVE WAY OF REDUCING THE

NATIONAL DEFICITY IS THROUGH A HIGHLY - SKILLED WORK

FORCE THAT CAN OUT PERFORM FOREIGN COMPETITION. THUS,

PROVIDING A STABLE WORK ENVIRONMENT OF ALL AMERICANS.

4
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SINCE THIS PROGRAM WAS FIRST ENACTED IN 1983, THE UNEMPLOYMENT

RATE HAS OROPPEO 3.41 NATIONALLY AND'3.21 IN ILLINOIS ACCOROING

TO OUR STATISTICAL RESEARCH DEPARTMENT.

UNEMPLOYMENT 1983 1984 1985 1986 AS OF PERCENTAGE

APRIL, 1987 POINT

DECREASE

NATIONAL 9.61 7.5% 7.31 7.01 6.21

ILLINOIS 11.4% 9.11 9.01 8.21 8.:A

-3.4%

-3.2%

THIS--DROP IN THE UNEMPLOYMENT RATE DOES NOT FAIRLY REPRESENT THE

UNIQUE SITUATION OF THE VETERANS. THE NUMBER OF VETERANS

SEEKING WORK THROUGH OUT ILLINOIS DEPARTMENT OF EMPLOYMENT

SECURITY (IDES) OFFICES ROSE 141 FROM 1984 TO 1986 AT THE SAME

TIME THE ILLINOIS UNEMPLOYMENT RATE WAS DROPPING. THE NUMBER OF

VIETNAM-ERA VETERANS SEEKING WORK INCREASEO 201 ANO THE NUMBER

OF DISABLED VETERANS INCREASED 28%. IN ADDITION THESE FIGURES

00 NOT INCLUDE AN ESTIMATEO TENS OF THOUSANDS OF ILLINOIS

VETERANS WHO HAVE GIVEN UP SEEKING WORK OR WHO HAVE TAKEN JOBS

BELOW THEIR SKILL LEVELS.

P.Y.

ENDING

P.Y.

ENDING

P.Y.

ENDING %

P.Y.

ENDING

6/30/84 6/30/85 6/30/86 CHANGES '..-./87

Total Vets

22 yrs and

older 100.362 112,131 114,647 +141 104,068

Vietnam Vets 38;893 46,460 46.734 +201 42.946

Oisabled Vets 2.927 3.728 3.746 +28 3,614

WHEN JUNE, 1987, IS INCLUOE0, THESE FIGURES WILL CLOSELY MATCH

THE '85 - '86 FIGURES.
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THE VETERANS JOB TRAINING PROGRAM HAS BEEN GIVEN HIGH PRIORITY

BY THE ILLINOIS DEPARTMENT OF EMPLOYMENT SECURITY. ALTHOUGH OUR

LVERS AND DVOPS HANDLE THE MAIN RESPONSIBILITY IN THE

IMPLEMENTATION OF THE PROGRAM, ALL JOB SERVICE STAFF IS ACTIVELY

INVOLVED. FOR EXAMPLE, A JOB DEVELOPER FOR THE WORK INCENTIVE

PROGRAM (WIN) WAS RESPONSIBILE FOR DEVELOPING A LARGE VJTA

CONTRACT WITH MACDONALD'S CORPORATION FOR MANAGEMENT TRAINEES.

STAFF ACTIVITIES INCLUDE;

I. PROMOTING VJTA WITH EMPLOYERS AND VIETNAM AND

KOREAN WAR VETERANS.

2. ASSISTING EMPLOYERS IN FILING OUT APPLICATIONS AND

JOB TRAINING OUTLINES FOR VA CERTIFICATION.

3. ASSISTING THE TARGETED GROUP OF VETERANS IN

OBTAINING VA CERTIFICATION AND JOB TRAINING

OPPORTUNITIES.

4. SOVLING PROBLEMS THAT MIGHT ARISE BETWEEN THE

EMPLOYER AND THE VETERAN DURING THE TRAINING PROGRAM.

THIS IS AN EXCELLENT PROGRAM WHICH JUST KEEPS GETTING BETTER

WITH TIME. BECAUSE THE PROGRAM INVOLVES A MINIMUM OF PAPERWORK

IT IS EASY TO WORK WITH AND IS VERY PRODUCTIVE. THE VA PROVIDES

EXCELLENT SUPPORT. THE PROGRAM HAS BECOME WELL ACCEPTED BY

EMPLOYERS. VETERANS LIKE THE PROGRAM BECAUSE IT PROVIDES THEM A

WITH A RAY OF HOPE FOR THEIR FUTURE.

AS OF JUNE 1D, 1987, ILLINOIS HAS PLACED 1,438.VETERANS UNDER
63P-01r...0VJTA AND ILLINOIS EMPLOYERS HAVE RECEIVED/MILLION DOLLARS IN

TRAINING RE-IMBURSEMENTS.

WE STRONGLY RECOMMEND THAT CONGRESS CONTINUE THIS PROGRAM FOR

THREE-YEARS. IT HAS PROVEN TO BE ONE OF THE MOST EFFECTIVE

PLACEMENT TOOLS FOR PLACING VETERANS. EFFECTIVE PROGRAMS SHOULD

NOT BE DISCONTINUED BUT CONTINeD pNO PROMOTED TO PROVIDE MORE

OPPORTUNTIES FOR WHOM THE PROGRAM IS INTENDED TO HELP.
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of

ROBERT J. FOSTER, DIRECTOR
PUBLIC RELATIONS

THE AMERICAN LEGION
DEPARTMENT OF INDIANA

before the

SUBCOMMITTEE ON EDUCATION, TRAINING AND EMPLOYMENT
COMMITTEE ON VETERANS AFFAIRS
U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

Schererville, Indiana
June 15,1987

Mr. Chairman, The American Legion of Indiana is pleased and grateful for the
opportunity to appear before this subcommittee to discuss issues of interest to
our Hoosier veterans.

I wish to convey the personal greetings of our Department Commander, Mr.
Alvin 0. Werner of St. Leon, Indiana to each of the committer) members this
afternoon, and express Commander Werner's appreciation for bringing the
subcommittee to the state.

Mr. Chairman, I would begin our testimony by stating that The American
Legion is on record, ,hrough a resolution passed by our 68th National Convention
in Cincinnati, Ohio in 1986, to advocate and support efforts to extend the Veterans
Job Training Act through December of 1991, at a funding level of $75 million a
year. Yearly extensions and ender funding have lengthened the time it has taken
to develop the confidence of employers and to refine program operations within
VJTA.

VJTA statistics for the State of-Indiana are ample proof that yearly budgeted
amounts serve only to detract from the good of the program, and eventually
cause its wasting away. Indiana was one of the first states to actively take
advantage of the VJTA. I believe that statistics will show Indiana was among the
very top states in the number of matches between veterans and employers under
the program for a number of years, until the question of budgeting started to enter
the picture. Today, even though there are funds budgeted for the program, there
is no widespread publication being made that VJTA is alive and well. For the most
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I must apologize for not having accurate statistics and numbers to back these
claims, but the limited amount of time we had to prepare for today's testimony
prevented us from cutting through red tape to get the statistics we needed.

However. The Indiana American Legion believes that yearly extensions and
under-funding have lengthened the time it has taken to develop the confidenceof
employers and to educate veterans and veterans represenatives of the
program's worth. We further feel that.an extension to VJTA to 1991 would
enal3le the program to develop better jobs through fine-tunii.g of Job training
development techniques by Veterans Employment Representatives,
Disabled Veterans Outreach. Program personnel and other employment service
staff. Moreover we recommend that the subcommittee examine the program's
funding obligation history between June and December 1986 to avoid the
embarrassment and program disruption which results from exhaustion of
resources.

Mr. Chairman, The Indiana American Legii-n is very concerned about the
dislocated worker. We have, here in the midwest, a particular problem due to the
ever increasing number of workers who are being displaced due to the closing of
factories, automation of the workplace, and of course the plight ofthe small family
farmer must also be considered. Nationwide at least one million workers are
currently experiencing lob displacement each year, and the Bureau of Labor
Statistics reports that 26 percent of these workers are veterans. In evaluating this
figure, we must keep in mind that veterans constitute 13 to 16 percent of the totallabor force. This means that the proportion of veterans who are displaced
workers is nearly twice their incidence in the labor force. We have the feeling that
veterans have been disproportionately affected by the layoffs and plant closings
and by farm losses. For that reason we are encouraging that this subcommittee
consider targeting, and waiving the eligibility requirements for the dislocated
worker. If that action were taken, we believe VJTA could make a substantial
posilNe impact on the lives of veterans.

We face a unique challenge in Indiana. The Indiana General Assembly
passed legislation this past session that, in effect, will devolve the structure of the
employment services in the state. As you may know, by national resolution The
American Legion opposes "any legislative, regulatory or administrative measure
which would weaken or relinquish federal control of the Employment Service and
its requirements for preference for veterans".

The American Legion has been aware that such a national proposal for
devolution, is under development at the Department of Labor. We further felt that
the programs being instituted within the state of Indiana would prove to be the test
case for the rest of the nation. For that reason, the Indiana American Legion
originally opposed Indiana Senate Bill 425, which sought to make changes within
our state employment service. Our primary concern was that the current benefits
and protections afforded veterans would be overlooked once state control was
made over training and employment programs. We were pleased to be involred
in an open consultation process with Indiana officials, who quickly amended the
Senate Bill in 6 places inserting specific references to U.S. Code 38, chapters 41
and 42. Those amendments, combined with previous references to U.S. Code
29, alleviated most of the fears The American Legion had regarding the bill.

At the same time, the Indiana American Legion felt that the Job Training
Partnership Act in 1982, failed to acknowledge the national responsibility for
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assuring employment training services for veterans. The Legion felt this failure
marked a departure from the policy of preceding training programs such as the
Manpower Training Development Act, the Public Employment Program, and the
Comprehensive Employment and Training Act.

Now, within the state of Indiana, veterans will have the opportunity to take full
advantage of the VJTA to gain employment, and they will also have veterans
preference under the Indiana JTPA to gain all important Jobs skill training.

We hope our action will assist the chronically unemployed veteran... but as
the changes within our state emp oyment services will not take effect until the 1st
of July, we have no base upon which a true determination can be made.

In dosing, we would ask your consideration to insure the continuation of
veterans preference under the curmint federal guidelines in place; we encourage
the continuation of the Veterans Job Training Act through the year 1991, with
proper funding; and we would ask for the insertion of veterans preference within
the Job Training Partnership Act on a federal level to insure the protection of
veterans preference into the future.

The staff of The American Legion, Department of Indiana and that of the
National American Legion Is, of course, eaoer to work with you and your staff on
any of these matters.

Thank you.

0
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